# HSBC USA Inc. Prospectus Supplement (To Prospectus dated March 22, 2012) Notes, Series 1

We may offer from time to time notes that may pay a rate of interest during the term of the notes and at maturity will pay an amount in cash, securities, commodities, other property or a combination thereof. The specific terms of any such notes that we offer will be included in the applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, if any, and the applicable pricing supplement. We sometimes refer herein to the applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, if any, and pricing supplement collectively as the "pricing supplement." If any terms described in the applicable pricing supplement are inconsistent with those described herein or in the accompanying prospectus, the terms described in the applicable pricing supplement will supersede. The notes will have the following general terms:

#### · Payment at Maturity

The applicable pricing supplement will specify the amount that you will receive on the maturity date.

#### • Interest Rate and Interest Payments

The notes may have a fixed or floating interest rate or may pay no interest, in each case as specified in the applicable pricing supplement. Any interest on the notes will be paid on the dates set forth in the applicable pricing supplement.

#### Ranking

The notes will be our direct unsecured obligations and will rank on a parity with all of our other unsecured and unsubordinated debt, except such obligations as are preferred by operation of law.

#### • Reference Asset

The principal, interest or any other amounts payable on the notes may be based on price movements in, performance of, or other events relating to, one or more particular indices, securities, currencies, interest rates, consumer prices, or commodities or commodity futures, or baskets comprised of any of those instruments or measures, or other instruments or measures, including the occurrence or nonoccurrence of any event or circumstance, or a combination thereof. The applicable pricing supplement will specify the Reference Asset relating to the notes.

#### Maturity

The applicable pricing supplement will specify the maturity date.

#### • Denominations

Unless otherwise stated in the applicable pricing supplement, the notes will be issued in minimum denominations of \$1,000 (or the specified currency equivalent), increased in multiples of \$1,000 (or the specified currency equivalent); provided, however, that any purchaser of notes domiciled in a member state of the European Union shall be required either to be a qualified investor for purposes of the Prospectus Directive or to purchase and, while holding any such notes, hold no less than \$200,000 (or the specified currency equivalent) of such notes.

#### Currencies

The applicable pricing supplement will specify whether the notes will be denominated in U.S. dollars or some other currency.

#### Exchangeable

The notes may be optionally or mandatorily exchangeable for securities of an entity that is affiliated or not affiliated with us, for a basket or index of those securities, or for the cash value of those securities in each case, as specified in the applicable pricing supplement.

#### · Other Terms

As specified under "Description of the Notes" and in the applicable pricing supplement.

# INVESTMENT IN THE NOTES INVOLVES CERTAIN RISKS. SEE "RISK FACTORS" BEGINNING ON PAGE S-3.

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable pricing supplement, the notes will not be listed on any securities exchange.

The notes are not deposit liabilities or other obligations of a bank and are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency of the United States or any other jurisdiction. The notes are not secured.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these notes or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Each of HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated has agreed to use reasonable efforts to solicit offers to purchase these notes as our agent to the extent it is named in the applicable pricing supplement. Certain other agents to be named in the applicable pricing supplement may also be used to solicit such offers on a reasonable efforts basis. The agents may also purchase these notes as principal at prices to be agreed upon at the time of sale. The agents may resell any notes they purchase as principal at prevailing market prices, or at other prices, as the agents determine.

In this prospectus supplement, "us," "we," "our" and "HSBC USA" refer to HSBC USA Inc.

BofA Merrill Lynch

**HSBC** 

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

Risk Factors	S-3
Risks Relating to Our Business	S-3
Risks Relating to All Note Issuances	S-3
Pricing Supplement	S-7
Description of Notes	S-8
Use of Proceeds and Hedging	S-30
Certain ERISA Considerations	S-30
U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations	S-32
Supplemental Plan of Distribution (Conflicts of Interest)	S-49
PROSPECTUS	
About this Prospectus	. 1
Risk Factors	
Where You Can Find More Information	
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	
HSBC USA Inc	
Use of Proceeds	
Description of Debt Securities	. 3
Description of Preferred Stock	
Description of Warrants	. 21
Description of Purchase Contracts	. 25
Description of Units	. 28
Book-Entry Procedures	. 30
Limitations on Issuances in Bearer Form	. 35
U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations Relating to Debt Securities	. 35
Plan of Distribution (Conflicts of Interest)	. 51
Notice to Canadian Investors	. 53
Notice to EEA Investors	. 58
Certain ERISA Matters	. 59
Legal Opinions	. 60
Experts	. 60

#### **RISK FACTORS**

Your investment in the notes will involve certain risks. In addition to the risk factors relating to your notes that are set forth below, we urge you to read any risk factors that may be set forth under "Risk Factors" or a similar section in any applicable underlying supplement, product supplement or pricing supplement. Investing in the notes is not equivalent to investing directly in any Reference Asset. You should understand the risks of investing in the notes and should reach an investment decision only after careful consideration, with your advisers, of the suitability of an investment in the notes in light of your particular financial circumstances and the information set forth in the accompanying prospectus, this prospectus supplement, any applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, and the applicable pricing supplement. You will be subject to significant risks not associated with conventional fixed-rate or floating-rate debt securities. You should not purchase the notes unless you understand and can bear these investment risks.

## Risks Relating to Our Business.

Investing in the notes involves risk. Please see the "Risk Factors" section in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K and in each of our subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, all of which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Before making an investment decision, you should carefully consider these risks as well as other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, including information contained in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission after the date of this prospectus supplement. The applicable pricing supplement may contain a discussion of additional risks applicable to an investment in us and the particular type of notes we are offering under that pricing supplement.

# Risks Relating to All Note Issuances.

The notes are subject to our credit risk.

The notes are senior unsecured debt obligations of HSBC USA Inc., and are not, either directly or indirectly, an obligation of any third party. Any payment to be made on the notes depends on our ability to satisfy our obligations as they become due. As a result, our actual and perceived creditworthiness may affect the market value of the notes and, in the event that we were to default in our obligations, you may not receive the amounts owed to you under the terms of the notes.

Unless the terms of your notes specify the return of principal or a minimum return, you may lose your entire investment, and there can be no assurance of the receipt of any amount at maturity.

Unless the terms of your notes specify the return of principal or a minimum return, you may lose your entire investment, and there can be no assurance of the receipt of any amount at maturity. The payment at maturity may be based on changes in the value of the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset, which fluctuate and cannot be predicted. Although historical data with respect to the Reference Asset or any instrument comprising the Reference Asset may be available, the historical performance of the Reference Asset or any of the instruments comprising the Reference Asset should not be taken as an indication of future performance. No assurance can be given, and none is intended to be given, that any return will be achieved on the notes.

There may not be any secondary market for your notes.

Upon issuance, the notes will not have an established trading market. We cannot assure you that a trading market for the notes will develop or, if one develops, that it will be maintained. Although we may apply to list certain issuances of notes on a national securities exchange, we are under no obligation to do so. In addition, in the event that we apply for listing, we may not meet the relevant requirements. We do not expect to announce, prior to the pricing of the notes, whether we will meet

such requirements. Even if there is a secondary market, it may not provide significant liquidity. While we anticipate that the agents will act as market makers for the notes, the agents are not required to do so. If the notes are not listed on any securities exchange and the agents were to cease acting as market makers, it is likely that there would be no secondary market for the notes. You therefore must be willing and able to hold the notes until maturity.

You may be required to pay fees in connection with your investment in the notes.

You may be required to pay an additional amount per note (as specified in the applicable pricing supplement) as a commission for services rendered by any of our agents in connection with your initial purchase of the notes. In addition, to the extent you request that our agent execute a secondary market-making transaction for any of your notes (and the agent agrees to do so), we and our agents may receive a fee in connection with such secondary market-making transaction in addition to any bid-ask spread. To the extent that the applicable pricing supplement allows you to redeem the notes prior to maturity, you may be required to pay a fee in connection with your early redemption of the notes. As a consequence of these fees, you may receive, by executing a market-making transaction or an early redemption, less than the full performance of the Reference Asset to which the notes are linked.

Investors' yield may be lower than the yield on a standard debt security of comparable maturity.

Periodic payments of interest on the notes, if any, may be lower than interest payments you would receive by investing in a conventional fixed-rate or floating-rate debt security having the same maturity date and issuance date as the notes. The effective yield to maturity of the notes may be less than that which would be payable on such a conventional fixed-rate or floating-rate debt security. Even considering a minimum return or fixed repayment of principal (if either is specified in the applicable pricing supplement), any such return at maturity may not compensate the holder for any opportunity cost implied by inflation and other factors relating to the time value of money.

You must rely on your own evaluation of the merits of an investment in the notes.

In connection with your purchase of the notes, we urge you to consult your own financial, tax and legal advisors as to the risks entailed by an investment in notes and to investigate the Reference Asset and not rely on our views in any respect. You should make such investigation as you deem appropriate as to the merits of an investment in the notes.

The price at which you will be able to sell your notes prior to maturity will depend on a number of factors, and may be substantially less than the amount you had originally invested.

If you wish to liquidate your investment in the notes prior to maturity, your only alternative would be to sell the notes. At that time, there may be an illiquid market for your notes or no market at all. Even if you were able to sell your notes, there are many factors outside of our control that may affect the value that you could realize from such a sale. We believe that the value of your notes will be affected by the value and volatility of the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset, whether or not the trading level or price of the Reference Asset is greater than or equal to the initial level, changes in interest rates, the supply of and demand for the notes and a number of other factors. Some of these factors are interrelated in complex ways; as a result, the effect of any one factor may be offset or magnified by the effect of another factor. The price, if any, at which you will be able to sell your notes prior to maturity may be substantially less than the amount you originally invested if, at such time, the trading level or price of the Reference Asset is less than, equal to or not sufficiently above the initial level. The following paragraphs describe the manner in which we expect the trading

value of the notes will be affected in the event of a change in a specific factor, assuming all other conditions remain constant.

- Reference Asset performance. We expect that the value of the notes prior to maturity will depend substantially on the relationship between the trading level or price of the Reference Asset and its initial level. If you decide to sell your notes when the trading level or price differs from the initial level, you may receive substantially less than the amount that would be payable at maturity based on that trading level or price because of expectations that the trading level or price will continue to fluctuate until the date or dates that the performance of the notes is determined.
- Volatility of the Reference Asset. Volatility is the term used to describe the size and frequency of market fluctuations. If the volatility of the Reference Asset increases or decreases, the trading value of the notes may be adversely affected.
- *Interest rates*. We expect that the trading value of the notes will be affected by changes in interest rates. In general, if interest rates increase, the value of the notes may decrease, and if interest rates decrease, the value of the notes may increase. Interest rates also may affect the economy and, in turn, the value of the Reference Asset, which would affect the value of the notes.
- Our credit ratings, financial condition and results of operations. Actual or anticipated changes in our current credit ratings as well as our financial condition or results of operations may significantly affect the trading value of the notes. However, because the return on the notes is dependent upon factors in addition to our ability to pay our obligations under the notes, such as the trading level or price of the Reference Asset, an improvement in our credit ratings, financial condition or results of operations is not expected to have a positive effect on the trading value of the notes.
- *Time remaining to maturity.* A "time premium" results from expectations concerning the value of the Reference Asset during the period prior to the maturity of the notes. As the time remaining to the maturity of the notes decreases, this time premium will likely decrease, potentially adversely affecting the trading value of the notes. As the time remaining to maturity decreases, the trading value of the notes may be less sensitive to the price volatility of the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset.
- Dividend yield, if any. The value of the notes also may be affected by the dividend yields, if any, on the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset. In general, because the payment at maturity does not incorporate the value of dividend payments, an increase in dividend yields is likely to reduce the trading value of the notes. Conversely, a decrease in dividend yields is likely to increase the trading value of the notes.
- Economic and Other Conditions Generally. The general economic conditions of the capital markets in the United States, as well as geopolitical conditions and other financial, political, regulatory, and judicial events that affect stock markets generally, may affect the value of the Reference Asset and the value of the notes. If the Reference Asset includes foreign assets, the value of your notes may also be affected by similar events in those foreign markets.
- Events affecting or involving the Reference Asset. Economic, financial, regulatory, geographic, judicial, political and other developments that affect the level of the instruments comprising a Reference Asset, and real or anticipated changes in those factors, also may affect the trading value of the notes. For example, earnings results of the instrument or instruments comprising a Reference Asset that is or relates to one or more equity securities, and real or anticipated changes in those conditions or results, may affect the trading value of the notes. Reference Assets relating to equity securities also may be affected by mergers and acquisitions, which can

contribute to volatility of the Reference Asset. As a result of a merger or acquisition involving the Reference Asset, the Reference Asset may be replaced with a surviving or acquiring entity's securities. The surviving or acquiring entity's securities may not have the same characteristics as the company or companies previously comprising the Reference Asset.

- Exchange Rate Movements and Volatility. If the Reference Asset includes any non-U.S. asset, changes in, and the volatility of, the exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and the relevant non-U.S. currency or currencies could have a negative impact on the value of the notes.
- Agent's commission and cost of hedging. The original issue price of the notes includes the agent's commission and the cost of hedging our obligations under the notes. Such cost includes our affiliates' expected cost of providing such hedge and the profit our affiliate expects to realize in consideration for assuming the risks inherent in providing such hedge. As a result, assuming no change in market conditions or any other relevant factors, the price, if any, at which the agent will be willing to purchase notes from you in secondary market transactions will likely be lower than the original issue price and, accordingly, you may need to be able and willing to hold the notes to maturity. In addition, any such prices may differ from values determined by pricing models used by the agent as a result of such compensation or other transaction costs.

We want you to understand that the effect of one of the factors specified above, such as an increase in interest rates, may offset some or all of any change in the value of the notes attributable to another factor, such as an increase in the value of the Reference Asset.

The notes are not insured against loss by any third parties; you can depend only on our earnings and assets for payment and interest, if any, on the notes.

The notes will be solely our obligations, and no other entity will have any obligation, contingent or otherwise, to make any payments in respect of the notes. In addition, because we are a holding company whose primary assets consist of shares of stock or other equity interests in our subsidiaries, almost all of our income is derived from those subsidiaries. Our subsidiaries will have no obligation to pay any amount in respect of the notes or to make any funds available for payment of the notes. Accordingly, we will be dependent on dividends and other distributions or loans from our subsidiaries to generate the funds necessary to meet our obligations with respect to the notes, including the payment of principal and any interest. The notes also will be effectively subordinated to the claims of creditors of our subsidiaries with respect to their assets. If funds from dividends, other distributions or loans from our subsidiaries are not adequate, we may be unable to make payments of principal or interest, if any, in respect of the notes and you could lose all or a part of your investment.

The amount you receive at maturity may be delayed or reduced upon the occurrence of an event of default.

If the calculation agent determines that the notes have become immediately due and payable following an Event of Default (as defined in the prospectus) with respect to the notes, you may not be entitled to the entire principal amount of the notes, but only to that portion of the principal amount specified in the applicable pricing supplement, together with accrued but unpaid interest, if any. For more information, see "Description of Debt Securities—Events of Default" and "—Events of Default; Defaults" in the prospectus.

Trading and other transactions by us or our affiliates could affect the trading level or price and/or level of the Reference Asset, the trading value of the notes or the amount you may receive at maturity.

In connection with our normal business practices or in connection with hedging our obligations under the notes, we and our affiliates may from time to time buy or sell the instrument or instruments comprising a Reference Asset, similar instruments, other securities of an issuer of an instrument

comprising a Reference Asset or derivative instruments relating to such an instrument or instruments. These trading activities may occur in our proprietary accounts, in facilitating transactions, including block trades, for our other customers and in accounts under our management. These trading activities also could affect the price of an instrument comprising any Reference Asset in a manner that would decrease the trading value of the notes prior to maturity or the amount you would receive at maturity. To the extent that we or any of our affiliates have a hedge position in an instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset, or in a derivative or synthetic instrument related to such an instrument, we or any of our affiliates may liquidate a portion of such holdings at or about the time of the maturity of the notes. This liquidation activity may affect the amount payable at maturity in a manner that would be adverse to your investment in the notes. Depending on, among other things, future market conditions, the aggregate amount and the composition of such hedge positions are likely to vary over time.

In addition, we or any of our affiliates may purchase or otherwise acquire a long or short position in the notes. We or any of our affiliates may hold or resell any such position in the notes.

Research reports and other transactions may create conflicts of interest between you and us.

We or one or more of our affiliates have published, and may in the future publish, research reports relating to the instrument or instruments comprising certain Reference Assets or to the issuers of certain such instruments. The views expressed in this research may be modified from time to time without notice and may express opinions or provide recommendations that are inconsistent with purchasing or holding the notes. Any of these activities may affect the trading level or price of an instrument comprising the Reference Asset and, therefore, the value of the notes. Moreover, other professionals who deal in these markets may at any time have views that differ significantly from ours. In connection with your purchase of the notes, you should investigate the Reference Asset and not rely on our views (or the views of our affiliates) with respect to future movements in the Reference Asset.

We or any of our affiliates also may issue, underwrite or assist unaffiliated entities in the issuance or underwriting of other securities or financial instruments with returns indexed to the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset. By introducing competing products into the marketplace in this manner, we or our affiliates could adversely affect the value of the notes.

We and our affiliates, at present or in the future, may engage in business relating to the sponsor or issuer of any instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset, including making loans to, equity investments in, or providing investment banking, asset management or other advisory services to such a sponsor or issuer. In connection with these activities, we may receive information pertinent to the Reference Asset that we will not divulge to you.

Please note, this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the applicable pricing supplement do not describe all the risks of an investment in the notes. We urge you to consult your own financial and legal advisors as to the risks entailed by an investment in the notes.

# PRICING SUPPLEMENT

The pricing supplement for each offering of notes will contain the specific information and terms for that offering. The pricing supplement, or any applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, also may add, update or change information contained in this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus. If any information in the pricing supplement, or any applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, is inconsistent with this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus, you should rely on the information in the pricing supplement or the applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, as the case may be. Similarly, if any information in the pricing supplement is inconsistent with an applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, you should rely on the information in the pricing supplement. We also may prepare free writing prospectuses that

describe particular issuances of notes. Any free writing prospectus should also be read in connection with this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, and any applicable underlying supplement or product supplement. For purposes of this prospectus supplement, any references to an applicable pricing supplement also may refer to a free writing prospectus, unless the context otherwise requires. It is important that you consider all of the information in the pricing supplement, any applicable underlying supplement or product supplement, this prospectus supplement and the prospectus when making your investment decision.

A pricing supplement will specify the following terms of any issuance of notes to the extent applicable:

- the initial public offering price if other than 100%,
- · Reference Asset,
- aggregate principal amount,
- pricing date,
- original issue date,
- observation date(s),
- maturity date and any terms related to any extension of the maturity date not otherwise set forth in this prospectus supplement,
- · agent's discount,
- · coupon rate, if any,
- interest payment dates, if any,
- · initial level,
- · closing level,
- minimum return, if any,
- payment at maturity,
- CUSIP,
- the currency in which the notes will be denominated and currency in which the interest will be payable if not U.S. dollars,
- and any other applicable terms.

# **DESCRIPTION OF NOTES**

You should carefully read the general terms and provisions of our debt securities in "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus. This section supplements that description. The applicable pricing supplement will specify the particular terms for each issuance of notes and may supplement, modify or replace any of the information in this section and in "Description of Debt Securities" in the accompanying prospectus. Please note that the information about the price to the public and net proceeds to us on the front cover of the applicable pricing supplement relates only to the initial sale of the notes. If you have purchased the notes in a purchase/resale transaction after the initial sale, information about the price and date of sale to you will be provided in a separate confirmation of sale.

# Ranking

The notes will constitute direct unsecured obligations of HSBC USA and will rank on a parity with all of the other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of HSBC USA, present and future, except such obligations as are preferred by operation of law. The notes will be issued under a senior debt indenture, dated as of March 31, 2009 (the "Senior Indenture"), by and between HSBC USA and Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, as trustee (the "trustee").

The notes are not deposit liabilities or other obligations of a bank and are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency of the United States or any other jurisdiction.

#### **Denominations**

Unless otherwise stated in the applicable pricing supplement, the notes will be issued in minimum denominations of \$1,000 (or the specified currency equivalent), increased in multiples of \$1,000 (or the specified currency equivalent); *provided*, *however*, that any purchaser of notes domiciled in a member state of the European Union shall be required either to be a qualified investor for purposes of the Prospectus Directive or to purchase and, while holding any such notes, hold no less than \$200,000 (or the specified currency equivalent) of such notes.

## **Definitions**

We have defined some of the terms that we use frequently in this prospectus supplement below:

A "business day" means any day, other than a Saturday or Sunday, (i) that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which banking institutions are authorized or required by law or regulation to close (a) for all notes, in the City of New York or (b) for notes denominated in a specified currency other than U.S. dollars or euro, in the principal financial center of the country of the specified currency; (ii) for LIBOR notes only, a London banking day (as defined below); and (iii) for EURIBOR notes or notes denominated in euro, a day that is also a TARGET Settlement Day.

"Clearstream, Luxembourg" means Clearstream Banking, société anonyme.

"Depositary" means The Depository Trust Company, New York, New York; provided, however, that if the applicable pricing supplement indicates that the notes are eligible for clearance directly through Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, "Depositary" means Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg.

"Euroclear" means Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V., as operator of the Euroclear System.

"ICSD" means Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg.

An "interest payment date" for any note means a date on which, under the terms of that note, regularly scheduled interest is payable.

"London banking day" means any day on which dealings in deposits in the relevant index currency are transacted in the London interbank market.

The "record date" for any interest payment date is the date 15 calendar days prior to that interest payment date, whether or not that date is a business day, unless another date is specified in the applicable pricing supplement; provided, however, that if the applicable pricing supplement indicates that the notes are eligible for clearance directly though Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, the "record date" for any interest payment date, while such note is in global registered form, is the "clearing system business day" prior to the interest payment date, where "clearing system business day" means the day on which each ICSD for which such note is being held is open for business.

"TARGET Settlement Day" means any day on which the Trans-European Automated Real-time Gross Settlement Express Transfer System or any successor ("TARGET") is open. References in this prospectus supplement to "U.S. dollar," or "U.S.\$" or "\$" are to the currency of the United States of America. References in this prospectus supplement to "euro" and "€" are to the currency introduced at the commencement of the third state of the European Economic and Monetary Union pursuant to the Treaty establishing the European Community, as amended from time to time.

## Payment at Maturity

The amount that you will receive on the maturity date and its calculation, along with illustrative examples, will be described in the applicable pricing supplement.

## Forms of Notes

We will offer the notes on a continuing basis and will issue notes only in fully registered form either as book-entry notes or as certificated notes. References to "holders" mean those who own notes registered in their own names, on the books that we or the trustee maintain for this purpose, but not those who own beneficial interests in notes registered in street name or in notes issued in book-entry form through one or more depositaries.

**Book-Entry Notes.** For notes in book-entry form, we will issue one or more global note certificates representing the entire issue of notes. Except as set forth in the prospectus under "Book-Entry Procedures," you may not exchange book-entry notes or interests in book-entry notes for certificated notes.

Each global note certificate representing book-entry notes will be deposited with, or on behalf of, the Depositary and registered in the name of the Depositary or nominee of the Depositary. These certificates name the Depositary or its nominee as the owner of the notes. The Depositary maintains a computerized system that will reflect the interests held by its participants in the global notes. An investor's beneficial interest will be reflected in the records of the Depositary's direct or indirect participants through an account maintained by the investor with its broker/dealer, bank, trust company or other representative. A further description of the Depositary's procedures for global notes representing book-entry notes is set forth in the prospectus under "Book-Entry Procedures." The Depositary has confirmed to us, the agents and the trustee that it intends to follow these procedures.

Certificated Notes. If we issue notes in certificated form, the certificate will name the investor or the investor's nominee as the owner of the note. The person named in the note register will be considered the owner of the note for all purposes. For example, if we need to ask the holders of the notes to vote on a proposed amendment to the notes, the person named in the note register will be asked to cast any vote regarding that note. If you have chosen to have some other entity hold the certificates for you, that entity will be considered the owner of your note in our records and will be entitled to cast the vote regarding your note. You may not exchange certificated notes for book-entry notes or interests in book-entry notes.

## Interest and Principal Payments

Payments, Exchanges and Transfers. Holders may present notes for payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, register the transfer of the notes and exchange the notes at the corporate offices of HSBC Bank USA, N.A., as our current agent for payment, transfer and exchange of the notes pursuant to a Paying Agent and Securities Registrar Agreement, dated June 1, 2009, between us and HSBC Bank USA, N.A. We refer to HSBC Bank USA, N.A., acting in this capacity, as the paying agent. However, beneficial owners of notes represented by global notes may transfer and exchange their notes only in the manner and to the extent set forth under "Book-Entry Procedures" in the prospectus.

We will not be required to:

- register the transfer or exchange of any note if the holder has exercised the holder's right, if any, to require us to repurchase the note, in whole or in part, except the portion of the note not required to be repurchased;
- register the transfer or exchange of notes to be redeemed for a period of 15 calendar days preceding the mailing of the relevant notice of redemption; or
- register the transfer or exchange of any registered note selected for redemption in whole or in part, except the unredeemed or unpaid portion of that registered note being redeemed in part.

No service charge will be made for any registration or transfer or exchange of notes, but we may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection with the registration of transfer or exchange of notes.

Although we anticipate making payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on most notes in U.S. dollars, some notes may be payable in foreign currencies as specified in the applicable pricing supplement. Currently, few facilities exist in the United States to convert between U.S. dollars and foreign currencies. In addition, most U.S. banks do not offer non-U.S. dollar denominated checking or savings account facilities. Accordingly, unless alternative arrangements are made, we will pay principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on notes that are payable in a foreign currency to an account at a bank outside the United States, which, in the case of a note payable in euro, will be made by credit or transfer to a euro account specified by the payee in a country for which the euro is the lawful currency.

Recipients of Interest Payments. The paying agent will pay interest on the interest payment date to the person in whose name the note is registered at the close of business on the applicable record date. However, upon maturity, redemption or repayment, the paying agent will pay any interest due to the person to whom it pays the principal of the note. The paying agent will make the payment of interest on the date of maturity, redemption or repayment, whether or not that date is an interest payment date. The paying agent will make the initial interest payment on a note on the first interest payment date falling after the date of issuance, unless the date of issuance is less than 15 calendar days before an interest payment date. In that case, the paying agent will pay interest on the next succeeding interest payment date to the holder of record on the record date corresponding to the succeeding interest payment date.

**Book-Entry Notes.** The paying agent will make payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, to the account of the Depositary or its nominee, as holder of book-entry notes, by wire transfer of immediately available funds. We expect that the Depositary, upon receipt of any payment, will immediately credit its participants' accounts in amounts proportionate to their respective beneficial interests in the book-entry notes as shown on the records of the Depositary. We also expect that payments by the Depositary's participants to owners of beneficial interests in the book-entry notes will be governed by standing customer instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of those participants.

**Certificated Notes.** Except as indicated below for payments of interest at maturity, redemption or repayment, the paying agent will make U.S. dollar payments of interest either:

- by check mailed to the address of the person entitled to payment as shown on the note register; or
- for a holder of at least \$10,000,000 in aggregate principal amount of certificated notes having the same interest payment date, by wire transfer of immediately available funds, if the holder has given written notice to the paying agent not later than 15 calendar days prior to the

applicable interest payment date. U.S. dollar payments of principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, upon maturity, redemption or repayment on a note will be made in immediately available funds against presentation and surrender of the note.

Payment Procedures for Book-Entry Notes Denominated in a Foreign Currency. Book-entry notes payable in a specified currency other than U.S. dollars will provide that a beneficial owner of interests in those notes may elect to receive all or a portion of the payments of principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, in U.S. dollars. In those cases, the Depositary will elect to receive all payments with respect to the beneficial owner's interest in the notes in U.S. dollars, unless the beneficial owner takes the following steps:

- The beneficial owner must give complete instructions to the direct or indirect participant through which it holds the book-entry notes of its election to receive those payments in the specified currency other than U.S. dollars by wire transfer to an account specified by the beneficial owner with a bank located outside the United States. In the case of a note payable in euro, the account must be a euro account in a country for which the euro is the lawful currency.
- The participant must notify the Depositary of the beneficial owner's election on or prior to the third business day after the applicable record date, for payments of interest, and on or prior to the twelfth business day prior to the maturity date or any redemption or repayment date, for payment of principal or premium.
- The Depositary will notify the paying agent of the beneficial owner's election on or prior to the fifth business day after the applicable record date, for payments of interest, and on or prior to the tenth business day prior to the maturity date or any redemption or repayment date, for payment of principal or premium.

Beneficial owners should consult their participants in order to ascertain the deadline for giving instructions to participants in order to ensure that timely notice will be delivered to the Depositary.

If the applicable pricing supplement indicates that the notes are eligible for clearance directly through Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg, any book-entry notes payable in a specified currency other than U.S. dollars will be paid in such specified currency, unless otherwise indicated in such pricing supplement.

**Payment Procedures for Certificated Notes Denominated in a Foreign Currency.** For certificated notes payable in a specified currency other than U.S. dollars, the notes may provide that the holder may elect to receive all or a portion of the payments on those notes in U.S. dollars. To do so, the holder must send a written request to the paying agent:

- for payments of interest, on or prior to the fifth business day after the applicable record date; or
- for payments of principal or premium, at least ten business days prior to the maturity date or any redemption or repayment date.

To revoke this election for all or a portion of the payments on the certificated notes, the holder must send written notice to the paying agent at least five business days prior to the applicable record date, for payment of interest; or at least ten calendar days prior to the maturity date or any redemption or repayment date, for payments of principal. If the holder does not elect to be paid in U.S. dollars, the paying agent will pay the principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the certificated notes:

• by wire transfer of immediately available funds in the specified currency to the holder's account at a bank located outside the United States, and in the case of a note payable in euro, in a country for which the euro is the lawful currency, if the paying agent has received the holder's written wire transfer instructions not less than 15 calendar days prior to the applicable payment date; or

• by check payable in the specified currency mailed to the address of the person entitled to payment that is specified in the note register, if the holder has not provided wire instructions. However, the paying agent will pay only the principal of the certificated notes, any premium and interest, if any, due at maturity, or on any redemption or repayment date, upon surrender of the certificated notes at the office or agency of the paying agent.

**Determination of Exchange Rate for Payments in U.S. Dollars for Notes Denominated in a Foreign Currency.** The exchange rate agent identified in the relevant pricing supplement will convert the specified currency into U.S. dollars for holders who elect to receive payments in U.S. dollars and for beneficial owners of book-entry notes that do not follow the procedures we have described immediately above. The conversion will be based on the highest bid quotation in the City of New York received by the exchange rate agent at approximately 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the second business day preceding the applicable payment date from three recognized foreign exchange dealers for the purchase by the quoting dealer:

- of the specified currency for U.S. dollars for settlement on the payment date;
- in the aggregate amount of the specified currency payable to those holders or beneficial owners of notes: and
- at which the applicable dealer commits to execute a contract.

One of the dealers providing quotations may be the exchange rate agent unless the exchange rate agent is our affiliate. If those bid quotations are not available, payments will be made in the specified currency. The holders or beneficial owners of notes will pay all currency exchange costs by deductions from the amounts payable on the notes.

Unavailability of Foreign Currency. The relevant specified currency may not be available to us for making payments of principal of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on any note. This could occur due to the imposition of exchange controls or other circumstances beyond our control or if the specified currency is no longer used by the government of the country issuing that currency or by public institutions within the international banking community for the settlement of transactions. If the specified currency is unavailable, we may satisfy our obligations to holders of the notes by making those payments on the date of payment in U.S. dollars on the basis of the noon dollar buying rate in the City of New York for cable transfers of the currency or currencies in which a payment on any note was to be made, published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, which we refer to as the "market exchange rate." If that rate of exchange is not then available or is not published for a particular payment currency, the market exchange rate will be based on the highest bid quotation in the City of New York received by the exchange rate agent at approximately 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the second business day preceding the applicable payment date from three recognized foreign exchange dealers for the purchase by the quoting dealer:

- of the specified currency for U.S. dollars for settlement on the payment date;
- in the aggregate amount of the specified currency payable to those holders or beneficial owners of notes; and
- at which the applicable dealer commits to execute a contract.

One of the dealers providing quotations may be the exchange rate agent unless the exchange rate agent is our affiliate. If those bid quotations are not available, the exchange rate agent will determine the market exchange rate at its sole discretion.

These provisions do not apply in the event that a specified currency is unavailable because it has been replaced by the euro. If the euro has been substituted for a specified currency, we may at our option, or will, if required by applicable law, without the consent of the holders of the affected notes,

pay the principal of, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on any note denominated in the specified currency in euro instead of the specified currency, in conformity with legally applicable measures taken pursuant to, or by virtue of, the Treaty establishing the European Community, as amended by the Treaty on European Union. Any payment made in U.S. dollars or in euro as described above where the required payment is in an unavailable specified currency will not constitute an event of default.

## Fixed-Rate Notes

Each fixed-rate note will bear interest from the date of issuance at the annual rate stated on its face until the principal is paid or made available for payment.

**How Interest Is Calculated.** Interest on fixed-rate notes will be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

How Interest Accrues. Interest on fixed-rate notes will accrue from and including the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, or, if no interest has been paid or duly provided for, from and including the issue date or any other date specified in a pricing supplement on which interest begins to accrue. Interest will accrue to but excluding the next interest payment date, or, if earlier, the date on which the principal has been paid or duly made available for payment, except as described below under "—If a Payment Date Is Not a Business Day."

When Interest Is Paid. Payments of interest on fixed-rate notes will be made on the interest payment dates specified in the applicable pricing supplement. However, if the first interest payment date is less than 15 days after the date of issuance, interest will not be paid on the first interest payment date, but will be paid on the second interest payment date.

**Amount of Interest Payable.** Interest payments for fixed-rate notes will include accrued interest from and including the date of issue or from and including the last date in respect of which interest has been paid, as the case may be, to but excluding the relevant interest payment date, maturity date or date of earlier redemption or repayment, as the case may be.

If a Payment Date Is Not a Business Day. If any scheduled interest payment date is not a business day, we will pay interest on the next business day, but interest on that payment will not accrue during the period from and after the scheduled interest payment date. If the scheduled maturity date or date of redemption or repayment is not a business day, we may pay interest, if any, and principal and premium, if any, on the next succeeding business day, but interest on that payment will not accrue during the period from and after the scheduled maturity date or date of redemption or repayment.

# Floating-Rate Notes

Each floating-rate note will mature on the date specified in the applicable pricing supplement and will bear interest at a floating rate determined by reference to an interest rate or interest rate formula, which we refer to as the "base rate." The base rate may be one or more of the following (each as defined herein):

- the CD rate,
- the CMS rate,
- the CMT rate,
- the commercial paper rate,
- the eleventh district cost of funds rate,
- EURIBOR,

- the federal funds (effective) rate,
- the federal funds (open) rate,
- LIBOR,
- the prime rate,
- the treasury rate, or
- any other rate or interest rate formula specified in the applicable pricing supplement and in the floating-rate note.

**Formula for Interest Rates.** The interest rate on each floating-rate note will be calculated by reference to:

- the specified base rate based on the index maturity,
- plus or minus the spread, if any, and/or
- multiplied by the spread multiplier, if any.

For any floating-rate note, "index maturity" means the period of maturity of the instrument or obligation from which the base rate is calculated and will be specified in the applicable pricing supplement. The "spread" is the number of basis points (one one-hundredth of a percentage point) specified in the applicable pricing supplement to be added to or subtracted from the base rate for a floating-rate note. The "spread multiplier" is the percentage specified in the applicable pricing supplement to be applied to the base rate for a floating-rate note. The interest rate on any inverse floating-rate note will also be calculated by reference to a fixed rate.

**Limitations on Interest Rate.** If set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, a floating-rate note may also have either or both of the following limitations on the interest rate:

- a maximum limitation (or "ceiling" or "cap") on the rate of interest which may accrue during any interest period, which we refer to as the "maximum interest rate"; and/or
- a minimum limitation (or "floor") on the rate of interest that may accrue during any interest period, which we refer to as the "minimum interest rate."

In addition, the interest rate on a floating-rate note may not be higher than the maximum rate permitted by New York law, as that rate may be modified by United States law of general application. Under current New York law, the maximum rate of interest, subject to some exceptions, for any loan in an amount less than \$250,000 is 16% and for any loan in the amount of \$250,000 or more but less than \$2,500,000 is 25% per annum on a simple interest basis. These limits do not apply to loans of \$2,500,000 or more.

How Floating Interest Rates Are Reset. The interest rate in effect from the date of issue (or any other date specified in a pricing supplement on which interest begins to accrue) to the first interest reset date for a floating-rate note will be the initial interest rate specified in the applicable pricing supplement. We refer to this rate as the "initial interest rate." The interest rate on each floating-rate note may be reset daily, weekly, monthly, quarterly, semiannually or annually, as provided in the applicable pricing supplement. This period is the "interest reset period" and the first day of each interest reset period is the "interest reset date."

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable pricing supplement, if an interest reset date for any floating rate note falls on a day that is not a business day, it will be postponed to the following business day, except that, in the case of (i) a LIBOR note, (ii) EURIBOR note or (iii) a federal funds rate note, if that business day is in the next calendar month, the interest reset date will instead be the

immediately preceding business day. If an auction of direct obligations of U.S. Treasury bills falls on a day that is an interest reset date for treasury rate notes, the interest reset date will be the immediately following business day.

The rate of interest that goes into effect on any interest reset date will be determined by the calculation agent by reference to a particular date called an "interest determination date". Unless otherwise specified in the applicable pricing supplement:

- For federal funds (open) rate notes, the interest determination date relating to a particular interest reset date will be the same day as the interest reset date.
- For prime rate notes and federal funds (effective) rate notes, the interest determination date relating to a particular interest reset date will be the first business day preceding the interest reset date.
- For commercial paper rate notes, CD rate notes, CMS rate notes, CMT rate notes and EURIBOR notes, the interest determination date relating to a particular interest reset date will be the second business day preceding the interest reset date.
- For LIBOR notes, the interest determination date relating to a particular interest reset date will be the second London banking day before the interest reset date, unless the index currency is pounds sterling, in which case the interest determination date will be the interest reset date.
- For treasury rate notes, the interest determination date for a particular interest reset date will be the day of the week in which the interest reset date falls on which treasury securities would normally be auctioned. Treasury securities are normally sold at auction on Monday of each week unless that day is a legal holiday. In that case the auction is normally held on the following Tuesday, except that the auction may be held on the preceding Friday. If, as the result of a legal holiday, an auction is held on the preceding Friday, that Friday will be the treasury rate interest determination date pertaining to the interest reset date falling in the next week.
- For eleventh district cost of funds rate notes, the interest determination date relating to a particular interest reset date will be the last working day, in the first calendar month before that interest reset date, on which the Federal Home Loan Bank of San Francisco publishes the monthly average cost of funds paid by a member institutions of the Eleventh Federal Home Loan Bank District for the second calendar month before that interest reset date.

The interest rate in effect for the ten calendar days immediately prior to maturity, redemption or repayment will be the one in effect on the tenth calendar day preceding the maturity, redemption or repayment date. In the detailed descriptions of the various base rates which follow, the "calculation date" pertaining to an interest determination date means the earlier of (i) the tenth calendar day after that interest determination date, or, if that day is not a business day, the next succeeding business day, and (ii) the business day immediately preceding the applicable interest payment date or maturity date or, for any principal amount to be redeemed or repaid, any redemption or repayment date.

How Interest Is Calculated. Interest on floating-rate notes will accrue from and including the most recent interest payment date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, or, if no interest has been paid or duly provided for, from and including the issue date or any other date specified in a pricing supplement on which interest begins to accrue. Interest will accrue to but excluding the next interest payment date or, if earlier, the date on which the principal has been paid or duly made available for payment, except as described below under "—If a Payment Date Is Not a Business Day." The applicable pricing supplement will specify a calculation agent for any issue of floating-rate notes. Upon the request of the holder of any floating-rate note, the calculation agent will provide the interest rate then in effect and, if determined, the interest rate that will become effective on the next interest reset date for that floating-rate note.

For a floating-rate note, accrued interest will be calculated by multiplying the principal amount of the floating-rate note by an accrued interest factor. Unless otherwise specified in the applicable pricing supplement, this accrued interest factor will be computed by adding the interest factors calculated for each day in the period for which interest is being paid. The interest factor for each day is computed by dividing the interest rate applicable to that day: by 360 in the case of CD rate notes, CMS rate notes, commercial paper rate notes, eleventh district cost of funds rate notes, EURIBOR notes, federal funds rate notes, prime rate notes, and LIBOR notes (except for LIBOR notes denominated in pounds sterling); and by 365 (or the actual number of days in the year) in the case of CMT rate notes, treasury rate notes, and LIBOR notes denominated in pounds sterling.

For these calculations, the interest rate in effect on any interest reset date will be the applicable rate as reset on that date. The interest rate applicable to any other day is the interest rate from the immediately preceding interest reset date or, if none, the initial interest rate.

All percentages used in or resulting from any calculation of the rate of interest on a floating-rate note will be rounded, if necessary, to the nearest one hundred-thousandth of a percentage point (with 0.000005% rounded up to 0.00001%), and all U.S. dollar amounts used in or resulting from these calculations on floating-rate notes will be rounded to the nearest cent (with one-half cent rounded upward). All Japanese Yen amounts used in or resulting from these calculations will be rounded downward to the next lower whole Japanese Yen amount. All amounts denominated in any other currency used in or resulting from these calculations will be rounded to the nearest two decimal places in that currency with 0.005 rounded upward to 0.01.

When Interest Is Paid. We will pay interest on floating-rate notes on the interest payment dates specified in the applicable pricing supplement. However, if the first interest payment date is less than 15 days after the date of issuance, interest will not be paid on the first interest payment date, but will be paid on the second interest payment date.

If a Payment Date Is Not a Business Day. If any scheduled interest payment date, other than the maturity date or any earlier redemption or repayment date, for any floating-rate note falls on a day that is not a business day, it will be postponed to the following business day, except that, in the case of a LIBOR note, if that business day would fall in the next calendar month, the interest payment date will be the immediately preceding business day. If the scheduled maturity date or any earlier redemption or repayment date of a floating-rate note falls on a day that is not a business day, the payment of principal, premium, if any, and interest, if any, will be made on the next succeeding business day, but interest on that payment will not accrue during the period from and after the maturity, redemption or repayment date.

## CD Rate Notes

CD rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the CD rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the CD rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "CD rate" means, for any interest determination date, the rate on that date for negotiable U.S. dollar certificates of deposit having the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement as published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System in "Statistical Release H.15(519), Selected Interest Rates", or any successor publication of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System ("H.15(519)")

under the heading "CDs (Secondary Market)". The following procedures will be followed if the CD rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate is not published in H.15(519) by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the CD rate will be the rate on that interest determination date set forth in the daily update of H.15(519), available through the world wide website of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System at http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/h15/update, or any successor site or publication, which is commonly referred to as the "H.15 Daily Update", for the interest determination date for certificates of deposit having the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement, under the caption "CDs (Secondary Market)."
- If the above rate is not yet published in either H.15(519) or the H.15 Daily Update by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the calculation agent will determine the CD rate to be the arithmetic mean of the secondary market offered rates as of 10:00 a.m., New York City time, on that interest determination date of three leading nonbank dealers in negotiable U.S. dollar certificates of deposit in The City of New York, which may include the agents and their affiliates, selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us, for negotiable U.S. dollar certificates of deposit of major U.S. money center banks of the highest credit standing in the market for negotiable certificates of deposit with a remaining maturity closest to the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement in an amount that is representative for a single transaction in that market at that time.
- If the dealers selected by the calculation agent are not quoting as set forth above, the CD rate for that interest determination date will remain the CD rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

# CMS Rate Notes

CMS rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the CMS rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. That interest rate will be based on the CMS rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "CMS rate" means, on any day during an interest payment period, the rate for U.S. dollar swaps with a maturity for a specified number of years as provided in the applicable pricing supplement, expressed as a percentage, which such rate appears on Reuters screen "ISDAFIX1" page as of 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the related interest determination date. The following procedures will be used if the CMS rate cannot be determined as described above:

• If that information is no longer displayed on the relevant page, or if not displayed by 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the applicable interest determination date, then the CMS rate will be a percentage determined on the basis of the mid-market, semi-annual swap rate quotations provided by five leading swap dealers in the New York City interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on the applicable interest determination date. For this purpose, the semi-annual swap rate means the mean of the bid and offered rates for the semi-annual fixed leg, calculated on a 30/360 day count basis, of a fixed-for-floating U.S. dollar interest rate swap transaction with a term equal to the maturity of the notes designated in the applicable pricing supplement commencing on that interest determination date with an acknowledged dealer of good credit in the swap market, where the floating leg, calculated on an Actual/360 day count basis, is equivalent to "USD-LIBOR-BBA" with a maturity of three months. The calculation agent will select the five swap dealers after consultation with us and will request the principal New York City office of each of those dealers to provide a quotation of its rate. If at least three quotations are provided,

the CMS rate for that interest determination date will be the arithmetic mean of the quotations, eliminating the highest and lowest quotations or, in the event of equality, one of the highest and one of the lowest quotations.

• If fewer than three leading swap dealers selected by the calculation agent are providing quotations as described above, the CMS rate will remain the CMS rate in effect on that interest determination date or, if that interest determination date is the first interest determination date, the CMS rate will be the initial interest rate.

# CMT Rate Notes

CMT rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the CMT rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. That interest rate will be based on the CMT rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "CMT rate" means, for any interest determination date, the rate as set forth in H.15(519) (as defined below), under the caption "Treasury constant maturities", for:

- that interest determination date, if the Designated CMT Reuters page (as defined below) is FRBCMT; and
- the week or the month, as applicable, ended immediately preceding the week or month in which
  the related interest determination date occurs, if the Designated CMT Reuters page is
  FEDCMT.

The following procedures will be followed if the CMT rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the CMT rate is not displayed on the relevant page by 3:30 p.m., New York City time on the related calculation date, then the CMT rate will be a percentage equal to the yield for U.S. Treasury securities at "constant maturity" for the Designated CMT Maturity Index on the related interest determination date as set forth in H.15(519) under the caption "Treasury constant maturities".
- If the applicable rate described above does not appear in H.15(519) then the CMT rate on the related interest determination date will be the rate for the Designated CMT Maturity Index as may then be published by either the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System or the U.S. Department of the Treasury that the calculation agent determines to be comparable to the rate formerly displayed on the Designated CMT Telerate page and published in the relevant H.15(519).
- If on the related interest determination date neither the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System nor the U.S. Department of the Treasury publishes a yield on U.S. Treasury securities at a "constant maturity" for the Designated CMT Maturity Index, the CMT rate on the related interest determination date will be calculated by the calculation agent and will be a yield-to-maturity based on the arithmetic mean of the secondary market bid prices at approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the related interest determination date, of three leading primary U.S. government securities dealers in New York City. The calculation agent will select five such securities dealers, and will eliminate the highest quotation (or, in the event of equality, one of the highest) and the lowest quotation (or, in the event of equality, one of the lowest), for U.S. Treasury securities with an original maturity equal to the Designated CMT Maturity Index, a remaining term to maturity of no more than one year shorter than that Designated CMT Maturity Index and in a principal amount equal to the Representative

Amount. If two bid prices with an original maturity as described above have remaining terms to maturity equally close to the Designated CMT Maturity Index, the quotes for the U.S. Treasury security with the shorter original term to maturity will be used. The "Representative Amount" means an amount equal to the outstanding principal amount of the notes.

- If fewer than five but more than two such prices are provided as requested, the CMT rate for the related interest determination date will be based on the arithmetic mean of the bid prices obtained and neither the highest nor the lowest of those quotations will be eliminated.
- If the calculation agent cannot obtain three U.S. Treasury securities quotations of the kind requested in the prior two paragraphs, the calculation agent will determine the CMT rate to be the yield to maturity based on the arithmetic mean of the secondary market bid prices for U.S. Treasury securities, at approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the related interest determination date of three leading primary U.S. government securities dealers in New York City. In selecting these bid prices, the calculation agent will request quotations from at least five of those securities dealers and will disregard the highest quotation (or if there is equality, one of the highest) and the lowest quotation (or if there is equality, one of the lowest) for U.S. Treasury securities with an original maturity greater than the Designated CMT Maturity Index, a remaining term to maturity closest to the Designated CMT Maturity Index and in a Representative Amount. If two U.S. Treasury securities with an original maturity longer than the Designated CMT Maturity Index have remaining terms to maturity that are equally close to the Designated CMT Maturity Index, the calculation agent will obtain quotations for the U.S. Treasury security with the shorter original term to maturity.
- If fewer than five but more than two of the leading primary U.S. government securities dealers provide quotes as described in the prior paragraph, then the CMT rate will be based on the arithmetic mean of the bid prices obtained, and neither the highest nor the lowest of those quotations will be eliminated.
- If fewer than three leading primary U.S. government securities reference dealers selected by the calculation agent provide quotes as described above, the CMT rate will remain the CMT rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

"Designated CMT Reuters page" means the display on Reuters, or any successor service, on the page designated in the applicable pricing supplement or any other page as may replace that page on that service for the purpose of displaying Treasury Constant Maturities as reported in H.15(519). If no page is specified in the applicable pricing supplement the Designated CMT Reuters page will be FEDCMT, for the most recent week.

"H.15(519)" means the weekly statistical release designated as such, or any successor publication, published by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, available through the world-wide-web site of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System at http://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/H15/ or any successor site or publication. We make no representation or warranty as to the accuracy or completeness of the information displayed on that website, and that information is not incorporated by reference herein and should not be considered a part of this prospectus supplement.

"Designated CMT Maturity Index" means the original period to maturity of the U.S. Treasury securities, which is either 1, 2, 3, 5, 7, 10, 20 or 30 years, specified in the applicable pricing supplement for which the CMT rate will be calculated. If no maturity is specified in the applicable pricing supplement the Designated CMT Maturity Index will be two years.

# Commercial Paper Rate Notes

Commercial paper rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the commercial paper rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the commercial paper rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "commercial paper rate" means, for any interest determination date, the money market yield, calculated as described below, of the rate on that date for commercial paper having the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement, as that rate is published in H.15(519), under the heading "Commercial Paper—Nonfinancial". The following procedures will be followed if the commercial paper rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate is not published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, then the commercial paper rate will be the money market yield of the rate on that interest determination date for commercial paper of the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement as published in the H.15 Daily Update or another recognized electronic source used for the purpose of displaying the applicable rate, under the heading "Commercial Paper—Nonfinancial."
- If by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on that calculation date the rate is not yet published in either H.15(519) or the H.15 Daily Update or other recognized electronic source used for the purpose of displaying the applicable rate, then the calculation agent will determine the commercial paper rate to be the money market yield of the arithmetic mean of the offered rates as of 11:00 a.m., New York City time, on that interest determination date of three leading dealers of U.S. dollar commercial paper in The City of New York, which may include the agents and their affiliates, selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us, for commercial paper of the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement, placed for an industrial issuer whose bond rating is "AA" or the equivalent by a nationally recognized rating agency.
- If fewer than three dealers selected by the calculation agent are quoting offered rates as set forth above, the commercial paper rate for that interest determination date will remain the commercial paper rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

The "money market yield" will be a yield calculated in accordance with the following formula:

money market yield = 
$$\frac{(D \times 360)}{360 (D \times M)} \times 100$$

where, "D" refers to the applicable per annum rate for commercial paper quoted on a bank discount basis and expressed as a decimal and "M" refers to the actual number of days in the interest payment period for which interest is being calculated.

## Eleventh District Cost of Funds Notes

Eleventh district cost of funds rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the eleventh district cost of funds rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the eleventh district cost of funds rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "eleventh district cost of funds rate" means, for any interest determination date, the rate on the applicable interest determination date

equal to the monthly weighted average cost of funds for the calendar month preceding the interest determination date as displayed under the caption "11<sup>th</sup> DIST COFI" on Reuters page COFI/ARMS. "Reuters page COFI/ARMS" means the display page designated as page COFI/ARMS on Reuters, or any successor service or page, for the purpose of displaying the monthly weighted average cost of funds paid by member institutions of the Eleventh Federal Home Loan Bank District. The following procedures will be followed if the eleventh district cost of funds rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate is not displayed by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date for the applicable interest determination date, the eleventh district cost of funds rate will be the eleventh district cost of funds rate index (as defined below) on the applicable interest determination date.
- If the Federal Home Loan Bank of San Francisco fails to announce the rate for the calendar month next preceding the applicable interest determination date, then the eleventh district cost of funds rate for the new interest reset period will be the same as for the immediately preceding period. If there was no such interest reset period, the eleventh district cost of funds rate index will be the initial interest rate.

The "eleventh district cost of funds rate index" means the monthly weighted average cost of funds paid by member institutions of the Eleventh Federal Home Loan Bank District that the Federal Home Loan Bank of San Francisco most recently announced as the cost of funds for the calendar month immediately preceding the date of the announcement.

#### **EURIBOR Notes**

EURIBOR notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the EURIBOR notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the EURIBOR and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, "EURIBOR" means, for any interest determination date, the rate for deposits in euros as sponsored, calculated and published jointly by the European Banking Federation and ACI—The Financial Market Association, or any company established by the joint sponsors for purposes of establishing, compiling and publishing those rates, for the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement as that rate appears on the display on Reuters, or any successor service, on page EURIBOR01 or any other page as may replace page EURIBOR01 on that service, which is commonly referred to as "Reuters page EURIBOR01", as of 11:00 a.m., Brussels time. The following procedures will be followed if the rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate does not appear on Reuters page EURIBOR01 as of 11:00 a.m., Brussels time, the calculation agent will request the principal Euro-zone office of each of four major banks in the Euro-zone interbank market, as selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us, to provide the calculation agent with its offered rate for deposits in euros, at approximately 11:00 a.m., Brussels time, on the interest determination date, to prime banks in the Euro-zone interbank market for the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement commencing on the applicable interest reset date, and in a principal amount not less than the equivalent of US\$1 million in euro that is representative of a single transaction in euro, in that market at that time. If two or more quotations are provided, EURIBOR will be the arithmetic mean of those quotations.
- If fewer than two quotations are provided as described above, EURIBOR will be the arithmetic mean of the rates quoted by four major banks in the Euro-zone interbank market, as selected by

the calculation agent, after consultation with us, at approximately 11:00 a.m., Brussels time, on the applicable interest reset date for loans in euro to leading European banks for a period of time equivalent to the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement commencing on that interest reset date in a principal amount not less than the equivalent of US\$1 million in euro that is representative of a single transaction in euro, in that market at that time.

• If fewer than three banks so selected by the calculation agent are quoting as set forth above, EURIBOR for that interest determination date will remain EURIBOR for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

"Euro-zone" means the region comprising member states of the European Union that have adopted the single currency in accordance with the relevant treaty of the European Union, as amended.

# Federal Funds (Effective) Rate Notes

Federal funds (effective) rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the federal funds (effective) rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the federal funds (effective) rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "federal funds (effective) rate" means, for any interest determination date, the rate on that date for federal funds as published in H.15(519) under the heading "Federal Funds (Effective)" as displayed on Reuters, or any successor service, on page FEDFUNDS1 or any other page as may replace the applicable page on that service, which is commonly referred to as "Reuters Page FEDFUNDS1." The following procedures will be followed if the federal funds (effective) rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate does not appear on Reuters page FEDFUNDS1 or is not yet published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the federal funds (effective) rate will be the rate on that interest determination date as published in the H.15 Daily Update, or other recognized electronic source used for the purpose of displaying the applicable rate, under the heading "Federal Funds (Effective)"
- If the above rate is not yet published in either H.15(519) or the H.15 Daily Update by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the calculation agent will determine the federal funds (effective) rate to be the arithmetic mean of the rates for the last transaction in overnight U.S. dollar federal funds by each of three leading brokers of U.S. dollar federal funds transactions in the City of New York, which may include the agents and their affiliates, selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us, prior to 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on that interest determination date.
- If fewer than three brokers selected by the calculation agent are quoting as set forth above, the federal funds rate for that interest determination date will remain the federal funds (effective) rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

## Federal Funds (Open) Rate Notes

Federal funds (open) rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the federal funds (open) rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the federal funds (open) rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "federal funds (open) rate" means, for any interest determination date, the rate on that date for federal funds as published in H.15(519) under the heading "Federal Funds" and opposite the caption "Open," as displayed Reuters, or any successor service, on page 5 or any other page as may replace the applicable page on that service, which is commonly referred to as "Reuters Page 5." The following procedures will be followed if the federal funds (open) rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate does not appear on Reuters page 5 or is not yet published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the federal funds (open) rate will be the rate on that interest determination date as published on Bloomberg, L.P. ("Bloomberg") on FFPREBON Index page, which is the Fed Funds Opening Rate as reported by Prebon Yamane (or a successor) on Bloomberg.
- If the above rate is not yet published on either Reuters page 5 or FFPREBON Index on Bloomberg, or other recognized electronic source used for the purpose of displaying the applicable rate, by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the calculation agent will determine the federal funds (open) rate to be the arithmetic mean of the rates for the last transaction in overnight U.S. dollar federal funds by each of three leading brokers of U.S. dollar federal funds transactions in The City of New York, which may include the agents and their affiliates, selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us, prior to 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on that interest determination date.
- If fewer than three brokers selected by the calculation agent are quoting as set forth above, the federal funds rate for that interest determination date will remain the federal funds (open) rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

#### LIBOR Notes

LIBOR notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the LIBOR notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. That interest rate will be based on London Interbank Offered Rate, which is commonly referred to as "LIBOR," and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any. "LIBOR" means, for any interest determination date, the arithmetic mean of the offered rates for deposits in the index currency having the index maturity designated in the applicable pricing supplement, commencing on the second London banking day immediately following that interest determination date or, if pounds sterling is the index currency, commencing on that interest determination date, that appear on the Designated LIBOR Page (as defined below) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, on that interest determination date, if at least two offered rates appear on the Designated LIBOR Page, provided that if the specified Designated LIBOR Page by its terms provides only for a single rate, that single rate will be used.

• If (i) fewer than two offered rates appear or (ii) no rate appears and the Designated LIBOR Page by its terms provides only for a single rate, then the calculation agent will request the principal London offices of each of four major reference banks in the London interbank market, as selected by the calculation agent after consultation with us, to provide the calculation agent with its offered quotation for deposits in the index currency for the period of the index maturity

specified in the applicable pricing supplement commencing on the second London banking day immediately following the interest determination date or, if pounds sterling is the index currency, commencing on that interest determination date, to prime banks in the London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, on that interest determination date and in a principal amount that is representative of a single transaction in that index currency in that market at that time. If at least two quotations are provided, LIBOR determined on that interest determination date will be the arithmetic mean of those quotations.

- If fewer than two quotations are provided, as described in the prior paragraph, LIBOR will be determined for the applicable interest reset date as the arithmetic mean of the rates quoted at approximately 11:00 a.m., or some other time specified in the applicable pricing supplement, in the applicable principal financial center for the country of the index currency on that interest reset date, by three major banks in that principal financial center selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us, for loans in the index currency to leading European banks, having the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement and in a principal amount that is representative of a single transaction in that index currency in that market at that time.
- If the banks so selected by the calculation agent are not quoting as set forth above, LIBOR for that interest determination date will remain LIBOR for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

The "index currency" means the currency specified in the applicable pricing supplement as the currency for which LIBOR will be calculated, or, if the euro is substituted for that currency, the index currency will be the euro. If that currency is not specified in the applicable pricing supplement, the index currency will be U.S. dollars.

"Designated LIBOR Page" means the display on Reuters, or any successor service, on page LIBOR01, or any other page as may replace that page on that service, for the purpose of displaying the London interbank rates of major banks for the applicable index currency.

## Prime Rate Notes

Prime rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the prime rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the prime rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "prime rate" means, for any interest determination date, the rate on that date as published in H.15(519) under the heading "Bank Prime Loan". The following procedures will be followed if the prime rate cannot be determined as described above:

- If the above rate is not published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, then the prime rate will be the rate on that interest determination date as published in H.15 Daily Update under the heading "Bank Prime Loan."
- If the rate is not published in either H.15(519) or the H.15 Daily Update by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, then the calculation agent will determine the prime rate to be the arithmetic mean of the rates of interest publicly announced by each of the various banks that appear on the Reuters page USPRIME 1, as defined below, as each such bank's prime rate or base lending rate as in effect for that interest determination date.

- If fewer than four rates appear on the Reuters page USPRIME 1 by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, for that interest determination date, the calculation agent will determine the prime rate to be the arithmetic mean of the prime rates quoted on the basis of the actual number of days in the year divided by 360 as of the close of business on that interest determination date by at least three major banks in The City of New York, which may include affiliates of the agents, selected by the calculation agent, after consultation with us.
- If fewer than three banks selected by the calculation agent are quoting as set forth above, the prime rate for that interest determination date will remain the prime rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

"Reuters page USPRIME 1" means the display designated as page "USPRIME 1" on Reuters, or any successor service, or any other page as may replace the USPRIME 1 page on that service for the purpose of displaying prime rates or base lending rates of major U.S. banks.

## Treasury Rate Notes

Treasury rate notes will bear interest at the interest rates specified in the treasury rate notes and in the applicable pricing supplement. Those interest rates will be based on the treasury rate and any spread and/or spread multiplier and will be subject to the minimum interest rate and the maximum interest rate, if any.

Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable pricing supplement, the "Treasury rate" means:

- the rate from the auction held on the applicable interest determination date, which we refer to as the "auction", of direct obligations of the United States, which are commonly referred to as "Treasury Bills", having the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement as that rate appears under the caption "INVESTMENT RATE" on the display on Reuters, or any successor service, on page USAUCTION10 or any other page as may replace page USAUCTION10 on that service, which we refer to as "Reuters page USAUCTION11 on that service, which we refer to as "Reuters page USAUCTION11"; or
- if the rate described in the prior paragraph is not published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the calculation date, the bond equivalent yield of the rate for the applicable Treasury Bills as published in the H.15 Daily Update, or other recognized electronic source used for the purpose of displaying the applicable rate, under the caption "U.S. Government Securities/Treasury Bills/ Auction High"; or
- if the rate described in the prior paragraph is not published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the related calculation date, the bond equivalent yield of the auction rate of the applicable Treasury Bills, announced by the U.S. Department of the Treasury; or
- if the rate referred to in the prior paragraph is not announced by the U.S. Department of the Treasury, or if the auction is not held, the bond equivalent yield of the rate on the applicable interest determination date of Treasury Bills having the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement published in H.15(519) under the caption "U.S. Government Securities/ Treasury Bills/ Secondary Market"; or
- if the rate referred to in the prior paragraph is not so published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the related calculation date, the rate on the applicable interest determination date of the applicable Treasury Bills as published in H.15 Daily Update, or other recognized electronic source used for the purpose of displaying the applicable rate, under the caption "U.S. Government Securities/Treasury Bills/Secondary Market"; or

- if the rate referred to in the prior paragraph is not so published by 3:00 p.m., New York City time, on the related calculation date, the rate on the applicable interest determination date calculated by the calculation agent as the bond equivalent yield of the arithmetic mean of the secondary market bid rates, as of approximately 3:30 p.m., New York City time, on the applicable interest determination date, of three primary U.S. government securities dealers, which may include the agents and their affiliates, selected by the calculation agent, for the issue of Treasury Bills with a remaining maturity closest to the index maturity specified in the applicable pricing supplement; or
- if the dealers selected by the calculation agent are not quoting as set forth above, the Treasury rate for that interest determination date will remain the Treasury rate for the immediately preceding interest reset period, or, if there was no interest reset period, the rate of interest payable will be the initial interest rate.

The "bond equivalent yield" means a yield calculated in accordance with the following formula and expressed as a percentage:

bond equivalent yield = 
$$\frac{(D \times N)}{360 - (D \times M)} \times 100$$

where, "D" refers to the applicable per annum rate for Treasury Bills quoted on a bank discount basis, "N" refers to 365 or 366, as applicable, and "M" refers to the actual number of days in the interest payment period for which interest is being calculated.

## Currency-Linked Notes

We may issue notes with the principal amount payable on any principal payment date and/or the amount of interest payable on any interest payment date to be determined by reference to the value of one or more currencies as compared to the value of one or more other currencies, which we refer to as "currency-linked notes." The applicable pricing supplement will specify the following:

- information as to the one or more currencies to which the principal amount payable on any
  principal payment date or the amount of interest payable on any interest payment date is linked
  or indexed;
- the currency in which the face amount of the currency-linked note is denominated, which we refer to as the "denominated currency";
- the currency in which principal on the currency-linked note will be paid, which we refer to as the "payment currency";
- the interest rate per annum and the dates on which we will make interest payments;
- specific historic exchange rate information and any currency risks relating to the specific currencies selected; and
- additional tax considerations, if any.

The denominated currency and the payment currency may be the same currency or different currencies. Interest on currency-linked notes will be paid in the denominated currency.

Notes Linked to Commodities, Interest Rates, Consumer Prices, Single Securities, Baskets of Securities, Indices and other Quantitative Measures

We may issue notes for which the principal amount payable on the maturity date and/or the amount of interest payable on any interest payment date is determined by reference to one or more commodities, interest rates, consumer prices, single debt or equity securities, baskets of debt or equity

securities or an index or indices of such securities, quantitative measures associated with an occurrence or non-occurrence of a particular event, extent of an occurrence or non-occurrence of a particular event, or contingency associated with a commercial, financial or economic consequence, or economic or financial indices or measures of economic or financial value or risk. These notes may include additional terms which will be specified in the applicable pricing supplement.

## Reopened Issues

Under certain limited circumstances, and at our sole discretion, we may "reopen" certain issuances of notes. These further issuances, if any, will be consolidated to form a single series with the notes and will have the same CUSIP number and will trade interchangeably with the notes immediately upon settlement. Any additional issuances will increase the aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes of this series, plus the aggregate principal amount of any notes bearing the same CUSIP number that are issued pursuant to (i) any 30-day option we grant to the agents, and (ii) any future issuances of notes bearing the same CUSIP number. The price of any additional offering will be determined at the time of pricing of such offering.

If appropriate, we will treat any additional offerings of notes as part of the same issue as the notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If an additional offering of notes is treated as part of the same issuance of notes for purposes of the regulations governing original issue discount on debt instruments, we will treat the additional offerings of notes as having the same issue date, the same issue price and, with respect to holders, the same adjusted issue price as the notes. Consequently, the "issue price" of any additional offering of notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes will be the first price at which a substantial amount of the notes were sold to the public (excluding sales to bond houses, brokers, or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents, or wholesalers). If we treat any additional offerings of notes as part of the same issuance as the notes for U.S. federal income tax purposes, we will disclose the treatment of any relevant accrued interest that is not otherwise described under "U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations" herein.

#### Redemptions and Repurchases of Notes

**Optional Redemption.** The applicable pricing supplement will indicate the terms of our option to redeem the notes, if any. We will mail a notice of redemption to each holder or, in the case of global notes, to the Depositary, as holder of the global notes, by first class mail, postage prepaid, at least 30 days and not more than 60 days prior to the date fixed for redemption, or within the redemption notice period designated in the applicable pricing supplement, to the address of each holder as that address appears in the books maintained by the paying agent. Unless specified in the applicable pricing supplement, the notes will not be subject to any sinking fund.

**Repayment at Option of Holder.** If applicable, the pricing supplement relating to each note will indicate that the holder has the option to have us repay the note on a date or dates specified prior to its maturity date. The repayment price will be determined as set forth in the applicable pricing supplement. For notes issued with original issue discount, the pricing supplement will specify the amount payable upon repayment.

Unless otherwise provided in the applicable pricing supplement, for us to repay a note, the paying agent must receive the following at least 15 days but not more than 30 days prior to the repayment date:

- the note with the form entitled "Option to Elect Repayment" on the reverse of the note duly completed; or
- a telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or a letter from a member of a national securities exchange, or the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc. or a commercial bank or trust

company in the United States setting forth the name of the holder of the note, the principal amount of the note, the principal amount of the note to be repaid, the certificate number or a description of the tenor and terms of the note, a statement that the option to elect repayment is being exercised and a guarantee that the note to be repaid, together with the duly completed form entitled "Option to Elect Repayment" on the reverse of the note, will be received by the paying agent not later than the fifth business day after the date of that telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter. However, the telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter will only be effective if that note and form duly completed are received by the paying agent by the fifth business day after the date of that telegram, telex, facsimile transmission or letter.

Exercise of the repayment option by the holder of a note will be irrevocable. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable pricing supplement, the holder may exercise the repayment option for less than the entire principal amount of the note but, in that event, the principal amount of the note remaining outstanding after repayment must be an authorized denomination.

Special Requirements for Optional Repayment of Global Notes. If a note is represented by a global note, the Depositary or the Depositary's nominee will be the holder of the note and therefore will be the only entity that can exercise a right to repayment. In order to ensure that the Depositary's nominee will timely exercise a right to repayment of a particular note, the beneficial owner of the note must instruct the broker or other direct or indirect participant through which it holds an interest in the note to notify the Depositary of its desire to exercise a right to repayment. Different firms have different cut-off times for accepting instructions from their customers and, accordingly, each beneficial owner should consult the broker or other direct or indirect participant through which it holds an interest in a note in order to ascertain the cut-off time by which an instruction must be given in order for timely notice to be delivered to the Depositary.

**Open Market Purchases.** We may purchase notes at any price in the open market or otherwise. Notes so purchased by us may, at our discretion, be held or resold or surrendered to the relevant trustee for cancellation.

#### Replacement of Notes

Upon payment by the holder of expenses that we or the trustee may incur, we may, in our discretion replace any notes that become mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen or are apparently destroyed, lost or stolen. The mutilated notes must be surrendered to the trustee or the paying agent or satisfactory evidence of the destruction, loss or theft of the notes must be delivered to us, the paying agent and the trustee. At the expense of the holder, an indemnity that is satisfactory to us, the principal paying agent and the trustee may be required before a replacement note will be issued.

## Calculation Agent and Calculations

The calculation agent will make all determinations regarding the value of the notes at maturity, the amount payable in respect of your notes, including any interest payment, antidilution adjustments, market disruption events, business days, the default amount and any other calculations or determinations to be made by the calculation agent, as specified herein, in the applicable pricing supplement or in the prospectus. All determinations made by the calculation agent will be at the sole discretion of the calculation agent and will be conclusive for all purposes and binding on the beneficial owners of the Notes, absent manifest error and provided the calculation agent shall be required to act in good faith in making any determination. If the calculation agent uses its discretion to make a determination, the calculation agent will notify the indenture trustee, who will provide notice to the registered holders of the Notes. We may appoint a different calculation agent from time to time.

#### USE OF PROCEEDS AND HEDGING

The net proceeds we receive from the sale of the notes will be used for general corporate purposes and, in part, in connection with hedging our obligations under the notes through one or more of our subsidiaries. The cost of hedging includes the projected profit that our affiliates expect to realize in consideration for assuming the risks inherent in managing the hedging transactions. Because hedging our obligations entails risk and may be influenced by market forces beyond our or our affiliates' control, such hedging may result in a profit that is more or less than initially projected, or could result in a loss.

On or prior to the pricing date, we, through our affiliates or others, expect to hedge our anticipated exposure in connection with the notes by taking positions in the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset, in option or futures contracts relating to such instrument or instruments listed on major securities or futures markets, in other types of derivative instruments relating to such instrument or instruments, or in any other available securities, commodities or instruments that we may wish to use in connection with such hedging. Such purchase activity could affect the initial level of the Reference Asset, and, accordingly, the level at which the Reference Asset must close to surpass the initial level. In addition, through our affiliates, we are likely to modify our hedge position throughout the life of the notes, by purchasing and selling the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset, options or futures contracts relating to such instrument or instruments listed on major securities or futures markets, other types of derivative instruments relating to such instrument or instruments or positions in any other available securities, commodities or instruments that we may wish to use in connection with such hedging activities. We cannot give any assurance that our hedging activities will not affect the price of the instrument or instruments comprising the Reference Asset and, therefore, adversely affect the value of the notes or the payment that you will receive at maturity or upon any acceleration of the notes.

#### **CERTAIN ERISA CONSIDERATIONS**

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), imposes certain restrictions on employee benefit plans ("ERISA Plans") that are subject to ERISA and on persons who are fiduciaries with respect to such ERISA Plans. In accordance with the ERISA's general fiduciary requirements, a fiduciary with respect to any such ERISA Plan who is considering the purchase of notes on behalf of such ERISA Plan should determine whether such purchase is permitted under the governing ERISA Plan documents and is prudent and appropriate for the ERISA Plan in view of its overall investment policy and the composition and diversification of its portfolio. Other provisions of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") prohibit certain transactions between an ERISA Plan or other plan subject to Section 4975 of the Code (such plans and ERISA Plans, "Plans") and persons who have certain specified relationships to the Plan ("parties in interest" within the meaning of ERISA or "disqualified persons" within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Code). Thus, a Plan fiduciary considering the purchase of notes should consider whether such a purchase might constitute or result in a prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code.

The Issuer or dealers selling notes may each be considered a "party in interest" or a "disqualified person" with respect to many Plans. The issuer and several of its subsidiaries are each considered a "disqualified person" under the Code or "party in interest" under ERISA with respect to many Plans, although the issuer is not a "disqualified person" with respect to an individual retirement account or "IRA" simply because the IRA is established with HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. or because HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. provides brokerage to the IRA, and the issuer cannot be a "party in interest" to any IRA other than certain employer-sponsored IRAs as only employer-sponsored IRAs are covered by ERISA.

The purchase of notes by a Plan that is subject to the fiduciary responsibility provisions of ERISA or the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 4975 of the Code (including individual retirement accounts and other plans described in Section 4975(c)(1) of the Code) and with respect to which the Issuer or the dealers selling notes is a party in interest or a disqualified person may constitute or result in a prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code, unless such notes are acquired pursuant to and in accordance with an applicable statutory or administrative exemption. Administrative exemptions include Prohibited Transaction Class Exemption ("PTCE") 84-14 (an exemption for certain transactions determined by an independent qualified professional asset manager), PTCE 90-1 (an exemption for certain transactions involving insurance company pooled separate accounts), PTCE 91-38 (an exemption for certain transactions involving bank collective investment finds), PTCE 95-60 (an exemption for certain transactions involving life insurance general accounts) or PTCE 96-23 (an exemption for certain transactions determined by in house investment managers).

It should also be noted that the Pension Protection Act of 2006 contains a statutory exemption from the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code for transactions involving certain parties in interest or disqualified persons who are such merely because they are a service provider to a Plan, or because they are related to a service provider. Generally, the exemption would be applicable if the party to the transaction with the Plan is a party in interest or a disqualified person to the Plan but is not (i) an employer, (ii) a fiduciary who has or exercises any discretionary authority or control with respect to the investment of the Plan assets involved in the transaction, (iii) a fiduciary who renders investment advice (within the meaning of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Code) with respect to those assets, or (iv) an affiliate of (i), (ii) or (iii). Any Plan fiduciary relying on this statutory exemption (Section 408(b)(17) of ERISA and Section 4975(d)(20) of the Code) and purchasing notes on behalf of a Plan will be deemed to represent that (x) the fiduciary has made a good faith determination that the Plan is paying no more than, and is receiving no less than, adequate consideration in connection with the transaction and (y) neither the Issuer nor any affiliates of the Issuer directly or indirectly exercises any discretionary authority or control or renders investment advice (as defined above) with respect to the assets of the Plan which such fiduciary is using to purchase the notes, both of which are necessary preconditions to utilizing this exemption. Any purchaser that is a Plan is encouraged to consult with counsel regarding the application of the foregoing exemptions or any other statutory or administrative exemption.

Certain employee benefit plans, such as governmental plans (as defined in Section 3(32) of ERISA) and, if no election has been made under Section 410(d) of the Code, church plans (as defined in Section 3(33) of ERISA), are not subject to Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code. However, such plans may be subject to the provisions of applicable federal, state or local or other laws, rules or regulations ("Similar Law") substantially similar to the foregoing provisions of ERISA or the Code. Fiduciaries of such plans ("Similar Law Plans") should consider applicable Similar Law when investing in the notes.

By its purchase of any offered note, the purchaser or transferee thereof will be deemed to represent, on each day from the date on which the purchaser or transferee acquires the offered note through and including the date on which the purchaser or transferee disposes of its interest in such offered note, either that (a) it is not a Plan, a Similar Law Plan or an entity whose underlying assets include the assets of any Plan or Similar Law Plan or (b) its purchase, holding and disposition of such note will not result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction under Section 406 of ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code or a non-exempt violation of Similar Law. Each purchaser and holder of the notes has exclusive responsibility for ensuring that its purchase, holding and/or disposition of the notes does not violate the fiduciary or prohibited transaction rules of ERISA, the Code or any Similar Laws.

The sale of notes to a Plan or a Similar Law Plan is in no respect a representation by the Issuer or any of its affiliates that such an investment meets all relevant legal requirements with respect to investments by Plans or Similar Law Plans generally or any particular Plan or Similar Law Plan, or that

such an investment is appropriate for a Plan or a Similar Law Plan generally or any particular Plan or Similar Law Plan.

Any person proposing to acquire any notes on behalf of a Plan or Similar Law Plan should consult with counsel regarding the applicability of the prohibited transaction rules and the applicable exemptions thereto and all other relevant considerations.

The above discussion may be modified or supplemented with respect to a particular offering of notes, including the addition of further ERISA restrictions on purchase and transfer set forth in any applicable product supplement or pricing supplement.

#### U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

In addition to the consequences described in the accompanying prospectus, and subject to the assumptions and limitations described therein and below, the following discussion summarizes additional U.S. federal income tax consequences of the purchase, beneficial ownership and disposition of notes. The following summary is the opinion of Sidley Austin LLP, special tax counsel to HSBC USA.

For purposes of this summary, a "U.S. holder" is a beneficial owner of a note that is:

- an individual who is a citizen or a resident of the United States, for federal income tax purposes;
- a corporation (or other entity that is treated as a corporation for federal tax purposes) that is created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any State thereof (including the District of Columbia);
- · an estate whose income is subject to federal income taxation regardless of its source; or
- a trust if a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over its administration, and one or more United States persons, for federal income tax purposes, have the authority to control all of its substantial decisions.

For purposes of this summary, a "non-U.S. holder" is a beneficial owner of a note that is:

- a nonresident alien individual for federal income tax purposes;
- a foreign corporation for federal income tax purposes;
- an estate whose income is not subject to federal income tax on a net income basis; or
- a trust if no court within the United States is able to exercise primary jurisdiction over its administration or if United States persons do not have the authority to control all of its substantial decisions.

An individual may, subject to certain exceptions, be deemed to be a resident of the United States for federal income tax purposes by reason of being present in the United States for at least 31 days in the calendar year and for an aggregate of at least 183 days during a three year period ending in the current calendar year (counting for such purposes all of the days present in the current year, one third of the days present in the immediately preceding year, and one sixth of the days present in the second preceding year).

This summary is based on interpretations of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), regulations issued thereunder, and rulings and decisions currently in effect (or in some cases proposed), all of which are subject to change. Any such change may be applied retroactively and may adversely affect the federal income tax consequences described herein. This summary addresses only holders that purchase notes at initial issuance, and own notes as capital assets and not as part of a "straddle," "hedge," "synthetic security," or a "conversion transaction" for federal income tax purposes

or as part of some other integrated investment. This summary does not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to particular investors or to investors subject to special treatment under the federal income tax laws (such as banks, thrifts or other financial institutions; insurance companies; securities dealers or brokers, or traders in securities electing mark-to-market treatment; regulated investment companies or real estate investment trusts; small business investment companies; S corporations; investors that hold their notes through a partnership or other entity treated as a partnership for federal tax purposes; investors whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar; certain former citizens or residents of the United States; non-U.S. persons that may qualify for the benefits of a U.S. income tax treaty; persons subject to the alternative minimum tax; retirement plans or other tax-exempt entities, or persons holding the notes in tax-deferred or tax-advantaged accounts; or "controlled foreign corporations" or a "passive foreign investment companies" for federal income tax purposes). This summary also does not address the tax consequences to shareholders, or other equity holders in, or beneficiaries of, a holder, or any state, local or foreign tax consequences of the purchase, ownership or disposition of the notes. Persons considering the purchase of notes should consult their own tax advisors concerning the application of federal income tax laws to their particular situations as well as any consequences of the purchase, beneficial ownership and disposition of notes arising under the laws of any other taxing jurisdiction.

The applicable pricing supplement may contain a further discussion of the special federal income tax consequences applicable to certain notes. The summary of the federal income tax considerations contained in the applicable pricing supplement supersedes the following summary to the extent it is inconsistent therewith.

PROSPECTIVE PURCHASERS OF NOTES SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS AS TO THE FEDERAL, STATE, LOCAL, AND OTHER TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF THE PURCHASE, OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF NOTES.

U.S. Federal Income Tax Treatment of the Notes as Indebtedness for U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable pricing supplement, we intend to treat the notes as indebtedness for federal income tax purposes and except as provided below under "—Certain Equity-Linked Notes", the balance of this summary assumes that the notes are treated as indebtedness for federal income tax purposes. However, the treatment of a note as indebtedness for federal income tax purposes depends on a number of factors, and if the notes are not properly treated as indebtedness for federal income tax purposes, the federal income tax treatment of investors in notes may be different than that described below.

**Payments of Interest.** Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable pricing supplement, interest on a note will be taxable to a U.S. holder as ordinary interest income at the time it accrues or is received in accordance with the U.S. holder's normal method of accounting for tax purposes.

**Original Issue Discount.** The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat the notes as issued with original issue discount. The following is a summary of the principal federal income tax consequences of the ownership of notes having original issue discount.

A note will have original issue discount for federal income tax purposes if its "issue price" is less than its "stated redemption price at maturity" by more than a *de minimis* amount, as discussed below, and it has a term of more than one year.

The issue price of a note generally is the first price at which a substantial amount of the "issue" of notes is sold to the public for money (excluding sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers), excluding pre-issuance accrued interest (as discussed below under "—Pre-Issuance Accrued Interest").

The "stated redemption price at maturity" of a note generally is the total amount of all payments provided by the note other than "qualified stated interest" payments.

Qualified stated interest generally is stated interest that is "unconditionally payable" in cash or property (other than debt instruments of the issuer) at least annually either at a single fixed rate, or a "qualifying variable rate" (as described below). Qualified stated interest is taxable to a U.S. holder when accrued or received in accordance with the U.S. holder's normal method of tax accounting.

Interest is considered unconditionally payable only if reasonable legal remedies exist to compel timely payment or the note otherwise provides terms and conditions that make the likelihood of late payment (other than a late payment within a reasonable grace period) or non-payment a remote contingency. Interest is payable at a single fixed rate only if the rate appropriately takes into account the length of the interval between stated interest payments. Thus, if the interval between payments varies during the term of the instrument, the value of the fixed rate on which payment is based generally must be adjusted to reflect a compounding assumption consistent with the length of the interval preceding the payment.

Notes having "de minimis original issue discount" generally will be treated as not having original issue discount unless a U.S. holder elects to treat all interest on the note as original issue discount. See "—Election to Treat All Interest and Discount as Original Issue Discount (Constant Yield Method)." A note will be considered to have "de minimis original issue discount" if the difference between its stated redemption price at maturity and its issue price is less than the product of ¼ of 1 percent of the stated redemption price at maturity and the number of complete years from the issue date to maturity (or the weighted average maturity in the case of a note that provides for payment of an amount other than qualified stated interest before maturity).

U.S. holders of notes having original issue discount will be required to include original issue discount in gross income for federal income tax purposes as it accrues (regardless of the U.S. holders' method of accounting), which may be in advance of receipt of the cash attributable to such income. Original issue discount accrues under the constant yield method, based on a compounded yield to maturity, as described below. Accordingly, U.S. holders of notes having original issue discount will generally be required to include in income increasingly greater amounts of original issue discount in successive accrual periods.

The annual amount of original issue discount includible in income by the initial U.S. holder of a note having original issue discount will equal the sum of the "daily portions" of the original issue discount with respect to the note for each day on which the U.S. holder held the note during the taxable year. Generally, the daily portions of original issue discount are determined by allocating to each day in an "accrual period" the ratable portion of original issue discount allocable to the accrual period. The term accrual period means an interval of time with respect to which the accrual of original issue discount is measured and which may vary in length over the term of the note *provided* that each accrual period is no longer than one year and each scheduled payment of principal or interest occurs on either the first or last day of an accrual period.

The amount of original issue discount allocable to an accrual period will be the excess of:

- the product of the "adjusted issue price" of the note at the commencement of the accrual period and its "yield to maturity" over
- the amount of any qualified stated interest payments allocable to the accrual period.

The adjusted issue price of a note at the beginning of the first accrual period is its issue price and, on any day thereafter, it is the sum of the issue price and the amount of original issue discount previously includible in the gross income of the U.S. holder (without regard to any "acquisition premium" as described below), reduced by the amount of any payment other than a payment of

qualified stated interest previously made on the note. If an interval between payments of qualified stated interest contains more than one accrual period, the amount of qualified stated interest that is payable at the end of the interval (including any qualified stated interest that is payable on the first day of the accrual period immediately following the interval) is allocated on a pro-rata basis to each accrual period in the interval, and the adjusted issue price at the beginning of each accrual period in the interval is increased by the amount of any qualified stated interest that has accrued prior to the first day of the accrual period but is not payable until the end of the interval. The yield to maturity of a note is the yield to maturity computed on the basis of compounding at the end of each accrual period properly adjusted for the length of the particular accrual period. If all accrual periods are of equal length except for a shorter initial and/or final accrual period(s), the amount of original issue discount allocable to the initial period may be computed using any reasonable method; however, the original issue discount allocable to the final accrual period will always be the difference between the amount payable at maturity (other than a payment of qualified stated interest) and the adjusted issue price at the beginning of the final accrual period.

**Pre-Issuance Accrued Interest.** If (i) a portion of the initial purchase price of a note is attributable to pre-issuance accrued interest, (ii) the first stated interest payment on the note is to be made within one year of the note's issue date, and (iii) the payment will equal or exceed the amount of pre-issuance accrued interest, then the U.S. holder may compute the issue price of the note by subtracting the amount of the pre-issuance accrued interest. In that event, a portion of the first stated interest payment will be treated as a return of the excluded pre-issuance accrued interest and not as an amount payable on the note.

Notes Subject to Call or Put Options. For purposes of calculating the yield and maturity of a note subject to an option, in general, a call option held by the issuer is presumed exercised if, upon exercise, the yield on the note is less than it would have been had the option not been exercised, and a put option held by a U.S. holder is presumed exercised if, upon exercise, the yield on the note is more than it would have been had the option not been exercised. The effect of this rule generally may accelerate or defer the inclusion of original issue discount in the income of a U.S. holder whose note is subject to a put option or a call option, as compared to a note that does not have such an option. If any option that is presumed to be exercised is not in fact exercised, the note is treated as reissued solely for purposes of the original issue discount rules on the date of presumed exercise for an amount equal to its adjusted issue price on that date. The deemed reissuance will have the effect of redetermining the note's yield and maturity for original issue discount purposes and any related subsequent accruals of original issue discount.

Variable Rate Debt Instruments. Certain notes that are treated as "variable rate debt instruments" are subject to special rules described below. The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat a note as a variable rate debt instrument that is subject to these special rules.

If a variable rate debt instrument bears interest that is unconditionally payable at least annually at a single qualified floating rate or objective rate, all stated interest is treated as qualified stated interest. The accrual of any original issue discount is determined by assuming the note bears interest at a fixed interest rate equal to the issue date value of the qualified floating rate or qualified inverse floating rate or, in the case of any other objective rate, a fixed internal rate that is equal to the reasonably expected yield for the note. The qualified stated interest allocable to an accrual period is increased (or decreased) if the interest actually paid during an accrual period exceeds (or is less than) the interest assumed to be paid during the accrual period.

If a variable rate debt instrument bears interest at a qualifying variable rate other than a single qualified floating rate or objective rate, the amount and accrual of original issue discount generally are determined by (i) determining a fixed rate substitute for each variable rate as described in the

preceding paragraph, (ii) determining the amount of qualified stated interest and original issue discount by assuming the note bears interest at such substitute fixed rates and (iii) making appropriate adjustments to the qualified stated interest and original issue discount so determined for actual interest rates under the note. However, if such qualifying variable rate includes a fixed rate, the note is treated for purposes of applying clause (i) of the preceding sentence as if it provided for an assumed qualified floating rate (or qualified inverse floating rate if the actual variable rate is such) that would cause the note to have approximately the same fair market value, and the rate is used in lieu of the fixed rate.

Short-Term Debt Instruments. Certain notes that are treated as "short-term debt instruments" are subject to special rules. The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat the notes as short-term debt instruments. A note that is a "short-term debt instrument" will be acquired with "acquisition discount" equal to all payments under the note over the U.S. holder's basis in the note. U.S. holders that report income for federal income tax purposes on the accrual method and certain other holders are required to include original issue discount (equal to the difference between all payments on the note over its issue price) in income or, if the U.S. holder elects, acquisition discount with respect to a note that is a short-term debt instrument. Original issue discount or acquisition discount on notes that are short-term debt instruments is accrued on a straight-line basis, unless an irrevocable election with respect to the note is made to accrue the original issue discount or acquisition discount under the constant yield method based on daily compounding.

In general, an individual or other cash method U.S. holder of a short-term debt instrument is not required to accrue original issue discount or acquisition discount with respect to a note that is a short-term debt instrument, unless the U.S. holder elects to do so. An election by a cash basis U.S. holder to accrue original issue discount on a note that is a short-term debt instrument, as well as the election to accrue acquisition discount instead of original issue discount with respect to a note that is a short-term debt instrument, applies to all short-term debt instruments acquired by the U.S. holder during the first taxable year for which the election is made, and all subsequent taxable years of the U.S. holder, unless the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") consents to a revocation. In the case of a U.S. holder that is not required (and does not elect) to include original issue discount or acquisition discount in income currently, any gain realized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a note that is a short-term debt instrument is treated as ordinary income to the extent of the original issue discount that had accrued on a straight-line basis (or, if elected, under the constant yield method based on daily compounding) through the date of sale, exchange or other disposition, and the U.S. holder will be required to defer deductions for any interest paid on indebtedness incurred or continued to purchase or carry the note in an amount not exceeding the accrued original issue discount (determined on a ratable basis, unless the U.S. holder elects to use a constant yield basis) on the note, until the original issue discount is recognized.

Market Discount and Premium. If a U.S. holder purchases a note, other than a contingent payment debt instrument or a short-term debt instrument, for an amount that is less than its stated redemption price at maturity or, in the case of a note having original issue discount, less than its revised issue price (which is the sum of the issue price of the note and the aggregate amount of the original issue discount previously includible in the gross income of any holder (without regard to any acquisition premium)), the amount of the difference generally will be treated as market discount for federal income tax purposes. (It is possible that a U.S. holder may purchase a note at original issuance for an amount that is different than its issue price.) The amount of any market discount generally will be treated as *de minimis* and disregarded if it is less than the product of 0.25 percent of the stated redemption price at maturity of the note and the number of complete years to maturity (or weighted average maturity in the case of notes paying any amount other than qualified stated interest prior to maturity).

Under the market discount rules, a U.S. holder is required to treat any principal payment on, or any gain on the sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition of, a note as ordinary income to the

extent of any accrued market discount that has not previously been included in income. If the note is disposed of in a nontaxable transaction (other than certain specified nonrecognition transactions), accrued market discount will be includible as ordinary income to the U.S. holder as if the U.S. holder had sold the note at its then fair market value. In addition, the U.S. holder may be required to defer, until the maturity of the note or its earlier disposition in a taxable transaction, the deduction of all or a portion of the interest expense on any indebtedness incurred or continued to purchase or carry the note.

Market discount accrues ratably during the period from the date of acquisition to the maturity of a note, unless the U.S. holder elects to accrue it under the constant yield method. A U.S. holder of a note may elect to include market discount in income currently as it accrues (either ratably or under the constant yield method), in which case the rule described above regarding deferral of interest deductions will not apply. The election to include market discount currently applies to all market discount obligations acquired during or after the first taxable year to which the election applies and may not be revoked without the consent of the IRS. If an election is made to include market discount in income currently, the basis of the note in the hands of the U.S. holder will be increased by the market discount thereon as it is included in income.

A U.S. holder that purchases a note having original issue discount, other than a contingent payment debt instrument, for an amount exceeding its "adjusted issue price" (which is described above under "— Original Issue Discount") and less than or equal to the sum of all remaining amounts payable on the note other than payments of qualified stated interest will be treated as having purchased the note with acquisition premium. The amount of original issue discount that the U.S. holder must include in gross income with respect to such note will be reduced in the proportion that the excess bears to the original issue discount remaining to be accrued as of the note's acquisition and ending on the stated maturity date. Rather than apply the above fraction, the U.S. holder that, as discussed below, elects to treat all interest as original issue discount would treat the purchase at an acquisition premium as a purchase at an original issuance and calculate original issue discount accruals on a constant yield to maturity.

A U.S. holder that acquires a note, other than a contingent payment debt instrument, for an amount that is greater than the sum of all remaining amounts payable on the note other than payments of qualified stated interest will be treated as having purchased the note at a bond premium and will not be required to include any original issue discount in income. A U.S. holder generally may elect to amortize bond premium. The election to amortize bond premium must be made with a timely filed federal income tax return for the first taxable year to which the U.S. holder wishes the election to apply.

If bond premium is amortized, the amount of interest that must be included in the U.S. holder's income for each period ending on an interest payment date or on stated maturity, as the case may be, will be reduced by the portion of bond premium allocable to such period based on the note's yield to maturity (or, in certain circumstances, until an earlier call date) determined by using the U.S. holder's basis of the note, compounding at the close of each accrual period. If the bond premium allocable to an accrual period is in excess of qualified stated interest allocable to that period, the excess may be deducted to the extent of prior income inclusions and is then carried to the next accrual period and offsets qualified stated interest in such period. If an election to amortize bond premium is not made, a U.S. holder must include the full amount of each interest payment in income in accordance with its regular method of accounting and will receive a tax benefit from the premium only in computing its gain or loss upon the sale or other disposition or payment of the principal amount of the note.

An election to amortize bond premium will apply to amortizable bond premium on all notes and other bonds, the interest on which is includible in the U.S. holder's gross income, held at the beginning of the U.S. holder's first taxable year to which the election applies or thereafter acquired, and may be

revoked only with the consent of the IRS. The election to treat all interest as original issue discount is treated as an election to amortize premium. Special rules may apply if a note is subject to call prior to maturity at a price in excess of its stated redemption price at maturity.

Election to Treat All Interest and Discount as Original Issue Discount (Constant Yield Method). A U.S. holder of a note may elect to include in income all interest and discount (including *de minimis* original issue discount and *de minimis* market discount), as adjusted by any premium with respect to the note, based on a constant yield method, which is described above under "— Original Issue Discount." The election is made for the taxable year in which the U.S. holder acquired the note, and it may not be revoked without the consent of the IRS. If such election is made with respect to a note having market discount, the U.S. holder will be deemed to have elected currently to include market discount on a constant yield basis with respect to all debt instruments having market discount acquired during the year of election or thereafter. If made with respect to a note having amortizable bond premium, the U.S. holder will be deemed to have made an election to amortize premium generally with respect to all debt instruments having amortizable bond premium held by the U.S. holder during the year of election or thereafter.

Sale, Exchange, Redemption or Repayment of the Notes. Upon the disposition of a note by sale, exchange, redemption, repayment of principal at maturity or other taxable disposition, a U.S. holder will generally recognize taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between (i) the amount realized on the disposition (other than amounts attributable to accrued but untaxed interest) and (ii) the U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in the note. A U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in a note generally will equal the cost of the note (net of accrued interest) to the U.S. holder, increased by amounts includible in income as original issue discount or market discount, as described below (if the holder elects to include market discount in income on a current basis) and reduced by any amortized bond premium and any payments (other than payments of qualified stated interest) made on the note.

Because the note is held as a capital asset, such gain or loss (except to the extent that the market discount rules or the rules relating to short-term debt instruments otherwise provide) will generally constitute capital gain or loss. Capital gains of individual taxpayers from the sale, exchange or other disposition of a note held for more than one year may be eligible for reduced rates of taxation. The deductibility of a capital loss realized on the sale, exchange, or other disposition of a note is subject to limitations.

Contingent Payment Debt Instruments. Certain notes that are treated as "contingent payment debt instruments" are subject to special rules. The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat a note as a contingent payment debt instrument. If a contingent payment debt instrument is issued for cash or publicly traded property, original issue discount is determined and accrued under the "noncontingent bond method." Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable pricing supplement, we intend to treat all notes that are treated as contingent payment debt instruments as subject to the noncontingent bond method.

Under the noncontingent bond method, for each accrual period, U.S. holders of the notes accrue original issue discount equal to the product of (i) the "comparable yield" (adjusted for the length of the accrual period) and (ii) the "adjusted issue price" of the notes at the beginning of the accrual period. This amount is ratably allocated to each day in the accrual period and is includible as ordinary interest income by a U.S. holder for each day in the accrual period on which the U.S. holder holds the contingent payment debt instrument, whether or not the amount of any payment is fixed or determinable in the taxable year. Thus, the noncontingent bond method may result in recognition of income prior to the receipt of cash.

In general, the comparable yield of a contingent payment debt instrument is equal to the yield at which the issuer would issue a fixed rate debt instrument with terms and conditions similar to those of

the contingent payment debt instrument, including level of subordination, term, timing of payments, and general market conditions. For example, if a hedge of the contingent payment debt instrument is available that, if integrated with the contingent payment debt instrument, would produce a "synthetic debt instrument" with a specific yield to maturity, the comparable yield will be equal to the yield of the synthetic debt instrument. However, if such a hedge is not available, but similar fixed rate debt instruments of the issuer are traded at a price that reflects a spread above a benchmark rate, the comparable yield is the sum of the benchmark rate on the issue date and the spread. The applicable pricing supplement will either provide the comparable yield, or investors can obtain the comparable yield of the notes by contacting Structured Equity Derivatives—Structuring HSBC Bank USA, National Association, 452 Fifth Avenue, 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, New York, NY 10018.

The adjusted issue price at the beginning of each accrual period is generally equal to the issue price of the note plus the amount of original issue discount previously includible in the gross income of the U.S. holder less any noncontingent payment and the projected amount of any contingent payment contained in the projected payment schedule (as described below) previously made on the contingent payment debt instrument. If a note provides for noncontingent payments that exceed the amount that a holder would be required to accrue (without regard to any negative or positive adjustments), we intend to treat the excess as a nontaxable return of principal that will, in turn, reduce the "adjusted issue price" of the notes.

In addition to the determination of a comparable yield, the noncontingent bond method requires the construction of a projected payment schedule. The projected payment schedule includes all noncontingent payments, and projected amounts for each contingent payment to be made under the contingent payment debt instrument that are adjusted to produce the comparable yield. The applicable pricing supplement will either provide such projected payment schedule, or investors can obtain the projected payments schedule by contacting Structured Equity Derivatives—Structuring HSBC Bank USA, National Association, 452 Fifth Avenue, 3<sup>rd</sup> Floor, New York, NY 10018. The projected payment schedule remains fixed throughout the term of the contingent payment debt instrument. A U.S. holder is required to use the issuer's projected payment schedule to determine its interest accruals and adjustments, unless the U.S. holder determines that the issuer's projected payment schedule is unreasonable, in which case the U.S. holder must disclose its own projected payment schedule in connection with its federal income tax return and the reason(s) why it is not using the issuer's projected payment schedule.

If the actual amounts of contingent payments are different from the amounts reflected in the projected payment schedule, a U.S. holder is required to make adjustments in its original issue discount accruals when such amounts are paid. Adjustments arising from contingent payments that are greater than the assumed amounts of those payments are referred to as "positive adjustments"; adjustments arising from contingent payments that are less than the assumed amounts are referred to as "negative adjustments." Positive and negative adjustments are netted for each taxable year with respect to each note. Any net positive adjustment for a taxable year is treated as additional original issue discount income of the U.S. holder. Any net negative adjustment reduces any original issue discount on the note for the taxable year that would otherwise accrue. Any excess is then treated as a current-year ordinary loss to the U.S. holder to the extent of original issue discount accrued in prior years. The balance, if any, is treated as a negative adjustment in subsequent taxable years. Finally, to the extent that it has not previously been taken into account, an excess negative adjustment reduces the amount realized upon a sale, exchange, or retirement of the note.

If all or a portion of the holder's payment at maturity becomes fixed and determinable at any time more than six months prior to the maturity date, a U.S. holder may be required to take into account a positive or negative adjustment on the date the payment becomes fixed and determinable. If the payment on the maturity date is certain to be greater than the contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected on the projected payment schedule, the U.S. holder may be required to treat the

difference between the net present value of the payment that is certain to be paid on the maturity date and the net present value of the contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected on the projected payment schedule (each net present value determined by discounting the amount to the date on which the payment at maturity becomes fixed) as a positive adjustment that is recognized on that date. In this event, if that date is prior to the taxable year that includes the maturity date, the taxable amount will exceed the amount that would have been included in income in the year had the positive adjustment not occurred and will exceed the cash payments on the note in that year. In addition, in this event, the projected contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected in the projected payment schedule will be increased by the absolute difference between the payment that is certain to be paid on the maturity date and the contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected on the projected payment schedule. If, on the other hand, the payment that is certain to be paid on the maturity date is less than the contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected on the projected payment schedule, then a U.S. holder may be permitted to treat the difference between the net present value of the payment that is certain to be paid on the maturity date and the net present value of the contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected on the projected payment schedule (each net present value determined by discounting the amount to the date on which the payment at maturity becomes fixed) as a negative adjustment that is recognized on that date, treated as described above. In addition, in this event, the projected contingent payment for the maturity date that is reflected in the projected payment schedule would be decreased by the absolute difference between the payment that is certain to be paid on the maturity date and the contingent payment that is reflected in the projected payment schedule. However, the ability of U.S. holders to claim the ordinary loss is not free from doubt.

A U.S. holder's basis in a contingent payment debt instrument is increased by the projected contingent payments accrued by the holder under the projected payment schedule (as determined without regard to adjustments made to reflect differences between actual and projected payments) and reduced by the amount of any non-contingent payments and the projected amount of any contingent payments previously made. Gain on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a contingent payment debt instrument generally is treated as ordinary income. Loss, on the other hand, is treated as ordinary only to the extent of the U.S. holder's prior net original issue discount inclusions (i.e., reduced by the total net negative adjustments previously allowed to the U.S. holder as an ordinary loss) and capital to the extent in excess thereof. The deductibility of a capital loss realized on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of a note is subject to limitations.

A U.S. holder that purchases a note for an amount other than the issue price of the note will be required to adjust its original issue discount inclusions to account for the difference. These adjustments will affect the U.S. holder's basis in the note. Reports to U.S. holders may not include these adjustments. U.S. holders that purchase notes at other than the issue price should consult their tax advisors regarding these adjustments.

Prospective investors should consult their own tax advisors with respect to the application of the contingent payment debt instrument provisions to notes.

**Amortizing Notes.** Payments received pursuant to an amortizing note may consist of both a principal and an interest component. The principal component will generally constitute a tax-free return of capital that will reduce a U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in the note.

Foreign Currency Notes. Certain notes that are denominated in or indexed to a foreign currency are subject to special rules. The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat the notes as subject to these special rules. The following discussion summarizes the principal federal income tax consequences of owning a note that is denominated in or indexed to a foreign currency (other than a currency described in this section that is considered "hyperinflationary"), and is not a contingent payment debt instrument or a dual currency note. Special federal income tax considerations applicable to notes that are denominated in or indexed to a hyperinflationary currency, are contingent

payment debt instruments, or are dual currency notes, will be discussed in the applicable pricing supplement.

In general, a U.S. holder that uses the cash method of accounting and holds a note will be required to include in income the U.S. dollar value of the amount of interest income received, whether or not the payment is received in U.S. dollars or converted into U.S. dollars. The U.S. dollar value of the amount of interest received is the amount of the interest paid in the foreign currency, translated into U.S. dollars at the spot rate on the date of receipt. The U.S. holder will not have exchange gain or loss on the interest payment itself, but may have exchange gain or loss when it disposes of any foreign currency received.

A U.S. holder that uses the accrual method of accounting is generally required to include in income the dollar value of interest accrued during the accrual period. Accrual basis U.S. holders may determine the amount of income recognized with respect to such interest in accordance with either of two methods. Under the first method, the dollar value of accrued interest is translated at the average rate for the interest accrual period (or, with respect to an accrual period that spans two taxable years, the partial period within the taxable year). For this purpose, the average rate is the simple average of spot rates of exchange for each business day of such period or other average exchange rate for the period reasonably derived and consistently applied by the U.S. holder. Under the second method, a U.S. holder can elect to accrue interest at the spot rate on the last day of the interest accrual period (in the case of a partial accrual period, the last day of the taxable year) or, if the last day of an interest accrual period is within five business days of the receipt, the spot rate on the date of receipt. Any such election will apply to all debt instruments held by the U.S. holder and is irrevocable without the consent of the IRS. An accrual basis U.S. holder will recognize exchange gain or loss, as the case may be, on the receipt of a foreign currency interest payment if the exchange rate on the date payment is received differs from the rate applicable to the previous accrual of that interest income. The foreign currency gain or loss will generally be treated as U.S. source ordinary income or loss.

Original issue discount on a note described in this section is determined in the foreign currency and is translated into U.S. dollars in the same manner that an accrual basis U.S. holder accrues stated interest. Exchange gain or loss is determined when original issue discount is considered paid to the extent the exchange rate on the date of payment differs from the exchange rate at which the original issue discount was accrued.

The amount of market discount on a note described in this section includible in income will generally be determined by computing the market discount in the foreign currency and translating that amount into dollars at the spot rate on the date the note is retired or otherwise disposed of. If the U.S. holder accrues market discount currently, the amount of market discount which accrues during any accrual period is determined in the foreign currency and translated into U.S. dollars on the basis of the average exchange rate in effect during the accrual period. Exchange gain or loss may be recognized to the extent that the rate of exchange on the date of the retirement or disposition of the note differs from the exchange rate at which the market discount was accrued.

Amortizable bond premium on a note described in this section is computed in units of foreign currency and, if the U.S. holder elects, will reduce interest income in units of foreign currency. At the time amortized bond premium offsets interest income (i.e., the last day of the tax year in which the election is made and the last day of each subsequent tax year), exchange gain or loss with respect to amortized bond premium is recognized and is measured by the difference between exchange rates at that time and at the time of the acquisition of the note.

With respect to the sale, exchange, retirement or other disposition of a note denominated in a foreign currency, the foreign currency amount realized will be considered to be first, the payment of accrued but unpaid interest (on which exchange gain or loss is recognized as described above); second, accrued but unpaid original issue discount (on which exchange gain or loss is recognized as described

above); and, finally, as receipt of principal. With respect to principal, exchange gain or loss is equal to the difference between (i) the foreign currency principal amount translated on the date the payment is received or the date of disposition and (ii) the foreign currency principal amount translated on the date the note was acquired, or deemed acquired. Exchange gain or loss computed on accrued interest, original issue discount, market discount and principal is realized, however, only to the extent of total gain or loss on the transaction. The conversion of U.S. dollars into a foreign currency and the immediate use of that currency to purchase a note described in this section generally will not result in a taxable gain or loss for a U.S. holder.

**Certain Other Debt Securities.** Certain notes may be subject to special rules. The applicable pricing supplement will discuss the principal federal income tax consequences with respect to notes that are subject to special rules, including notes that provide for an alternative payment schedule or schedules applicable upon the occurrence of a contingency or contingencies relating to payments of interest or of principal.

## Certain Equity-Linked Notes

Certain Notes Treated as a Put Option and a Deposit. We may treat certain notes as consisting of a put option and a deposit for federal income tax purposes. The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat the notes as consisting of a put option and a deposit for federal income tax purposes. This section describes the federal income tax consequences of the purchase, beneficial ownership and disposition of a note that we intend to treat as consisting of a put option and a deposit.

There are no regulations, published rulings or judicial decisions addressing the treatment for federal income tax purposes of notes with terms that are substantially the same as the notes described in this section. We intend to treat each note described in this section as consisting of a put option (the "Put Option") that requires the holder to purchase the equities referenced in the note (the "Reference Shares") from us for an amount equal to the principal amount of the note if certain conditions are satisfied, and a deposit with us of cash, in an amount equal to the principal amount of the note (the "Deposit") to secure the U.S. holder's potential obligation to purchase the Reference Shares. Pursuant to the terms of the notes, each holder agrees to such treatment for all federal income tax purposes. Except for the possible alternative treatments described below, the balance of this summary assumes that the notes are so treated.

We intend to treat a portion of the stated interest payments on a note described in this section as interest or original issue discount on the Deposit, and the remainder as put premium in respect of the Put Option (the "Put Premium"). The portion of the stated interest rate on a note described in this section that constitutes interest or original issue discount on the Deposit and the portion that constitutes Put Premium will be specified in the applicable pricing supplement.

If the term of a note described in this section is more than one year, U.S. holders should include the portion of the stated interest payments on the note that is treated as interest in income, as described above under "—Payments of Interest." If any portion of the stated interest payments on a note described in this section is treated as original issue discount its treatment will be as described above under "—Original Issue Discount."

If the term of a note described in this section is one year or less, the Deposit should be treated as a short-term obligation as described above under "—Short-Term Debt Instruments."

The Put Premium should not be taxable to a U.S. holder upon its receipt. If the Put Option expires unexercised, the U.S. holder should recognize the total Put Premium received as short-term capital gain at such time.

If the Put Option is exercised and a U.S. holder receives Reference Shares, the U.S. holder should not recognize any gain or loss with respect to the Put Option (other than with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional shares, as described below). In this event, the U.S. holder should have an adjusted tax basis in all Reference Shares received (including for this purpose any fractional shares) equal to the Deposit, plus accrued but unpaid interest or discount, as applicable, on the Deposit less the total Put Premium received. The U.S. holder's holding period for any Reference Shares received should start on the day after the delivery of the Reference Shares. The U.S. holder should generally recognize a short-term capital gain or loss with respect to cash received in lieu of fractional shares in an amount equal to the difference between the amount of such cash received and the U.S. holder's basis in the fractional shares, which is equal to the U.S. holder's basis in all of the Reference Shares (including the fractional shares), times a fraction, the numerator of which is the fractional shares and the denominator of which is all of the Reference Shares (including fractional shares).

In we elect to cash settle the Put Option, a U.S. holder should generally recognize a short-term capital gain or loss equal to (i) the amount of cash received less (ii) the amount of the Deposit, plus accrued but unpaid acquisition discount or original issue discount on the Deposit, less the total Put Premium received.

Upon the exercise or cash settlement of a Put Option, a cash method U.S. holder of a short-term obligation that does not elect to accrue acquisition discount in income currently will recognize ordinary income equal to the accrued and unpaid acquisition discount.

Upon a sale, or other taxable disposition of a note described in this section for cash, a U.S. holder should allocate the cash received between the Deposit and the Put Option on the basis of their respective values on the date of sale. The U.S. holder should generally recognize gain or loss with respect to the Deposit in an amount equal to the difference between the amount of the sales proceeds allocable to the Deposit (less accrued and unpaid "qualified stated interest" or accrued acquisition discount that the U.S. holder has not included in income, which will be treated as ordinary interest income) and the U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in the Deposit (which will generally equal the initial purchase price of the note increased by any accrued acquisition discount or original issue discount previously included in income on the Deposit and decreased by the amount of any payment (other than an interest payment that is treated as qualified stated interest) received on the Deposit). Such gain or loss should be capital gain or loss and should be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder has held the Deposit for more than one year at the time of such disposition. The ability of U.S. holders to use capital losses to offset ordinary income is limited. If the Put Option has a positive value on the date of a sale of a note, the U.S. holder should recognize short-term capital gain equal to the portion of the sale proceeds allocable to the Put Option plus any previously received Put Premium. If the Put Option has a negative value on the date of sale, the U.S. holder should be treated as having paid the buyer an amount equal to the negative value in order to assume the U.S. holder's rights and obligations under the Put Option. In such a case, the U.S. holder should recognize a short-term capital gain or loss in an amount equal to the difference between the total Put Premium previously received and the amount of the payment deemed made by the U.S. holder with respect to the assumption of the Put Option. The amount of the deemed payment will be added to the sales price allocated to the Deposit in determining the gain or loss in respect of the Deposit. The ability of U.S. holders to use capital losses to offset ordinary income is limited.

U.S. holders should consult the offering documents for the Reference Shares for the federal income tax treatment of acquiring, owning and selling the Reference Shares.

Although we intend to treat each note described in this section as a Deposit and a Put Option, there are no regulations, published rulings or judicial decisions addressing the characterization of securities with terms that are substantially the same as those of the notes described in this section, and therefore the notes could be subject to some other characterization or treatment for federal income tax

purposes. For example, the notes could be treated as contingent payment debt instruments for federal income tax purposes. In this case, in general, U.S. holders should be treated as described above under "—Contingent Payment Debt Instruments."

Other characterizations and treatments of notes described in this section are possible. Prospective investors in the notes described in this section should consult their tax advisors as to the tax consequences to them of purchasing notes described in this section, including any alternative characterizations and treatments.

Certain Notes Treated as Forward Contracts or Executory Contracts. We may treat certain notes as a forward contract or executory contract for federal income tax purposes. The applicable pricing supplement will indicate whether we intend to treat a note as a forward contract or executory contract for federal income tax purposes. This section describes the principal federal income tax consequences of the purchase, beneficial ownership and disposition of a note that we intend to treat as a forward contract or executory contract.

There are no regulations, published rulings or judicial decisions addressing the treatment for federal income tax purposes of notes with terms that are substantially the same as those described in this section. Accordingly, the proper federal income tax treatment of the notes described in this section is uncertain. Under one approach, the notes would be treated as pre-paid cash-settled forward contracts or executory contracts with respect to the reference index or asset. We intend to treat each note described in this section consistent with this approach, and pursuant to the terms of the notes, each holder agrees to such treatment for all federal income tax purposes. Except for the possible alternative treatments described below, the balance of this summary assumes that the notes described in this section are so treated.

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable pricing supplement, if a note that is treated as a forward contract or executory contract provides for current interest payments, we intend to treat that interest as ordinary income at the time it accrues or is received in accordance with the U.S. holder's normal method of accounting for tax purposes.

A U.S. holder's tax basis in a note described in this section generally will equal the U.S. holder's cost for the note. Upon receipt of cash upon maturity or redemption and upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of the note, a U.S. holder generally will recognize gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized at maturity or on the redemption, sale, exchange or other disposition and the U.S. holder's tax basis in the note. Any such gain upon the maturity, redemption, sale, exchange or other disposition of the note generally will constitute capital gain. Capital gain of non-corporate taxpayers from the maturity, redemption, sale, exchange or other disposition of a non-principal protected note held for more than one year may be eligible for reduced rates of taxation. Any loss from the maturity, redemption, sale, exchange or other disposition of a non-principal protected note will generally constitute a capital loss. The ability of U.S. holders to use capital losses to offset ordinary income is limited.

Although we intend to treat each note described in this section as a pre-paid cash-settled forward contract or executory contract as described above, there are no regulations, published rulings or judicial decisions addressing the characterization of securities with terms that are substantially the same as those of the notes described in this section, and therefore the notes could be subject to some other characterization or treatment for federal income tax purposes. For example, the notes could be treated as "contingent payment debt instruments" for federal income tax purposes. In this case, in general, U.S. holders should be treated as described above under "—Contingent Payment Debt Instruments."

In addition, certain proposed Treasury regulations require the accrual of income on a current basis for contingent payments made under certain "notional principal contracts." The preamble to the proposed regulations states that the "wait and see" method of accounting does not properly reflect the

economic accrual of income on those contracts, and requires current accrual of income for some contracts already in existence. While the proposed regulations do not apply to pre-paid forward contracts, the preamble to the proposed regulations indicates that similar timing issues exist in the case of pre-paid forward contracts. If the IRS or the U.S. Treasury Department publishes future guidance requiring current economic accrual for contingent payments on pre-paid forward contracts, it is possible that a U.S. holder could be required to accrue income over the term of the notes described in this section.

It is possible that the notes could be treated as representing an ownership interest in the Reference Asset for federal income tax purposes, in which case a U.S. holder's federal income tax treatment could be different than described above.

If a Reference Asset, or one or more of the entities included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, are treated as a "real estate investment trust" ("REIT"), partnership, trust, or "passive foreign investment company" ("PFIC") for U.S. federal income tax purposes, or otherwise as a "pass-thru entity" for purposes of section 1260 of the Code, it is possible that U.S. holders will be subject to the "constructive ownership" rules of section 1260 of the Code. Moreover, section 1260 of the Code authorizes the Treasury Department to promulgate regulations (possible with retroactive effect) to expand the application of the section 1260 of the Code. If section 1260 applies to a note, the portion of any gain recognized on the sale, exchange, maturity, or other taxable disposition of the note that would be treated as long-term capital gain and relates to a pass-through entity (or if section 1260 is expanded by regulations, to such other entity) could be treated as ordinary income and subject to an interest charge. It is possible that these rules could apply, for example, to recharacterize long-term capital gain on the notes to the extent that a U.S. holder's return reflects dividend income or the U.S. holder would have recognized short-term capital gain (rather than long-term capital gain) had the holder owned the Reference Asset or the constituents of the Reference Asset by reason of, for example, a rebalancing of the Reference Asset. Finally, other alternative federal income tax characterizations or treatments of the notes described in this section are possible, and if applied could also affect the timing and the character of the income or loss with respect to the notes.

In addition, we will not attempt to ascertain whether a Reference Asset or any of the entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, would be treated as a PFIC, as defined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If a Reference Asset or one or more of the entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, were so treated, certain adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences might apply. You should refer to information filed with the SEC and other authorities by a Reference Asset or entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, and consult your tax advisor regarding the possible consequences to you if a Reference Asset or one or more of the entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, is or becomes a PFIC.

If a Reference Asset, or one or more components of a Reference Asset, is a "section 1256 contract" as defined in section 1256(b) of the Code, it is possible that the IRS could assert that section 1256 of the Code should apply to the notes or a portion of the notes. If section 1256 were to apply to the notes, gain or loss recognized with respect to the notes (or the relevant portion of the notes) would be treated as 60% long-term capital gain or loss and 40% short-term capital gain or loss, without regard to your holding period in the notes. You would also be required to mark the notes (or a portion of the notes) to market at the end of each year (i.e., recognize income as if the notes or relevant portion of notes had been sold for fair market value). Alternatively, it is also possible that you could be required to recognize gain or loss each time a Reference Asset or any component of a Reference Asset rolls and/or when the composition or weighting of a Reference Asset or any component of a Reference Asset changes. Such gain or loss may also be subject to section 1256 as discussed above, under which 60% of the gain or loss would be treated as long-term capital gain or loss and 40% would be treated as short-term capital gain or loss.

Finally, if a Reference Asset, or one or more components of a Reference Asset, is a "collectible" as defined in section 408(m) of the Code, it is possible that the IRS could assert that the notes (or a portion of the notes) should be treated as giving rise to "collectibles" gain or loss if you have held the notes for more than one year, although we do not think such a treatment would be appropriate because a sale or exchange of the notes is not a sale or exchange of a collectible but is rather a sale or exchange of a pre-paid forward or other executory contract that reflects the value of a collectible. "Collectibles" gain is currently subject to tax at marginal rates of up to 28%.

Prospective investors in the notes described in this section should consult their tax advisors as to the tax consequences to them of purchasing the notes, including any alternative characterizations and treatments.

#### Medicare Tax

Recently enacted legislation will impose an additional 3.8% tax on the net investment income (which includes interest (including original issue discount) and gains from a disposition of a note) of certain U.S. individuals, trusts and estates, for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2012. Prospective investors in the notes should consult their tax advisors regarding the possible applicability of this tax to an investment in the notes.

## Tax Treatment of Non-U.S. Holders

Payments of interest (including original issue discount) on the notes to non-U.S. holders will not be subject to federal withholding tax if the following conditions are satisfied:

- the non-U.S. holder does not actually or constructively own 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of our stock entitled to vote;
- the non-U.S. holder is not a controlled foreign corporation for federal income tax purposes that is related to us through actual or constructive ownership;
- the non-U.S. holder is not a bank receiving interest on a loan made in the ordinary course of its trade or business;
- interest payable on the notes is either (a) not determined by reference to any receipts, sales or other cash flow, income or profits, change in the value of any property of, or any dividend or similar payment made by us or a person related to us, within the meaning of Code section 871(h)(4)(A) or (b) determined by reference to changes in the value of actively traded property or an index of the value of actively traded property within the meaning of section 871(h)(4)(C)(v) of the Code; and
- the payments are not effectively connected with a trade or business conducted by the non-U.S. holder in the United States and either (a) the non-U.S. holder provides a correct, complete and executed IRS Form W-8BEN or Form W-8IMY (or successor form) with appropriate attachments, or (b) the non-U.S. holder holds its note through a qualified intermediary (generally a foreign financial institution or clearing organization or a non-U.S. branch or office of a U.S. financial institution or clearing organization that is a party to a withholding agreement with the IRS) which has provided an IRS Form W-8IMY and has received documentation upon which it can rely to treat the payment as made to a foreign person.

If any of these conditions are not satisfied, interest (including original issue discount) on the notes may be subject to a 30% withholding tax, unless an income tax treaty reduces or eliminates the tax or the interest is effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business and, in either case, certain certification requirements are met. If such non-U.S. holder is a foreign corporation, it may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate provided by an applicable treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to certain adjustments.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, because the U.S. federal income tax treatment (including the applicability of withholding) of stated periodic interest payments on notes that are not treated as indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes is uncertain, we will withhold U.S. federal income tax at a 30% rate (or at a lower rate under an applicable income tax treaty) on the entire amount of stated periodic interest payments made. We will not pay any additional amounts in respect of such withholding.

A "dividend equivalent" payment is treated as a dividend from sources within the U.S. and such payments generally would be subject to a 30% (or a lower rate under an applicable treaty) withholding tax if paid to a non-U.S. holder. Under proposed U.S. Treasury Department regulations, certain payments that are contingent upon or determined by reference to U.S. source dividends, including payments reflecting adjustments for extraordinary dividends, with respect to equity-linked instruments, including certain of the notes, may be treated as dividend equivalents. If adopted in their current form, the regulations may impose a withholding tax on payments made on certain notes on or after January 1, 2013 that are treated as dividend equivalents. In that case, we (or the applicable paying agent) would be entitled to withhold taxes without being required to pay any additional amounts with respect to amounts so withheld. Further, non-U.S. holders may be required to provide certifications prior to, or upon the sale, redemption or maturity of the notes in order to minimize or avoid U.S. withholding taxes.

In general, gain realized on the sale, exchange or retirement of the notes by a non-U.S. holder will not be subject to federal income tax, unless:

- the gain with respect to the notes is effectively connected with a trade or business conducted by the non-U.S. holder in the United States, or
- the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual who holds the notes as a capital asset and is present in the United States for more than 182 days in the taxable year of the sale and certain other conditions are satisfied.

If the gain realized on the sale, exchange or retirement of the notes by the non-U.S. holder is described in either of the two preceding bullet points, the non-U.S. holder may be subject to federal income tax with respect to the gain except to the extent that an income tax treaty reduces or eliminates the tax and the appropriate documentation is provided.

Non-U.S. holders that receive Reference Shares (as described above under "—Certain Equity-Linked Notes—Certain Notes Treated as a Put Option and a Deposit") should consult the offering documents for the Reference Shares for the federal income tax treatment of acquiring, owning and selling the Reference Shares.

A note held by an individual who at death is a non-U.S. holder will not be includible in the individual's gross estate for federal estate tax purposes if the individual would not be subject to any federal income or withholding tax with respect to income or gain on the note or reverse convertible note.

Non-U.S. holders should consult the offering documents for the Reference Shares for the federal estate tax treatment of acquiring, owning and selling the Reference Shares.

It is possible that the notes could be treated as representing an ownership interest in the Reference Asset for federal income tax purposes, in which case a non-U.S. holder's federal income tax treatment could be different than described above.

We will not attempt to ascertain whether a Reference Asset or any of the entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, would be treated as a United States real property holding corporation ("USRPHC"), as defined for U.S. federal income tax purposes. If a Reference Asset or one or more of the entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, were so treated, certain adverse U.S. federal income tax consequences might apply. You should refer to information filed with the SEC and other authorities by a Reference Asset

or entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, and consult your tax advisor regarding the possible consequences to you if a Reference Asset or one or more of the entities whose stock is included in, or owned by, a Reference Asset, as the case may be, is or becomes a USRPHC.

#### Notice 2008-2

In Notice 2008-2, the IRS and the Treasury Department requested comments as to whether the purchaser of an exchange traded note or pre-paid forward contract (which may include a note that we intend (and you agree) to treat as a forward or other executory contract, or as a put and a deposit, for U.S. federal income tax purposes) should be required to accrue income during its term under a mark-to-market, accrual or other methodology, whether income and gain on such a note or contract should be ordinary or capital, and whether foreign holders should be subject to withholding tax on any deemed income accrual. Accordingly, it is possible that regulations or other guidance could provide that a U.S. holder of such a note is required to accrue income in respect of the note prior to the receipt of payments under the note or its earlier sale. Moreover, it is possible that any such regulations or other guidance could treat all income and gain of a U.S. holder in respect of a note as ordinary income (including gain on a sale). Finally, it is possible that a non-U.S. holder of the note could be subject to U.S. withholding tax in respect of a note. It is unclear whether any regulations or other guidance would apply to the notes (possibly on a retroactive basis). Prospective investors are urged to consult with their tax advisors regarding Notice 2008-2 and the possible effect to them of the issuance of regulations or other guidance that affects the federal income tax treatment of the notes.

# Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act

On March 18, 2010, the Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act (the "HIRE Act") was signed into law. Under certain circumstances, the HIRE Act will impose a withholding tax of 30% on payments of U.S. source income on, and the gross proceeds from a disposition of, securities made to certain foreign entities unless various information reporting requirements are satisfied. We will not pay any additional amounts in respect of such withholding. These rules generally would apply to payments made after December 31, 2012. Despite the December 31, 2012 date set forth in the HIRE Act, the U.S. Treasury Department has issued preliminary guidance indicating that the withholding tax on U.S. source income will not be imposed with respect to payments made prior to January 1, 2014 and that the withholding tax on gross proceeds from a disposition of securities will not be imposed with respect to payments made prior to January 1, 2015. Under the HIRE Act, the withholding and reporting requirements generally will not apply to payments made on, or gross proceeds from a disposition of, securities outstanding as of March 18, 2012 (the "Grandfather Date"). However, the U.S. Treasury Department has released proposed regulations that would extend the Grandfather Date to January 1, 2013. These proposed regulations would be effective once finalized. Prospective investors should consult their tax advisors regarding the HIRE Act.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Distributions made on the notes and proceeds from the sale of notes to or through certain brokers may be subject to a "backup" withholding tax on "reportable payments" unless, in general, the noteholder complies with certain procedures or is an exempt recipient. Any amounts so withheld from distributions on the notes generally will be refunded by the IRS or allowed as a credit against the noteholder's federal income tax, provided the noteholder makes a timely filing of an appropriate tax return or refund claim.

Reports will be made to the IRS and to holders that are not excepted from the reporting requirements.

THE PRECEDING DISCUSSION IS ONLY A SUMMARY OF CERTAIN OF THE TAX IMPLICATIONS OF AN INVESTMENT IN NOTES. PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS ARE URGED

TO CONSULT WITH THEIR OWN TAX ADVISORS PRIOR TO INVESTING TO DETERMINE THE TAX IMPLICATIONS OF SUCH INVESTMENT IN LIGHT OF EACH SUCH INVESTOR'S PARTICULAR CIRCUMSTANCES.

# SUPPLEMENTAL PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION (CONFLICTS OF INTEREST)

We are offering the notes on a continuing basis through the agents. In addition, we may offer the notes through certain other agents to be named in the applicable pricing supplement. Each agent has agreed, and any additional agents will agree, to use reasonable efforts to solicit offers to purchase the notes. We will have the sole right to accept offers to purchase the notes and may reject any offer in whole or in part. Each agent may reject, in whole or in part, any offer it solicited to purchase the notes. We will pay an agent, in connection with sales of these notes resulting from a solicitation that the agent made or an offer to purchase the agent received, a commission as set forth in the applicable pricing supplement.

We may also sell the notes to the agents as principal for their own respective accounts at discounts to be agreed upon at the time of sale as disclosed in the applicable pricing supplement. The agents may resell the notes to investors and other purchasers at a fixed offering price or at prevailing trading levels or prices, or prices related thereto at the time of resale or otherwise, as the agents determine and as we will specify in the applicable pricing supplement. Each agent may offer the notes it has purchased as principal to other dealers. Each agent may sell the notes to any dealer at a discount, and unless otherwise specified in the applicable pricing supplement, the discount allowed to any dealer will not be in excess of the discount the agent will receive from us. After the initial public offering of notes that the agent is to resell on a fixed public offering price basis, the agent may change the public offering price, concession and discount.

Each agent may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended. We and each agent have agreed to indemnify the other against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments made in respect of those liabilities. We have also agreed to reimburse each agent for specified expenses.

Unless otherwise provided in the applicable pricing supplement, we do not intend to apply for the listing of these notes on a national securities exchange. The agents may make a market in the notes or, if separable, any other securities included in units, as applicable laws and regulations permit. The agents are not obligated to do so, however, and the agents may discontinue making a market at any time without notice. No assurance can be given as to the liquidity of any trading market for the notes or, if separable, any other securities included in units.

HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. is our wholly owned subsidiary. To the extent it is named in the applicable pricing supplement, each offering of the notes will be conducted in compliance with the requirements of Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc. ("FINRA") Rule 5121 regarding a FINRA member firm's distributing the securities of an affiliate. In such offerings, HSBC Securities USA Inc. will not confirm sales to any accounts over which it exercises discretionary authority without the prior written approval of the customer. Following the initial distribution of the notes, each agent may offer and sell those notes in the course of its business as a broker-dealer. An agent may act as principal or agent in those transactions and may make any sales at varying prices related to prevailing trading levels or prices at the time of sale or otherwise. The agents are not obligated to make a market in any of the notes or any other securities included in units and may discontinue any market-making activities at any time without notice.

# **HSBC USA Inc.**

**Debt Securities** 

**Preferred Stock** 

**Depositary Shares** 

**Warrants** 

**Purchase Contracts** 

and

# Units

HSBC USA Inc. from time to time may offer to sell debt securities, preferred stock, either separately or represented by depositary shares, warrants, purchase contracts and units.

HSBC USA Inc. will provide specific terms of the securities that it may offer at any time in supplements to this prospectus. You should read this prospectus and any supplement carefully before you invest.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The securities are not deposit liabilities or other obligations of a bank and are not insured by the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation or any other governmental agency of the United States or any other jurisdiction.

HSBC USA Inc. may use this prospectus in connection with the initial sale of these securities. In addition, HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., or other affiliates of HSBC USA Inc., may use this prospectus in market-making transactions in these or similar securities after the initial sale. UNLESS HSBC USA INC. OR ITS AGENT INFORMS THE PURCHASER OTHERWISE IN THE CONFIRMATION OF SALE, THIS PROSPECTUS IS BEING USED IN A MARKET-MAKING TRANSACTION.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

About this Prospectus	1
Risk Factors	1
Where You Can Find More Information	1
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	2
HSBC USA Inc	3
Use of Proceeds	3
Description of Debt Securities	3
	15
	21
4	25
	28
	30
·	35
U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations Relating to Debt Securities	35
	51
	53
	58
	59
	60
	60

You should rely only on the information provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus or any Prospectus Supplement. We have not authorized anyone else to provide you with different or additional information. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus or any Prospectus Supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front of such document.

#### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") utilizing a "shelf" registration process. Under this process, we may sell any combination of the securities described in this prospectus in one or more initial offerings. This prospectus may also be used in market-making transactions, as described under the heading "PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION (CONFLICTS OF INTEREST)." This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities that we may offer. Each time we offer to sell securities, we will provide one or more supplements to this prospectus (each, a "Prospectus Supplement") that will contain specific information about the terms of that offering. The Prospectus Supplement may also add to or update information contained in this prospectus. You should read both this prospectus and any Prospectus Supplement together with the additional information described under the heading "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION." In this prospectus, "us," "we," "our," "Corporation" and "HSBC USA" refer to HSBC USA Inc. and "Bank" refers to HSBC Bank USA, National Association.

#### RISK FACTORS

Investing in the securities involves risk. Please see the "Risk Factors" section in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, and in each of our subsequent Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, all of which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Before making an investment decision, you should carefully consider these risks as well as other information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, including information contained in our filings with the SEC after the date of this prospectus. The Prospectus Supplement applicable to each type or series of securities we offer may contain a discussion of additional risks applicable to an investment in us and the particular type of securities we are offering under that Prospectus Supplement.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

HSBC USA files annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any document filed by HSBC USA at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Room. The SEC filings are also available to the public on the SEC's Internet site at http://www.sec.gov. This website URL is an inactive textual reference only.

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to those documents. The information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus, and information that we file with the SEC later will automatically update and supersede this information. We incorporate by reference the HSBC USA documents listed below and any future filings made by HSBC USA with the SEC under Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), excluding any portions of such documents that have been "furnished" but not "filed" for purposes of the Exchange Act, until we sell all of the securities:

- Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2011;
- Current Reports on Form 8-K filed January 19, 2012, February 3, 2012, February 6, 2012, February 13, 2012, February 16, 2012 and March 7, 2012; and
- Solely with regard to the securities covered by this prospectus that were initially offered and sold under previously filed registration statements of HSBC USA and that from time to time may be reoffered and resold in market-making transactions under this prospectus, the information in the prospectus supplements relating to those securities that were previously filed by HSBC USA in connection with their initial offer and sale (except to the extent that any such information has

been modified or superseded by other information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus).

You may request a copy of these filings, at no cost, by writing or telephoning us at: HSBC USA Inc., 26525 North Riverwoods Boulevard, Mettawa, Illinois 60045, Attention: Corporate Secretary, Telephone: (224) 544-2000. These filings are also available on the website HSBC USA maintains at www.hsbcusa.com. This website URL is an inactive textual reference only. Information on that website does not constitute a part of this prospectus.

## SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain of the matters discussed under the caption "HSBC USA INC." and elsewhere in this prospectus and any Prospectus Supplement or in the information incorporated by reference herein may constitute forward-looking statements within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Such information may involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause the actual results, performance or achievements of HSBC USA to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. For a list of such risks, uncertainties and factors you should refer to the information incorporated by reference herein. See "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION."

#### HSBC USA INC.

HSBC USA Inc., a Maryland corporation, is a New York State-based bank holding company registered under the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended (the "BHCA"). HSBC USA had its origin in Buffalo, New York in 1850 as The Marine Trust Company, which later became Marine Midland Banks, Inc. In 1980, The Hongkong and Shanghai Banking Corporation (now HSBC Holdings plc ("HSBC Holdings")) acquired 51 percent of the common stock of Marine Midland Banks, Inc. and the remaining 49 percent in 1987. In December 1999, HSBC Holdings acquired Republic New York Corporation and merged it with HSBC USA. The address of HSBC USA's principal executive office is 452 Fifth Avenue, New York, New York 10018 (telephone 212-525-5000).

HSBC USA is a subsidiary of HSBC North America Inc., an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of HSBC Holdings. HSBC Holdings, headquartered in London, England, is one of the largest banking and financial services organizations in the world. HSBC Holdings' ordinary shares are admitted to trading on the London Stock Exchange and are listed on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong, Euronext Paris and the Bermuda Stock Exchange, and its American depository shares are listed on the New York Stock Exchange.

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

Unless stated otherwise in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, HSBC USA will use the net proceeds from initial sales of the securities for general corporate purposes, which may include one or more of the following: investments in and extensions of credit to our subsidiaries, including our principal subsidiary, HSBC Bank USA, National Association; financing future acquisitions of financial institutions, as well as banking and other assets; and the redemption of certain of our outstanding securities. Pending such use, the net proceeds may be invested temporarily in short-term obligations.

## **DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES**

HSBC USA may offer, from time to time, one or more series of unsecured senior notes ("Debt Securities"). The following description of the Debt Securities sets forth certain general terms and provisions of the Debt Securities to which any supplement to this prospectus ("Prospectus Supplement") may relate. The particular terms of the Debt Securities offered by any Prospectus Supplement and the extent, if any, to which these general provisions may apply to such Debt Securities will be described in the Prospectus Supplement relating to such Debt Securities.

#### General

HSBC USA will issue Debt Securities constituting either senior debt (the "Senior Debt Securities") or subordinated debt (the "Subordinated Debt Securities"). Senior Debt Securities will be issued under a senior debt indenture (each, a "Senior Indenture"). Subordinated Debt Securities will be issued under a subordinated debt indenture (each, a "Subordinated Indenture"). The indenture trustee under the Senior Indenture will be either Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas or such other entity as is specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. The indenture trustee under the Subordinated Indenture will be either Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas or such other entity as is specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. We refer to the Senior Indenture and the Subordinated Indenture individually as an "Indenture" and collectively as the "Indentures." HSBC USA has appointed the Bank to act as paying agent under each Indenture.

The following summaries of certain provisions of the Indentures do not purport to be complete and these summaries are qualified in their entirety by reference to all of the provisions of the applicable Indenture, including the definitions therein of certain terms. Unless otherwise specified, capitalized terms used in this summary have the meanings specified in the applicable Indenture.

The following briefly summarizes the material provisions of the Indentures and the Debt Securities, other than pricing and related terms disclosed in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. You should read the more detailed provisions of the applicable Indenture, including the defined terms, for provisions that may be important to you. You should also read the particular terms of a series of Debt Securities, which will be described in more detail in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. You can obtain a copy of the Indentures as described under the caption "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION." So that you may easily locate the more detailed provisions, the numbers in parentheses below refer to sections in the applicable Indenture or, if no indenture is specified, to sections in each of the Indentures. Wherever particular sections or defined terms of the applicable Indenture are referred to, such sections or defined terms are incorporated into this prospectus by reference, and the statements in this prospectus are qualified by that reference.

Because we are a holding company, our rights and the rights of our creditors, including the holders of the Debt Securities, to participate in the assets of any subsidiary, including the Bank, upon the subsidiary's liquidation or reorganization or otherwise would be subject to the prior claims of the subsidiary's creditors, except to the extent that we may be a creditor with recognized claims against such subsidiary.

The Indentures do not limit the aggregate principal amount of Debt Securities that may be issued. HSBC USA may issue Debt Securities in series up to the aggregate principal amount that may be authorized from time to time without your consent. The Debt Securities will be the unsecured obligations of HSBC USA (Section 113). The Senior Debt Securities will rank on a parity with all of the other unsecured and unsubordinated indebtedness of HSBC USA. The Subordinated Debt Securities will be subordinate in right of payment, as described under "—Subordinated Debt Securities—Subordination."

The Debt Securities may be issued in one or more series of Senior Debt Securities and/or one or more series of Subordinated Debt Securities. Holders should refer to the applicable Prospectus Supplement for the terms of the particular series of Debt Securities, including, where applicable (Section 301):

- the title of the Debt Securities (which shall distinguish the offered Debt Securities from all other series of Debt Securities);
- the limit, if any, on the aggregate principal amount of the Debt Securities that may be authenticated and delivered under the applicable Indenture (except for Debt Securities authenticated and delivered upon transfer of, or in exchange for, or in lieu of, other Debt Securities of the same series pursuant to *Sections 304, 305, 306, 1106* or *1308* of the applicable Indenture);
- the dates on which or periods during which the Debt Securities will be issued, and the dates on, or the range of dates within, which the principal of (and premium, if any, on) the Debt Securities are or may be payable;
- the rate or rates at which the Debt Securities will bear interest, if any, or the method by which the rate or rates will be determined, and the date or dates from which interest, if any, will accrue, the date or dates on which interest, if any, on the Debt Securities will be payable and, in the case of registered securities, the regular record dates for the interest payable on the interest payment dates or the method by which the date or dates will be determined;
- if other than the designated office of the indenture trustee in New York City, the place or places where (i) payments on the Debt Securities will be payable, (ii) the Debt Securities may be surrendered for registration of transfer, (iii) the Debt Securities may be surrendered for exchange, and (iv) notices to or upon HSBC USA in respect of the Debt Securities and the applicable Indenture may be served;

- the period or periods within which or the dates on which, the price or prices at which and the terms and conditions upon which the Debt Securities may be redeemed, if any, in whole or in part, at our option or otherwise;
- if other than denominations of \$1,000 and any integral multiples thereof, the denominations in which any Debt Securities will be issuable;
- if other than the applicable indenture trustee, the identity of each security registrar and/or paying agent;
- if other than the principal amount, the portion of the principal amount (or the method by which this portion will be determined) of the Debt Securities that will be payable if the maturity thereof is accelerated;
- if other than in United States dollars, the currency in which the Debt Securities will be denominated or in which payment of the principal and premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Debt Securities will be payable and any other terms concerning such payment;
- any index, formula or other method (including a method based on changes in the prices or
  performance of particular securities, currencies, intangibles, goods, articles or commodities, or
  any other financial, economic or other measure or instrument, including the occurrence or
  non-occurrence of any event or circumstance), or a combination thereof, used to determine the
  amount of payments of principal of and premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the Debt
  Securities and the manner in which those amounts will be determined;
- if the principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on Debt Securities is to be payable in other than or in combination with cash, the securities, commodities, other property or combination thereof in which such principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, is so payable, and the terms and conditions (including the manner of determining the value of any such securities, commodities, other property or any combination thereof) upon which such payment is to be made;
- if the principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on Debt Securities of the series are to be payable, at the election of the Corporation or a holder of Debt Securities, in a currency other than that in which the Debt Securities are denominated or stated to be payable, the period or periods within which, and the terms and conditions upon which, such election may be made and the time and the manner of determining the exchange rate between the currency in which the Debt Securities are denominated or payable without such election and the currency in which the Debt Securities are to be paid if such election is made;
- if the principal, premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Debt Securities are to be payable, at the election of the Corporation or a holder of Debt Securities, in cash, securities, commodities, other property or a combination thereof (or the cash value thereof), the terms and conditions upon which such election may be made;
- if, at the election of the Corporation or a holder of Debt Securities, the Debt Securities are to be convertible into, or redeemable or exchangeable for, cash, securities, commodities, other property, or a combination thereof (or the cash value thereof), the terms and conditions upon which such election may be made and the time and the manner of determining such conversion, redemption or exchange;
- any provisions relating to the extension of, maturity of, or the renewal of, the Debt Securities;
- the terms on which the Debt Securities will be convertible into or exchangeable for or payable in cash, securities or other property;

- if any payments are to be made at our election or otherwise in a currency other than that in which the Debt Securities are stated to be payable, the periods within which, and the terms upon which, such election may be made;
- whether provisions relating to defeasance and covenant defeasance will be applicable to the Debt Securities;
- any other provisions granting special rights to holders of the Debt Securities upon the occurrence of specified events;
- any modifications, deletions or additions to the Events of Default (as described below) or the Corporation's covenants with respect to the Debt Securities;
- whether the Debt Securities are issuable initially in global form and, if so (i) the initial depositary for the global Debt Securities and (ii) the terms and conditions upon which the global Debt Securities may be exchanged for the individual Debt Securities represented thereby;
- the date as of which any temporary global Debt Security will be dated if other than the original issuance date of the first Debt Security of that series to be issued;
- the person to whom any interest on any registered Debt Securities will be payable, if other than the registered holder, and the extent to which and the manner in which any interest payable on a temporary global Debt Security will be paid if other than as specified in the applicable Indenture;
- the form and/or terms of certificates, documents or conditions, if any, for Debt Securities to be issuable in definitive form (whether upon original issue or upon exchange of a temporary Debt Security of such series); and
- any other terms, conditions, rights and preferences (or limitations on these rights or preferences) relating to the Debt Securities (which terms may not be inconsistent with the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended (the "Trust Indenture Act"), or with the provisions of the applicable Indenture).

If the amount of payments of principal of and premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Debt Securities is determined with reference to any type of index or formula or changes in prices or performance of particular securities, currencies, intangibles, goods, articles or commodities or any other financial, economic or other measure or instrument (including the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or circumstance), the federal income tax consequences, specific terms and other information with respect to the Debt Securities and the related index or formula, securities, currencies, intangibles, goods, articles or commodities will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

We may sell Debt Securities at a substantial discount below their stated principal amount, bearing no interest or interest at a rate that at the time of issuance is below market rates. These are referred to as discount securities. Federal income tax consequences and other special considerations applicable to discount securities will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

## Registration and Transfer

Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, we will issue each series of Debt Securities only in registered form, which we refer to as registered securities. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, the Bank will serve as the initial security registrar. Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, registered securities may be presented for transfer (duly endorsed or accompanied by a written instrument of transfer, if so required by us or the securities registrar) or exchanged for other Debt Securities of the same series at the corporate trust office of the indenture trustee in New York City. We shall make this transfer or

exchange without service charge but may require payment of any tax or other governmental charge, as described in the applicable Indenture (Sections 301, 305, 1202).

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, registered securities, other than registered securities issued in global form (which may be of any denomination), will be issued without coupons and in denominations of \$1,000 or integral multiples thereof (Section 302).

As currently anticipated, Debt Securities of a series will be issued in book-entry form, and global notes will be issued in physical (paper) form, as described below under "BOOK-ENTRY PROCEDURES." Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, Debt Securities denominated in United States dollars will be issued only in denominations of \$1,000 and whole multiples of \$1,000 (Section 302). The Prospectus Supplement relating to Debt Securities denominated in a foreign or composite currency will specify the denomination of the Debt Securities.

## **Payment and Paying Agents**

Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, we will pay the principal of, premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the Debt Securities at the corporate trust office of the indenture trustee in New York City or at the corporate offices of HSBC Bank USA, National Association, in New York City, except that, at our option, we may pay interest by mailing a check to the address of the person entitled thereto as the address appears in the security register. (Sections 301, 307, 1202).

# Consolidation, Merger and Sale of Assets

Under each Indenture, we may consolidate with or merge into any other corporation or convey, transfer or lease our properties and assets substantially as an entirety to any person without the consent of the holders of any of the Debt Securities outstanding under the applicable Indenture, provided that:

- (a) the successor is a corporation organized and existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;
- (b) the successor corporation expressly assumes, by an indenture supplemental to the applicable Indenture, our obligation for the due and punctual payment of the principal of and premium, if any, and interest, if any, on all of the Debt Securities under the applicable Indenture and the performance of every covenant of the applicable Indenture on our part to be performed or observed;
- (c) after giving effect to the transaction, no Event of Default under the Senior Indenture and no Default under the Subordinated Indenture, and no event that, after notice or lapse of time, or both, would become an Event of Default or a Default, as the case may be, shall have happened and be continuing; and
- (d) certain other conditions are met (Section 1001).

## **Modification and Waiver**

Each Indenture provides that we and the indenture trustee may modify or amend the Indenture with the consent of the holders of 66\(^2\)3\% in principal amount of the outstanding Debt Securities of each series affected by a particular modification or amendment; provided, however, that any modification or amendment may not, without the consent of the holder of each outstanding Debt Security affected thereby:

(a) change the stated maturity of the principal of, or any installment of principal of or interest on, any Debt Security;

- (b) reduce the principal amount of, or rate or amount of interest, if any, on, or any premium payable upon the redemption of any Debt Security;
- (c) reduce the amount of principal of any discount security that would be due and payable upon a declaration of acceleration of the maturity thereof or the amount provable in bankruptcy;
- (d) adversely affect any right of repayment at the option of any holder of any Debt Security;
- (e) change the place or currency of payment of principal of, or any premium or interest on, any Debt Security;
- (f) impair the right to institute suit for the enforcement of any payment on or with respect to any Debt Security on or after the stated maturity thereof (or, in the case of redemption or repayment at the option of the holder, on or after the redemption date or repayment date);
- (g) reduce the percentage of principal amount of outstanding Debt Securities of any series, the consent of whose holders is required for modification or amendment of the Indenture, or for waiver of compliance with certain provisions of the Indenture or for waiver of certain defaults and their consequences; or
- (h) modify certain provisions of the Indenture except to increase the percentage of holders required to consent to amendment or modification thereof or to provide that certain other Indenture provisions cannot be modified or waived without the consent of the holder of each outstanding Debt Security affected thereby (Section 1102).

The holders of 66%% in principal amount of the outstanding Debt Securities of each series may, on behalf of all holders of Debt Securities of that series, waive, insofar as that series is concerned, compliance by us with certain terms, conditions and provisions of the Indenture (Section 1205). The holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Debt Securities of any series may, on behalf of all holders of Debt Securities of that series, waive any past default under the applicable Indenture with respect to Debt Securities of that series and its consequences, except that a default in the payment of principal or premium, if any, or interest, if any, or in respect of a covenant or provision which under Article XI of the Indenture cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each outstanding Debt Security of the affected series (Section 513).

Each Indenture provides that, in determining whether the holders of the requisite principal amount of the outstanding Debt Securities have given any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent or waiver thereunder or are present at a meeting of holders for quorum purposes, and for making calculations required under Section 313 of the Trust Indenture Act, (a) the principal amount of a discount security that may be counted in making the determination or calculation and that will be deemed to be outstanding will be the amount of principal thereof that would be due and payable as of the time of the determination upon acceleration of the maturity thereof; and (b) the principal amount of any indexed Debt Security that may be counted in making the determination or calculation and that will be deemed outstanding for this purpose will be equal to the principal face amount of the indexed Debt Security at original issuance, unless otherwise provided with respect to such debt security (Section 101).

# **Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance**

We may elect:

(a) with respect to each Indenture, to defease and be discharged from our obligations with respect to any Debt Securities of or within a series (except the obligations to register the transfer of or exchange such Debt Securities; to replace temporary or mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Debt Securities; to maintain an office or agency in respect of such Debt Securities; and to hold moneys for payment in trust) ("defeasance"); or (b) with respect to the Senior Indenture, to be released from our obligations with respect to any Debt Securities of or within a series under Section 1001 of the Senior Indenture or, if provided pursuant to Section 301 of the Senior Indenture, our obligations with respect to any other covenant, and any omission to comply with these obligations will not constitute a default or an Event of Default under the Senior Indenture with respect to such Debt Securities ("covenant defeasance");

in either case by:

- depositing irrevocably with the indenture trustee as trust funds in trust (i) money in an amount, or (ii) U.S. Government Obligations in an amount which through the payment of interest and principal in respect thereof in accordance with their terms will provide, not later than one business day before the due date of any payment, money in an amount, or (iii) a combination of (i) and (ii) sufficient to pay the principal of and premium, if any, and interest, if any, on such Debt Securities on the dates such installments of interest or principal and premium applicable to such Debt Securities are due; and
- satisfying certain other conditions precedent specified in the Indenture. This deposit and termination is conditioned among other things upon our delivery of an opinion of legal counsel that the holders of such Debt Securities will have no U.S. federal income tax consequences as a result of the deposit and termination and an officers' certificate that all conditions precedent to the defeasance have been met (Article XIV).

Defeasance of our obligations with respect to Subordinated Debt Securities is subject to the prior written approval of the Federal Reserve Board and the Financial Services Authority of the United Kingdom, which we refer to as the "Financial Services Authority" (*Subordinated Indenture*, *Section 1402*).

If we exercise our covenant defeasance option with respect to any series of Senior Debt Securities and those Senior Debt Securities are declared due and payable because of the occurrence of any Event of Default other than with respect to a covenant as to which there has been covenant defeasance as described above, the money and U.S. Government Obligations on deposit with the indenture trustee will be sufficient to pay amounts due on the Senior Debt Securities at their stated maturity but may not be sufficient to pay amounts due on the Senior Debt Securities at the time of acceleration relating to the Event of Default. However, we would remain liable to make payment of the amounts due at the time of acceleration.

The applicable Prospectus Supplement may further describe the provisions, if any, permitting the defeasance or covenant defeasance, including any modifications to the provisions described above, with respect to the Debt Securities of or within any particular series.

#### **Regarding the Indenture Trustees**

Wells Fargo Bank, National Association, the indenture trustee under one of the Senior Indentures, has a designated corporate trust office at 45 Broadway, 14<sup>th</sup> Floor, New York, New York 10006. Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, the indenture trustee under one of the Senior Indentures and the Subordinated Indenture, has a designated corporate trust office at 60 Wall Street, 27th Floor, New York, New York 10005. We and our banking subsidiaries maintain banking relationships with both indenture trustees.

## **Senior Debt Securities**

The Senior Debt Securities will be our direct unsecured obligations and will constitute Senior Indebtedness (as defined below under "—Subordinated Debt Securities—Subordination") ranking on a parity with our other Senior Indebtedness.

#### **Events of Default**

The following will be Events of Default under the Senior Indenture with respect to Senior Debt Securities of any series:

- (a) failure to pay principal or premium, if any, on any Senior Debt Security of that series at maturity;
- (b) failure to pay any interest on any Senior Debt Security of that series when due and payable, which failure continues for 30 days;
- (c) failure to perform any of our covenants or warranties in the Senior Indenture (other than a covenant or warranty included in the Senior Indenture solely for the benefit of a series of Senior Debt Securities other than such series) or established in or pursuant to a board resolution or supplemental indenture, as the case may be, pursuant to which the Senior Debt Security of such series were issued, which failure continues for 60 days after written notice to us by the indenture trustee or to us and the indenture trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding Senior Debt Securities of that series as provided in the Senior Indenture:
- (d) default under any bond, debenture, note, mortgage, indenture, other instrument or other evidence of indebtedness for money borrowed in an aggregate principal amount exceeding \$5 million by us or the Bank or our or the Bank's successors (including a default with respect to Senior Debt Securities of another series) under the terms of the instrument or instruments by or under which the indebtedness is evidenced, issued or secured, which default results in the acceleration of the indebtedness, if this acceleration is not rescinded or annulled, or the indebtedness is not discharged, within 10 days after written notice to us by the indenture trustee or to us and the indenture trustee by the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding Senior Debt Securities of that series as provided in the Senior Indenture;
- (e) certain events in bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization involving us or any substantial part of our property; and
- (f) any other Event of Default provided with respect to Senior Debt Securities of that series (Senior Indenture, Section 501).

If an Event of Default with respect to Senior Debt Securities of any series at the time outstanding occurs and is continuing, either the indenture trustee or the holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Senior Debt Securities of that series may declare the principal amount (or, if the securities of that series are discount securities or indexed securities, a portion of the principal amount of such Senior Debt Securities as may be specified in the terms thereof) of and all accrued but unpaid interest on all such Senior Debt Securities to be due and payable immediately, by a written notice to us (and to the indenture trustee, if given by holders), and upon such a declaration this principal amount (or specified amount) and interest shall become immediately due and payable. At any time after a declaration of acceleration with respect to Senior Debt Securities of any series has been made, but before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained, the holders of a majority in principal amount of outstanding Senior Debt Securities of that series may, under certain circumstances, rescind and annul the declaration and its consequences, if all Events of Default have been cured, or if permitted, waived, and all payments due (other than those due as a result of acceleration) have been made or provided for (Senior Indenture, Section 502).

The Senior Indenture provides that, subject to the duty of the indenture trustee during an Event of Default to act with the required standard of care, the indenture trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Senior Indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders of Senior Debt Securities of any series, unless the relevant holders shall have offered to the

indenture trustee reasonable indemnity or security against the costs, expenses and liabilities which may be incurred (*Senior Indenture, Sections 601, 603*). Subject to certain provisions, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Senior Debt Securities of any series will have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the indenture trustee, or exercising any trust or power conferred on the indenture trustee, with respect to the Senior Debt Securities of that series (*Senior Indenture, Section 512*).

We are required to deliver to the indenture trustee annually an officers' certificate as to whether we are in default in the performance and observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions of the Senior Indenture. We also are required to deliver written notice to the indenture trustee promptly after any of our officers has knowledge of the occurrence of any event that with the giving of notice or the lapse of time or both would constitute under the Senior Indenture the type of Event of Default described in clause (c) of the third paragraph above (Senior Indenture, Section 1204).

#### **Subordinated Debt Securities**

The Subordinated Debt Securities will be our direct, unsecured obligations. Our obligations pursuant to the Subordinated Debt Securities will be subordinate in right of payment to all Senior Indebtedness as defined below under "—Subordination."

The maturity of the Subordinated Debt Securities will be subject to acceleration only in the event of certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency involving us or the receivership of the Bank. See "—Events of Default; Defaults" below.

#### **Subordination**

Our obligation to make any payment on account of the principal of or premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the Subordinated Debt Securities will be subordinate and junior in right of payment to our obligations to the holders of our Senior Indebtedness to the extent described herein.

"Senior Indebtedness" is defined in the Subordinated Indenture to mean our "Indebtedness for Money Borrowed," whether outstanding on the date of the Subordinated Indenture or thereafter created, assumed or incurred, except "Indebtedness Ranking on a Parity with the Debt Securities" or "Indebtedness Ranking Junior to the Debt Securities" and any deferrals, renewals or extensions of the Senior Indebtedness (*Subordinated Indenture, Section 101*). As of December 31, 2011, our Senior Indebtedness, as defined in the Subordinated Indenture, was approximately \$6,975 million.

"Indebtedness for Money Borrowed" is defined in the Subordinated Indenture as:

- (a) any obligation of ours, or any obligation guaranteed by us, for the repayment of borrowed money, whether or not evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other written instruments;
- (b) similar obligations arising from off-balance sheet guarantees and direct credit substitutes;
- (c) obligations associated with derivative products, such as interest-rate and foreign-exchange-rate contracts, commodity contracts and similar arrangements; and
- (d) any deferred obligations for the payment of the purchase price of property or assets (Subordinated Indenture, Section 101).

"Indebtedness Ranking on a Parity with the Debt Securities" is defined in the Subordinated Indenture to mean our Indebtedness for Money Borrowed, whether outstanding on the date of execution of the Subordinated Indenture or thereafter created, assumed or incurred, which specifically by its terms ranks equally with and not prior to the Subordinated Debt Securities in the right of payment upon the happening of any event of the kind specified in the first sentence of the next paragraph (Subordinated Indenture, Section 101). As of December 31, 2011, Indebtedness Ranking on a

Parity with the Debt Securities, as defined in the Subordinated Indenture, was approximately \$1,449 million.

"Indebtedness Ranking Junior to the Debt Securities" is defined in the Subordinated Indenture to mean any of our Indebtedness for Money Borrowed, whether outstanding on the date of execution of the Subordinated Indenture or thereafter created, assumed or incurred, which specifically by its terms ranks junior to and not equally with or prior to the Subordinated Debt Securities (and any other Indebtedness Ranking on a Parity with the Subordinated Debt Securities) in right of payment upon the happening of any event of the kind specified in the first sentence of the next paragraph (Subordinated Indenture, Section 101). As of December 31, 2011, Indebtedness Ranking Junior to the Debt Securities, as defined in the Subordinated Indenture, was approximately \$868 million.

In the case of any bankruptcy, insolvency, receivership, conservatorship, reorganization, readjustment of debt, marshaling of assets and liabilities or similar proceedings or any liquidation or dissolution or winding up involving us, whether voluntary or involuntary, all of our obligations to holders of our Senior Indebtedness will be entitled to be paid in full before any payment can be made on account of the principal of, or premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Subordinated Debt Securities of any series. In the event and during the continuation of any default in the payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest, if any, on, any Senior Indebtedness beyond any applicable grace period, or in the event that any event of default with respect to any Senior Indebtedness has occurred and is continuing, or would occur as a result of certain payments, permitting the holders of the relevant Senior Indebtedness (or a trustee on behalf of the holders thereof) to accelerate its maturity, then, unless and until we cure the default or event of default or the default or event of default is waived or ceases to exist, we will not make any payment of the principal of, or premium, if any, or interest, if any, on the Subordinated Debt Securities, or in respect of any redemption, exchange, retirement, purchase or other acquisition of any of the Subordinated Debt Securities (Subordinated Indenture, Sections 1501, 1503).

As of December 31, 2011, our Subordinated Debt Securities totaled approximately \$2,317 million.

Any Prospectus Supplement relating to an issuance of Subordinated Debt Securities will set forth (as of the most recent practicable date) the aggregate amount of outstanding Senior Indebtedness and any limitation on the issuance of additional Senior Indebtedness.

Holders of Subordinated Debt Securities, by their acceptance of the Subordinated Debt Securities, will be deemed to have irrevocably waived any rights they may have to counterclaim or set off amounts they owe to us against amounts owed to them by us under the Subordinated Indenture or to institute proceedings in respect of these amounts (Subordinated Indenture, Section 1501).

By reason of the above subordination in favor of the holders of our Senior Indebtedness, in the event of our bankruptcy or insolvency, holders of our Senior Indebtedness may receive more, ratably, and holders of the Subordinated Debt Securities having a claim pursuant to the Subordinated Debt Securities may receive less, ratably, than our other creditors.

## **Events of Default; Defaults**

The only Events of Default under the Subordinated Indenture with respect to Subordinated Debt Securities of any series will be certain events in bankruptcy or insolvency involving us or the receivership of the Bank (*Subordinated Indenture, Section 501*).

If an Event of Default with respect to Subordinated Debt Securities of any series at the time outstanding occurs and is continuing, the indenture trustee or the holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the outstanding Subordinated Debt Securities of that series may declare the principal amount of (or, if any of the Subordinated Debt Securities of that series are discount securities or indexed securities, the portion of the principal amount of the Subordinated Debt Securities as may be

specified in the terms thereof) and all accrued but unpaid interest on all the Subordinated Debt Securities of that series to be due and payable immediately, by a written notice to us (and to the indenture trustee, if given by holders), and upon such a declaration the principal amount (or specified amount) and interest of that series shall become immediately due and payable (*Subordinated Indenture, Section 502*).

The foregoing provision would, in the event of the bankruptcy or insolvency involving us, be subject as to enforcement to the broad equity powers of a federal bankruptcy court and to the determination by that court of the nature and status of the payment claims of the holders of the Subordinated Debt Securities. At any time after a declaration of acceleration with respect to the Subordinated Debt Securities of any series has been made, but before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained, the holders of a majority in principal amount of outstanding Subordinated Debt Securities of that series may, under certain circumstances, rescind and annul the acceleration but only if all Defaults have been remedied, or, if permitted, waived, and if certain other conditions have been satisfied (Subordinated Indenture, Sections 502, 513).

The following events will be Defaults under the Subordinated Indenture with respect to Subordinated Debt Securities of any series:

- (a) an Event of Default with respect to that series of Subordinated Debt Securities;
- (b) failure to pay principal of or premium, if any, on any Subordinated Debt Securities of that series at maturity, continued for seven days; and
- (c) failure to pay any interest, if any, on any Subordinated Debt Securities of that series when due and payable, continued for 30 days (*Subordinated Indenture, Section 503*).

If we do not pay any installment of interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities of any series on the applicable interest payment date or all or any part of principal thereof at the stated maturity with respect to the principal, the obligation to pay on the applicable interest payment date or stated maturity, as the case may be, shall be deferred until (i) in the case of a payment of interest, the date upon which a dividend is paid on any class of our share capital and (ii) in the case of a payment of principal, the first business day after the date that falls six months after the original stated maturity with respect to the principal. Failure by us to make such payment prior to the deferred interest payment date or stated maturity shall not constitute a default by us or otherwise allow any holder to sue us for payment or to take any other action. Each payment so deferred will accrue interest at the rate per annum shown on the front cover of the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Any payment so deferred shall not be treated as due for any purpose (including, without limitation, for the purposes of ascertaining whether or not a Default has occurred) until the deferred interest payment date or stated maturity, as the case may be. We may only defer any payment of interest or principal with respect to any issuance of Subordinated Debt Securities once (Subordinated Indenture, Section 503).

The maturity of the Subordinated Debt Securities will be subject to acceleration only in the event of certain events of bankruptcy or insolvency involving us or the receivership of the Bank. There will be no right of acceleration of the payment of principal of the Subordinated Debt Securities of any series upon a default in the payment of principal of or premium, if any, or interest, if any, or a default in the performance of any covenant or agreement in the Subordinated Debt Securities or the Subordinated Indenture or any Default other than an Event of Default. If a Default with respect to the Subordinated Debt Securities of any series occurs and is continuing, the indenture trustee may, subject to certain limitations and conditions, seek to enforce its rights and the rights of the holders of Subordinated Debt Securities of that series or the performance of any covenant or agreement in the Subordinated Indenture.

The Subordinated Indenture provides that, subject to the duty of the indenture trustee upon the occurrence of a Default to act with the required standard of care, the indenture trustee will be under no obligation to exercise any of its rights or powers under the Subordinated Indenture at the request or direction of any of the holders of Subordinated Debt Securities of any series unless the same holders shall have offered to the indenture trustee reasonable indemnity or security against the costs, expenses and liabilities which may be incurred. (Subordinated Indenture, Sections 601, 603). Subject to certain provisions, the holders of a majority in principal amount of the outstanding Subordinated Debt Securities of any series will have the right to direct the time, method, and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the indenture trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the indenture trustee, with respect to the Subordinated Debt Securities of that series (Subordinated Indenture, Section 512).

We are required to furnish to the indenture trustee annually an officers' certificate as to the performance and observance by us of certain of the terms, provisions and conditions under the Subordinated Indenture and as to the absence of default (*Subordinated Indenture, Section 1204*).

## Redemption

No redemption, defeasance or early repayment of amounts owed under the Subordinated Debt Securities, including purchases of capital notes by us or our subsidiaries or at the option of holders of Subordinated Debt Securities, may be made without the prior written consent of the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System and the Financial Services Authority if required at such time (Subordinated Indenture, Section 1302). This consent by the Financial Services Authority and the Federal Reserve Board will depend on the Financial Services Authority and the Federal Reserve Board being satisfied that our capital is adequate and is likely to remain adequate. Ordinarily, the Federal Reserve Board would permit such a redemption if the Subordinated Debt Securities were redeemed with the proceeds of a sale of, or replaced with a like amount of, a similar or higher quality capital instrument and the bank holding company's capital position is considered fully adequate.

#### Replacement Debt Securities

Unless otherwise provided for in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, if a Debt Security of any series is mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen, it may be replaced at the corporate trust office of the indenture trustee in the City and State of New York upon payment by the holder of expenses that we and the indenture trustee may incur in connection therewith and the furnishing of evidence and indemnity as we and the indenture trustee may require. Mutilated Debt Securities must be surrendered before new Debt Securities will be issued (Section 306).

### **Notices**

Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, any notice required to be given to a holder of a Debt Security of any series that is a registered security will be mailed to the last address of the holder set forth in the applicable security register, and any notice so mailed shall be deemed to have been received by the holder, whether or not the holder actually receives the notice (Section 105).

# **Governing Law**

The Debt Securities will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

#### DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK

The following description of the terms of the shares of preferred stock that we may offer sets forth certain general terms and provisions of the preferred stock to which any Prospectus Supplement may relate. The applicable Prospectus Supplement will specify certain other terms of any series of preferred stock and the terms of any related option, put or right of ours to require the holder of any other security to also acquire shares of preferred stock. If so specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, the terms of any series of preferred stock may differ from the terms set forth below. The description of the terms of the preferred stock set forth below and in any Prospectus Supplement does not purport to be complete and is subject to and qualified in its entirety by reference to our charter, including the articles supplementary relating to the applicable series of preferred stock. We will file such articles supplementary as an exhibit to or incorporate them by reference in the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

#### General

Our charter authorizes the issuance of 190,999,000 shares of capital stock, of which 40,999,000 shares are preferred stock, without par value, and 150,000,000 shares are common stock, par value \$5.00 per share. Under our charter, our board of directors has the authority, without further stockholder action, to issue up to 40,999,000 shares of preferred stock without par value in one or more series and for a consideration that may be fixed from time to time by our board of directors. Each series of preferred stock will have the designations or titles; dividend rates; special or relative rights in the event of liquidation, distribution or sale of assets or dissolution or winding up involving us; any redemption or purchase account provisions; any conversion provisions; and any voting rights thereof, as are set forth in the articles supplementary for each of these series. The shares of any series of preferred stock will be, when issued, fully paid and non-assessable and holders thereof will have no preemptive rights in connection therewith. As of December 31, 2011, of the 40,999,000 authorized shares of preferred stock, 25,947,500 shares were issued and outstanding as follows: 1,500,000 shares of Adjustable Rate Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series D (the "Series D Preferred Stock"), represented by 6,000,000 depositary shares; 3,000,000 shares of \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock (the "\$2.8575 Preferred Stock"); 20,700,000 shares of Floating Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series F (the "Series F Preferred Stock"); 373,750 shares of Floating Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series G (the "Series G Preferred Stock"), represented by 14,950,000 depositary shares; and 373,750 shares of 6.50% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series H (the "Series H Preferred Stock"), represented by 14,950,000 depositary shares. As of December 31, 2011, 712 shares of our common stock were issued and outstanding. All outstanding shares of common stock and preferred stock are fully paid and non-assessable. As of December 31, 2011, we have 12,050,250 shares available for issuance as preferred stock.

The liquidation preference of any series of preferred stock is not necessarily indicative of the price at which shares of that series of preferred stock will actually trade at or after the time of their issuance. The market price of any series of preferred stock can be expected to fluctuate with changes in market and economic conditions, our financial condition and prospects and other factors that generally influence the market prices of securities.

## Rank

Any series of the preferred stock will, with respect to dividend rights and rights on liquidation, winding up and dissolution, rank:

(i) senior to all classes of our common stock and all other equity securities issued by us the terms of which specifically provide that such equity securities will rank junior to the preferred stock, which we refer to collectively as "Junior Securities;"

- (ii) on a parity with all equity securities issued by us, the terms of which specifically provide that such equity securities will rank on a parity with the preferred stock, which we refer to collectively as the "Parity Securities;" and
- (iii) junior to all equity securities issued by us, the terms of which specifically provide that such equity securities will rank senior to the preferred stock, which we refer to collectively as the "Senior Securities." As used in any articles supplementary for these purposes, the term "equity securities" will not include debt securities convertible into or exchangeable for equity securities.

#### Dividends

Holders of each series of preferred stock will be entitled to receive, when, as and if declared by our board of directors, out of funds legally available, cash dividends or preferred stock dividends (of the same or a different series) at the rates and on the dates set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Dividends will be payable to holders of record of the preferred stock as they appear on our books on the record dates to be fixed by our board of directors. Dividends on any series of preferred stock may be cumulative or non-cumulative.

We may not declare or pay full dividends or set apart funds for the payment of dividends on any Parity Securities unless we have already paid or set apart dividends for the payment on the preferred stock. If we have not paid full dividends on the preferred stock, the preferred stock will share in dividends pro rata with the Parity Securities. If dividends are cumulative, any accumulated unpaid dividends will not bear interest.

# Redemption

A series of preferred stock may be redeemable at any time, in whole or in part, at our option or the option of the holder thereof upon terms and at the redemption prices set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

In the event of partial redemptions of preferred stock, whether by mandatory or optional redemption, the shares to be redeemed will be determined by lot or pro rata, as may be determined by our board of directors or by any other method determined to be equitable by our board of directors.

On and after a redemption date, unless we default in the payment of the redemption price, dividends will cease to accrue on shares of preferred stock called for redemption and all rights of holders of these shares will terminate except for the right to receive the redemption price. If we redeem fewer than all the shares represented by a share certificate, then we will issue a new certificate representing the unredeemed shares without cost to the certificate holder.

Under current regulations, bank holding companies may not redeem shares of preferred stock that constitute Tier 1 capital for purposes of the Federal Reserve Board's risk-based capital requirements without the prior approval of the Federal Reserve Board. Ordinarily, the Federal Reserve Board would permit such a redemption if (1) the shares are redeemed with the proceeds of a sale by the bank holding company of, or replaced by a like amount of, common stock or perpetual preferred stock and the bank holding company's capital position is considered fully adequate or (2) the Federal Reserve Board determines that the bank holding company's capital position after the redemption would clearly be adequate and that the bank holding company's condition and circumstances warrant the reduction of a source of permanent capital.

# **Liquidation Preference**

Upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, holders of each series of preferred stock that ranks senior to the Junior Securities will be entitled to

receive out of the assets available for distribution to stockholders, before any distribution is made on any Junior Securities, distributions upon liquidation in the amount set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, plus an amount equal to any accrued and unpaid dividends. If upon any voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation, the amounts payable with respect to the preferred stock of any series and any other Parity Securities are not paid in full, the holders of the preferred stock of the series and any Parity Securities will share ratably in the distribution of the assets available for distribution in proportion to the full liquidation preferences to which each is entitled. After payment of the full amount of the liquidation preference to which they are entitled, the holders of the series of preferred stock will not be entitled to any further participation in any distribution of the Corporation's assets. However, neither (i) the merger or consolidation of the Corporation with or into one or more corporations pursuant to any statute that provides, in effect, that our stockholders will continue as stockholders of the continuing or combined corporation nor (ii) the Corporation's acquisition of assets or stock of another corporation will be deemed to be a voluntary or involuntary liquidation, dissolution or winding up of the Corporation.

## **Voting Rights**

Except as indicated below or in the applicable Prospectus Supplement or as expressly required by applicable law, the holders of the preferred stock will have no voting rights.

Under regulations adopted by the Federal Reserve Board, if the holders of shares of any series of the preferred stock became entitled to vote for the election of directors, the series may then be deemed a "class of voting securities" and a holder of 25% or more of the series (or a holder of 5% if it otherwise exercises a "controlling influence" over us) may then be subject to regulation as a bank holding company in accordance with the BHCA. In addition, at the time the series is deemed a class of voting securities, (i) any other bank holding company may be required to obtain the approval of the Federal Reserve Board to acquire or retain 5% or more of the series, and (ii) any person other than a bank holding company may be required to obtain the approval of the Federal Reserve Board under the Change in Bank Control Act to acquire or retain 10% or more of the series.

# **Outstanding Preferred Stock**

Adjustable Rate Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series D. In May 1994, HSBC USA issued 1,500,000 shares of Series D Preferred Stock, which are represented by 6,000,000 depositary shares. Holders of the depositary shares are entitled to receive their proportional interest in cumulative quarterly cash dividends at a floating rate equal to a percentage of the highest of three rate indices, with a minimum dividend rate of 4.5% per annum and a maximum dividend rate of 10.5% per annum. All dividends on the Series D Preferred Stock have been paid to date. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HSBC USA, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the depositary shares are entitled to receive their proportional interest in \$100 per share of Series D Preferred Stock, plus accrued and unpaid dividends. The Series D Preferred Stock is currently redeemable, at the option of HSBC USA, in whole or in part, from time to time, at \$100 per share plus an amount equal to accrued and unpaid dividends. Holders of the Series D Preferred Stock are entitled to two votes per share on any matters on which they are entitled to vote (representing one vote per \$50 of liquidation preference). The voting rights applicable to the Series D Preferred Stock are otherwise equivalent to the voting rights of all other outstanding series of preferred stock.

\$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock. In September 1997, HSBC USA issued 3,000,000 shares of \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock. Holders of the \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock are entitled to receive cumulative quarterly cash dividends of \$2.8575 per annum per share. All dividends on the \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock have been paid to date. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HSBC USA, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock are entitled to receive \$50 per share of \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock, plus

accrued and unpaid dividends. The \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock is redeemable, at the option of HSBC USA, in whole or in part, from time to time after October 1, 2007, at \$25 per share plus an amount equal to accrued and unpaid dividends. The \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock is not entitled to the benefits of any sinking fund. Holders of the \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock are entitled to one-half vote per share on any matters on which they are entitled to vote (representing one vote per \$50 of liquidation preference). The voting rights applicable to the \$2.8575 Cumulative Preferred Stock are otherwise equivalent to the voting rights of all other outstanding series of preferred stock.

Floating Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series F. In April 2005, HSBC USA issued 20,700,000 shares of Series F Preferred Stock. Holders of the Series F Preferred Stock are entitled to receive non-cumulative quarterly cash dividends at a floating annual rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 0.75% of the stated value of \$25 per share, with a minimum dividend rate of 3.5% per annum. All dividends on the Series F Preferred Stock have been paid to date. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HSBC USA, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the Series F Preferred Stock are entitled to receive \$25 per share of Series F Preferred Stock, plus accrued and unpaid dividends for the then-current dividend period. The Series F Preferred Stock is redeemable, at the option of HSBC USA, in whole or in part, from time to time after April 7, 2010, at \$25 per share plus an amount equal to accrued and unpaid dividends for the then-current dividend period. Holders of the Series F Preferred Stock are entitled to two votes per share on any matters on which they are entitled to vote (representing one vote per \$50 of liquidation preference). The voting rights applicable to the Series F Preferred Stock are otherwise equivalent to the voting rights of all other outstanding series of preferred stock.

Floating Rate Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series G. In October 2005, we issued 373,750 shares of Series G Preferred Stock, which are represented by 14,950,000 depositary shares. Holders of the depositary shares are entitled to receive their proportional interest in non-cumulative quarterly cash dividends at a floating annual rate equal to three-month LIBOR plus 0.75% of the stated value of \$25 per share, with a minimum dividend rate of 4.0% per annum. All dividends on the Series G Preferred Stock have been paid to date. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HSBC USA, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the depositary shares are entitled to receive their proportional interest in \$1,000 per share of Series G Preferred Stock, plus accrued and unpaid dividends for the then-current dividend period. The Series G Preferred Stock is redeemable, at the option of HSBC USA, in whole or in part, from time to time after January 1, 2011, at \$1,000 per share plus an amount equal to accrued and unpaid dividends for the then-current dividend period. Holders of the depositary shares are entitled to their proportional interest in twenty votes per share of Series G Preferred Stock on any matters on which they are entitled to vote (representing one vote per \$50 of liquidation preference). The voting rights applicable to the Series G Preferred Stock are otherwise equivalent to the voting rights of all other outstanding series of preferred stock.

6.50% Non-Cumulative Preferred Stock, Series H. In May 2006, we issued 373,750 shares of Series H Preferred Stock, which are represented by 14,950,000 depositary shares. Holders of the depositary shares are entitled to receive their proportional interest in non-cumulative quarterly cash dividends at an annual rate equal to 6.50% per annum of the stated value of \$25 per share. All dividends on the Series H Preferred Stock have been paid to date. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HSBC USA, whether voluntary or involuntary, holders of the depositary shares are entitled to receive their proportional interest in \$1,000 per share of Series H Preferred Stock, plus accrued and unpaid dividends for the then-current dividend period. The Series H Preferred Stock is redeemable, at the option of HSBC USA, in whole or in part, from time to time after July 1, 2011, at \$1,000 per share plus an amount equal to accrued and unpaid dividends for the then-current dividend period. Holders of the depositary shares are entitled to their proportional interest in twenty votes per share of Series H Preferred Stock on any matters on which they are entitled to vote (representing one vote per \$50 of liquidation preference). The voting rights applicable to the Series H

Preferred Stock are otherwise equivalent to the voting rights of all other outstanding series of preferred stock.

## **Depositary Shares**

General. We may, at our option, elect to issue fractional shares of preferred stock, rather than full shares of preferred stock. In the event such option is exercised, we may elect to have a depositary issue receipts for depositary shares, each receipt representing a fraction, to be set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, of a share of a particular series of preferred stock, as described below.

The shares of any series of preferred stock represented by depositary shares will be deposited under a deposit agreement between us and a bank or trust company that we select, as depositary. The depositary must have its principal office in the United States and have a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000. Subject to the terms of the deposit agreement, each owner of a depositary share will be entitled, in proportion to the applicable fraction of a share of Preferred Shares represented by such depositary share, to all the rights and preferences of the preferred stock represented by the depositary share, including dividend, voting, redemption and liquidation rights.

The depositary shares will be evidenced by depositary receipts issued pursuant to the deposit agreement. Depositary receipts will be distributed to those persons purchasing the fractional shares of Preferred Shares in accordance with the terms of an offering of the preferred stock. Copies of the forms of deposit agreement and depositary receipt are filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and the following summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to such exhibits.

Pending the preparation of definitive engraved depositary receipts, the depositary may, upon our written order, issue temporary depositary receipts substantially identical to, and with all the same rights of, the definitive depositary receipts but not in definitive form. Definitive depositary receipts will be prepared without unreasonable delay, and temporary depositary receipts will be exchangeable for definitive depositary receipts at our expense.

Upon surrender of depositary receipts at the office of the depositary and upon payment of the charges provided in the deposit agreement, a holder of depositary receipts may have the depositary deliver to the holder the whole shares of preferred stock relating to the surrendered depositary receipts. Holders of depositary shares may receive whole shares of the related series of preferred stock on the basis set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement for such series of preferred stock, but holders of such whole shares will not after the exchange be entitled to receive depositary shares for their whole shares. If the depositary receipts delivered by the holder evidence a number of depositary shares in excess of the number of depositary shares representing the number of whole shares of the related series of preferred stock to be withdrawn, the depositary will deliver to the holder at the same time a new depositary receipt evidencing such excess number of depositary shares.

Dividends and Other Distributions. The depositary will distribute all cash dividends or other cash distributions received for the preferred stock to the record holders of depositary shares relating to the preferred stock in proportion to the numbers of such depositary shares owned by such holders.

In the event of a distribution other than in cash, the depositary will distribute property received by it to the record holders of depositary shares entitled thereto, unless the depositary determines that it is not feasible to make distribution of the property. In that case the depositary may, with our approval, sell such property and distribute the net proceeds from the sale to such holders.

Redemption of Depositary Shares. If a series of preferred stock represented by depositary shares is subject to redemption, the depositary shares will be redeemed from the proceeds received by the depositary resulting from the redemption, in whole or in part, of the series of preferred stock held by

the depositary. The redemption price per depositary share will be equal to the applicable fraction of the redemption price per share payable with respect to the series of the preferred stock. Whenever we redeem shares of preferred stock held by the depositary, the depositary will redeem as of the same redemption date the number of depositary shares representing shares of preferred stock redeemed by us. If less than all the depositary shares are to be redeemed, the depositary shares to be redeemed will be selected by lot or pro rata as may be determined by the depositary.

Voting the Preferred Stock. Upon receipt of notice of any meeting at which the holders of the preferred stock are entitled to vote, the depositary will mail the information contained in such notice of meeting to the record holders of the depositary shares relating to such preferred stock. Each record holder of such depositary shares on the record date, which will be the same date as the record date for the related preferred stock, will be entitled to instruct the depositary as to the exercise of the voting rights pertaining to the amount of the preferred stock represented by such holder's depositary shares. The depositary will endeavor, insofar as practicable, to vote the amount of the preferred stock represented by such depositary shares in accordance with such instructions, and we will agree to take all action that may be deemed necessary by the depositary in order to enable the depositary to do so. The depositary will not vote the preferred stock to the extent it does not receive specific instructions from the holders of depositary shares representing such preferred stock.

Amendment and Termination of the Deposit Agreement. We and the depositary at any time may amend the form of depositary receipt evidencing the depositary shares and any provision of the deposit agreement. However, any amendment which materially and adversely alters the rights of the holders of depositary shares will not be effective unless such amendment has been approved by the holders of at least a majority of the depositary shares then outstanding. We or the depositary may terminate the deposit agreement only if all outstanding depositary shares have been redeemed, or there has been a final distribution in respect of the preferred stock in connection with any liquidation, dissolution or winding up of HSBC USA and such distribution has been distributed to the holders of depositary receipts.

Charges of Depositary. We will pay all transfer and other taxes and governmental charges arising solely from the existence of the depositary arrangements. We will pay charges of the depositary in connection with the initial deposit of the preferred stock and any redemption of the preferred stock. Holders of depositary receipts will pay other transfer and other taxes and governmental charges and such other charges as are expressly provided in the deposit agreement to be for their accounts.

*Reports.* The depositary will forward to the record holders of the depositary shares relating to such preferred stock all reports and communications from us that are delivered to the depositary.

Limitations on Liability. Neither we nor the depositary will be liable if either one is prevented or delayed by law or any circumstance beyond their control in performing the obligations under the deposit agreement. The obligations of HSBC USA and the depositary under the deposit agreement will be limited to performance in good faith of their duties thereunder, and they will not be obligated to prosecute or defend any legal proceeding in respect of any depositary shares or preferred stock unless satisfactory indemnity is furnished. The depositary may rely upon written advice of counsel or accountants, or information provided by persons presenting preferred stock for deposit, holders of depositary receipts or other persons believed to be competent and on documents believed to be genuine.

In the event the depositary receives conflicting claims, requests or instructions from any holders of depositary receipts, on the one hand, and HSBC USA, on the other hand, the depositary will be entitled to act on such claims, requests or instructions received from HSBC USA.

Resignation and Removal of Depositary. The depositary may resign at any time by delivering to us notice of its election to do so, and we may at any time remove the depositary, any such resignation or removal to take effect upon the appointment of a successor depositary and its acceptance of such appointment. Such successor depositary must be appointed within 60 days after delivery of the notice of resignation or removal and must be a bank or trust company having its principal office in the United States and having a combined capital and surplus of at least \$50,000,000.

## **DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS**

HSBC USA may offer, from time to time, one or more series of warrants ("Warrants"). The following description of the Warrants sets forth certain general terms and provisions of the Warrants to which any Prospectus Supplement may relate. The particular terms of the Warrants offered by any Prospectus Supplement and the extent, if any, to which these general provisions may apply to such Warrants will be described in the Prospectus Supplement relating to such Warrants. In addition, we may issue a debt warrant separately or as part of a unit, as described below in "DESCRIPTION OF UNITS."

#### General

HSBC USA may issue Warrants that are debt warrants, index warrants, interest rate warrants or universal warrants as described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Warrants may be offered independently of or together with one or more additional Warrants, any series of Debt Securities, preferred stock, purchase contracts or other securities or any combination thereof issued by HSBC USA or an entity affiliated or not affiliated with HSBC USA, as described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Each series of Warrants will be issued under a separate warrant agreement to be entered into between HSBC USA and one or more banks or trust companies, as warrant agent, as set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement and, if part of a unit, may be issued under a unit agreement as described below under "Description of Units." The warrant agent will act solely as the agent of HSBC USA under the applicable warrant agreement and in connection with the certificates for any series of Warrants, and will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders of those warrant certificates of beneficial owners of those Warrants. HSBC USA may add, replace or terminate warrant agents from time to time. HSBC USA may also act as its own warrant agent.

The following briefly summarizes the material provisions of the warrant agreement and the Warrants, other than pricing and related terms disclosed in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. You should read the more detailed provisions of the applicable warrant agreement, including the defined terms, for provisions that may be important to you. You should also read the particular terms of a series of Warrants, which will be described in more detail in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. You can obtain a copy of the warrant agreement as described under the caption "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION."

# **General Terms of Warrants**

The applicable Prospectus Supplement may contain, where applicable, the following additional information relating to the Warrants:

- the specific designation and aggregate number of, and the price at which HSBC USA will issue, the Warrants;
- the currency, currency unit, currency index or currency basket based on or relating to currencies for which those Warrants may be purchased;

- the date on which the right to exercise those Warrants will begin and the date on which that right will expire or, if the holder may not continuously exercise the Warrants throughout that period, the specific date on which the holder may exercise the Warrants;
- whether the Warrants will be issued in registered form;
- whether the Warrants are extendible and the period or periods of such extendibility;
- any index, formula or any other method (including a method based on changes in the prices or performance of particular securities, currencies, intangibles, goods, articles, or commodities; or any other financial, economic or other measure or instrument, including the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or circumstance), or a combination thereof, used to determine the amounts of any payments of principal or premium, if any, and interest, if any, on the Warrants, and the manner in which those amounts will be determined;
- whether the principal or premium, if any, or interest, if any, will be payable, at the election of HSBC USA or a holder, in cash, securities, other property, or a combination thereof, the terms and conditions upon which such election may be made and the time and the manner of determining such payment;
- whether those Warrants will be issued in book-entry form, as a global warrant certificate, or in certificated form;
- any applicable U.S. federal income tax consequences;
- the identity of the warrant agent for the Warrants and of any other depositories, execution or paying agents, transfer agents, registrars, determination or other agents;
- the proposed listing, if any, of the Warrants or any securities purchasable upon exercise of the Warrants on any securities exchange;
- whether the Warrants are to be sold separately or with other securities; and
- any other terms of the Warrants.

#### **Debt Warrants**

HSBC USA may issue, together with Debt Securities or separately, debt warrants for the purchase of Debt Securities on terms to be determined at time of sale.

Additional Terms of Debt Warrants. The applicable Prospectus Supplement may contain, where applicable, the following additional information relating to any debt warrants:

- the designation, aggregate principal amount, currency and terms of the Debt Securities that may be purchased upon exercise of the debt warrants;
- the exercise price and whether the exercise price may be paid in cash, by the exchange of any other security or property offered with the debt Warrants or both and the method of exercising the debt warrants; and
- the designation, terms and amount of Debt Securities, if any, to be issued together with each of the debt warrants and the date, if any, after which the debt warrants and Debt Securities will be separately transferable.

#### **Index Warrants**

HSBC USA may issue index warrants entitling the holders thereof to receive from HSBC USA, upon exercise, an amount in cash determined by reference to any index, formula or any other method (including a method based on changes in the prices or performance of particular securities, currencies,

intangibles, goods, articles, or commodities, or any other financial, economic or other measure or instrument, including the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or circumstance), or a combination thereof.

## **Interest Rate Warrants**

HSBC USA may issue interest rate warrants entitling the holders thereof to receive from HSBC USA, upon exercise, an amount determined by reference to specified rate or rates, which may be fixed or floating, or the method by which the specified rate or rates will be determined, or any combination thereof.

#### Additional Terms of Index and Interest Rate Warrants

The applicable Prospectus Supplement may contain, where applicable, the following additional information relating to any index and interest rate warrants:

- the exercise price, if any;
- for index warrants, the method of providing for a substitute index or indices or otherwise determining the amount payable in connection with the exercise of such index warrants if the index changes or ceases to be made available by the publisher of the index;
- the rate or rates, which may be fixed or floating, or the method by which the rate or rates will be determined;
- the strike amount, the method of determining the spot amount and the method of expressing movements in the yield or closing price of the debt instrument or in the level of the rate as a cash amount in the currency in which the interest rate cash settlement value of any interest rate warrants is payable;
- whether such Warrants shall be put warrants, call warrants or otherwise;
- the formula for determining the settlement value of each Warrant;
- the circumstances, if any, under which a minimum and/or maximum expiration value is applicable upon the expiration of such Warrants;
- any minimum number of Warrants which must be exercised at any one time, other than upon automatic exercise;
- the maximum number, if any, of such Warrants that may, subject to our election, be exercised by all holders on any day;
- any provisions for the automatic exercise of such Warrants other than at expiration;
- whether and under what circumstances such Warrants may be canceled by us prior to the expiration date; and
- any other procedures and conditions relating to the exercise of such Warrants.

# **Universal Warrants**

HSBC USA may also issue universal warrants:

• to purchase or sell securities of one or more issuers, securities based on the performance of an issuer, securities based on the performance of an issuer but excluding the performance of a particular subsidiary or subsidiaries of that issuer, a basket of securities, or securities whose value is determined by reference to the performance, level, or value of, any other financial,

economic or other measure or instrument, including the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event or circumstance, or any combination of the above;

- entitling the holders thereof to receive from HSBC USA, upon exercise, an amount in cash determined by reference to the right to purchase or the right to sell a specified amount of one or more currencies or currency units or any combination of the foregoing for a specified amount of one or more different currencies or currency units or any combination of the foregoing;
- to purchase or sell commodities; or
- in such other form as shall be specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

The property referred to in the above clauses constitutes the warrant property. HSBC USA may satisfy its obligations, if any, with respect to any universal warrants by delivering the warrant property, cash or in the case of Warrants to purchase or sell securities or commodities, the cash value of the securities or commodities, as described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Additional Terms of Universal Warrants. The applicable Prospectus Supplement may contain, where applicable, the following additional information relating to any universal warrants:

- whether the universal warrants are put warrants or call warrants and whether the holder or HSBC USA will be entitled to exercise the Warrants;
- the specific warrant property, and the amount or the method for determining the amount of the warrant property, that may be purchased or sold upon exercise of each universal warrant;
- the currency in which the exercise price, if any, and the cash settlement value of the Warrants is payable;
- the base currency and the reference currency for any currency warrants;
- the price at which and the currency with which the underlying securities or commodities may be purchased or sold upon the exercise of each universal warrant, or the method of determining that price;
- whether the exercise price may be paid in cash, by the exchange of any other security offered with the universal warrants or both and the method of exercising the universal warrants; and
- whether the exercise of the universal warrants is to be settled in cash or by delivery of the underlying securities or commodities or both.

# Exercise, Exchange and Transfer of Warrants

Holders may exercise their Warrants at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent (or any other office indicated in the Prospectus Supplement relating to those Warrants) up to 5:00 p.m., New York time, on the date stated in the Prospectus Supplement relating to those Warrants or as may be otherwise stated in the Prospectus Supplement. If a holder does not exercise the Warrants before the time on that date (or such later date that we may set), the holder's unexercised Warrants will become void.

Warrants will be deemed to have been exercised upon receipt of the warrant certificate and any payment, if applicable, at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent or any other office indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement and HSBC USA will, as soon as practicable after such receipt and payment, issue and deliver the warrant property or pay the settlement value in respect of the Warrants.

If fewer than all of the Warrants represented by such warrant certificate are exercised, a new warrant certificate will be issued for the remaining amount of the Warrants. Special provisions relating

to the exercise of any bearer warrants or automatic exercise of Warrants will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Before you exercise your Warrants, you will not have any of the rights of (1) holders of the debt securities purchasable upon such exercise, including the right to receive payments of principal and premium, if any, or interest, if any, on those debt securities, or to enforce any of the covenants or rights in the relevant indenture or any other agreement or (2) holders of preferred stock or other securities purchasable upon such exercise, including the right to receive payments of dividends, if any, on such preferred stock or other securities or to exercise any applicable right to vote.

You may exchange registered Warrants of any series for registered Warrants of the same series representing in total the number of Warrants that you have surrendered for exchange. To the extent permitted, you may exchange warrant certificates and transfer registered Warrants at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent for that series of Warrants (or any other office indicated in the Prospectus Supplement relating to that series of Warrants).

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, Warrants will be issued in book-entry only form, and will be represented by a single global warrant certificate, registered in the name of the nominee of the depository of the Warrants.

Bearer warrants will be transferable by delivery. The applicable Prospectus Supplement will describe the terms of exchange applicable to any bearer warrants.

## DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS

HSBC USA may offer, from time to time, one or more series of purchase contracts ("Purchase Contracts"). The particular terms of the Purchase Contracts offered by any Prospectus Supplement and the extent, if any, to which these general provisions may apply to such Purchase Contracts will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. In addition, we may issue a Purchase Contract separately or as part of a unit as described below in "DESCRIPTION OF UNITS."

#### General

The following briefly summarizes the material provisions of the Purchase Contracts, other than pricing and related terms disclosed in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. You should read the more detailed provisions of the applicable Purchase Contracts, including the defined terms, for provisions that may be important to you. You should also read the particular terms of a series of Purchase Contracts, which will be described in more detail in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. You can obtain a copy of the Purchase Contracts as described under the caption "WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION."

#### **Purchase Contract Property**

HSBC USA may offer Purchase Contracts for the purchase or sale of, or whose cash value is determined in whole or in part by reference to the performance, level or value of, one or more of the following:

- securities of one or more issuers, including our securities;
- · one or more currencies;
- one or more commodities;
- any index, formula or any other method, including a method based on changes in the prices or performance of particular securities, currencies, intangibles, goods, articles, or commodities; or any other financial, economic or other measure or instrument, including the occurrence or

non-occurrence of any event or circumstance, which may include any credit event relating to any company or companies or other entity or entities, which may include a government or governmental agency, other than us; and/or

• one or more indices or baskets of the items described above.

Each instrument, measure or event described above is referred to as a "Purchase Contract Property."

Each Purchase Contract will obligate the holder to purchase or sell, and obligate HSBC USA to sell or purchase, on specified dates, one or more Purchase Contract Properties at a specified price or prices, or the holder or HSBC USA to settle the Purchase Contract with a cash payment determined by reference to the value, performance or level of one or more Purchase Contract Properties, on specified dates and at a specified price or prices.

Some Purchase Contracts may include multiple obligations to purchase or sell different Purchase Contract Properties, and both HSBC USA and the holder may be sellers or buyers under the same Purchase Contract.

# Types of Purchase Contracts We May Issue

HSBC USA may issue Purchase Contracts in such amounts and in as many distinct series as HSBC USA wishes. HSBC USA may also "reopen" a previously issued series of Purchase Contracts and issue additional Purchase Contracts of that series. In addition, HSBC USA may issue a Purchase Contract separately or as part of a unit, as described below under "DESCRIPTION OF UNITS."

#### **General Terms of Purchase Contracts**

The applicable Prospectus Supplement may contain, where applicable, the following information about your Purchase Contract:

- whether the Purchase Contract obligates the holder to purchase or sell, or both purchase and sell, one or more Purchase Contract Properties and the nature and amount of each of those properties, or the method of determining those amounts;
- whether the Purchase Contract is to be prepaid or not and the governing document for the contract;
- whether the Purchase Contract is to be settled by delivery, or by reference or linkage to the value, performance or level of, the Purchase Contract Properties;
- any acceleration, cancellation, termination or other provisions relating to the settlement of the Purchase Contract;
- any applicable U.S. federal income tax consequences;
- whether the Purchase Contract will be issued as part of a unit and, if so, the other securities
  comprising the unit and whether any unit securities will be subject to a security interest in our
  favor as described below; and
- whether the Purchase Contract will be issued in fully registered or bearer form and in global or non-global form.

If HSBC USA issues a Purchase Contract as part of a unit, the applicable Prospectus Supplement will state whether the Purchase Contract will be separable from the other securities in the unit before the contract settlement date. A Purchase Contract issued in a unit in the United States may not be separated before the 91st day after the unit is issued.

## **Prepaid Purchase Contracts**

Some Purchase Contracts may require the holders to satisfy their obligations under the Purchase Contracts at the time the Purchase Contracts are issued. These Purchase Contracts are referred to as "Prepaid Purchase Contracts." In certain circumstances, HSBC USA's obligation to settle Prepaid Purchase Contracts on the relevant settlement date may be Senior Debt Securities or Subordinated Debt Securities, which are described above under "DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES." Prepaid Purchase Contracts may be issued under the applicable Indenture, as specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

## **Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts**

Some Purchase Contracts do not require the holders to satisfy their obligations under the Purchase Contracts until settlement. These Purchase Contracts are referred to as "Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts." The holder of a Non-Prepaid Purchase Contract may remain obligated to perform under the Purchase Contract for a substantial period of time.

Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts may be issued under a unit agreement, if they are issued in units, as described under "DESCRIPTION OF UNITS," or under some other document, if they are not. The particular governing document that applies to your Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts will not be Senior Debt Securities or Subordinated Debt Securities and will not be issued under one of the Indentures, unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Consequently, no governing documents for Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts will be qualified as Indentures, and no third party will be required to qualify as a trustee with regard to those Purchase Contracts, under the Trust Indenture Act. Holders of Non-Prepaid Purchase Contracts will not have the protection of the Trust Indenture Act with respect to those Purchase Contracts.

Pledge by Holders to Secure Performance. The applicable Prospectus Supplement will describe the holder's obligations under the Purchase Contract and the governing documents that may be secured by collateral. In that case, the holder, acting through the unit agent as its attorney-in-fact, if applicable, will pledge the items described below to a collateral agent named in the Prospectus Supplement, which will hold them, for the benefit of HSBC USA, as collateral to secure the holder's obligations. This is referred to as the "Pledge." The Pledge will create a security interest in and a lien upon and right of set-off against the holder's entire interest in and to the unit (if the Purchase Contract is part of a unit):

- any common stock, preferred stock, debt security, debt obligations or other property that are, or become, part of units that include the purchase contracts, or other property as may be specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, which are referred to as the "Pledged Items;"
- all additions to and substitutions for the Pledged Items as may be permissible, if specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement;
- all income, proceeds and collections received or to be received, or derived or to be derived, at any time from or in connection with the Pledged Items described above; and
- all powers and rights owned or thereafter acquired under or with respect to the Pledged Items.

The collateral agent will forward all payments from the Pledged Items to HSBC USA, unless the payments have been released from the Pledge in accordance with the Purchase Contract and the governing document. HSBC USA will use the payments from the Pledged Items to satisfy the holder's obligations under the Purchase Contract.

#### **Form**

HSBC USA will issue each Purchase Contract in global (book-entry) form only, unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Purchase Contracts in book-entry form will be represented by a global security registered in the name of a depositary, which will be the holder of all the Purchase Contracts represented by the global security. Those who own beneficial interests in a Purchase Contract will do so through participants in the depositary's system, and the rights of these indirect owners will be governed solely by the applicable procedures of the depositary and its participants, as described under "BOOK-ENTRY PROCEDURES."

#### DESCRIPTION OF UNITS

#### General

HSBC USA may issue, from time to time, units comprised of any combination of one or more debt securities, preferred stock, depositary shares, warrants and purchase contracts. Each unit will be issued so that the holder of the unit is also the holder of each security included in the unit. Accordingly, the holder of a unit will have the rights and obligations of a holder of each included security. The unit agreement under which a unit is issued may provide that the securities included in the unit may not be held or transferred separately, at any time or at any time before a specified date.

The applicable Prospectus Supplement may describe the designation and terms of the units and of the securities comprising the units issued by HSBC USA, securities of an entity affiliated or not affiliated with HSBC USA or other property constituting the units, including whether and under what circumstances those securities may be held or transferred separately; any provisions of the governing unit agreement that differ from those described below; any provisions for the issuance, payment, settlement, transfer or exchange of the units or of the securities comprising the units; and any applicable U.S. federal income tax consequences.

The applicable provisions described in this section, as well as those described under "DESCRIPTION OF DEBT SECURITIES," "DESCRIPTION OF PREFERRED STOCK," "DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS" and "DESCRIPTION OF PURCHASE CONTRACTS" will apply to each unit and to any Debt Security, preferred stock, depositary shares, warrant or purchase contract issued by us included in each unit, respectively.

#### Series of Units We May Issue

HSBC USA may issue units in such amounts and in as many distinct series as HSBC USA wishes. HSBC USA may also "reopen" a previously issued series of units and issue additional units of that series. This section summarizes terms of the units that apply generally to all series.

## General Terms of a Unit Agreement

The following provisions will generally apply to all unit agreements unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Enforcement of Rights. The unit agent under a unit agreement will act solely as the agent of HSBC USA in connection with the units issued under that agreement. The unit agent will not assume any obligation or relationship of agency or trust for or with any holders of those units or of the securities comprising those units. The unit agent will not be obligated to take any action on behalf of those holders to enforce or protect their rights under the units or the included securities.

Except as described in the next paragraph, a holder of a unit may, without the consent of the unit agent or any other holder, enforce its rights as holder under any security included in the unit, in accordance with the terms of that security and the indenture, warrant agreement or unit agreement

under which that security is issued. Those terms are described elsewhere in this prospectus under the sections relating to Debt Securities, Warrants and Purchase Contracts.

Limitations affecting the ability of a holder of units issued under that agreement to enforce its rights, including any right to bring a legal action, will be described in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Modification Without Consent of Holders. HSBC USA and the applicable unit agent may amend or supplement any unit or unit agreement without the consent of any holder to cure any ambiguity; to correct or supplement any defective or inconsistent provision; or to make any other change that HSBC USA believes is necessary or desirable and will not adversely affect the interests of the affected holders in any material respect.

HSBC USA does not need any approval to make changes that affect only units to be issued after the changes take effect. HSBC USA may also make changes that do not adversely affect a particular unit in any material respect, even if they adversely affect other units in a material respect. In those cases, HSBC USA does not need to obtain the approval of the holder of the unaffected unit; HSBC USA needs only obtain any required approvals from the holders of the affected units.

The foregoing applies also to any security issued under a unit agreement, as the governing document.

Modification With Consent of Holders. HSBC USA may not amend any particular unit or a unit agreement with respect to any particular unit without the consent of the holder of that unit, if the amendment would:

- (1) impair the right of the holder to exercise or enforce any right under a security included in the unit if the terms of that security require the consent of the holder to any changes that would impair the exercise or enforcement of that right;
- (2) materially adversely affect the holders' rights and obligations under any purchase contract; or
- (3) reduce the percentage of outstanding units the consent of whose owners is required to amend that series or class, or the applicable unit agreement with respect to that series or class, as described below.

Any other change to a particular unit agreement and the units issued under that agreement would require the following approval:

- (1) If the change affects only the units of a particular series issued under that agreement, the change must be approved by the holders of a majority of the outstanding units of that series;
- (2) If the change affects the units of more than one series issued under that agreement, it must be approved by the holders of a majority of all outstanding units of all series affected by the change, with the units of all the affected series voting together as one class for this purpose.

These provisions regarding changes with majority approval also apply to changes affecting any securities issued under a unit agreement, as the governing document. In each case, the required approval must be given by written consent.

Unit Agreements Will Not Be Qualified Under Trust Indenture Act. No unit agreement will be qualified as an Indenture, and no unit agent will be required to qualify as a trustee, under the Trust Indenture Act. Therefore, holders of units issued under unit agreements will not have the protections of the Trust Indenture Act with respect to their units.

## Mergers and Similar Transactions Permitted; No Restrictive Covenants or Events of Default

The unit agreements will not restrict the ability of HSBC USA to merge or consolidate with, or sell its assets to, another corporation or other entity or to engage in any other transactions. If at any time HSBC USA merges or consolidates with, or sells its assets substantially as an entirety to, another corporation or other entity, the successor entity will succeed to and assume our obligations under the unit agreements. HSBC USA will then be relieved of any further obligation under these agreements.

The unit agreements will not include any restrictions on the ability of HSBC USA to put liens on its assets, including interests in its subsidiaries, nor will they restrict the ability of HSBC USA to sell its assets. The unit agreements also will not provide for any events of default or remedies upon the occurrence of any events of default.

# Form, Exchange and Transfer

HSBC USA will issue each unit in global (book-entry) form only. Only the depositary will be entitled to transfer or exchange a unit in global form, since it will be the sole holder of the unit. Units in book-entry form will be represented by a global security registered in the name of a depositary, which will be the holder of all the units represented by the global security. Those who own beneficial interests in a unit will do so through participants in the depositary's system, and the rights of these indirect owners will be governed solely by the applicable procedures of the depositary and its participants, as described under "BOOK-ENTRY PROCEDURES."

In addition, HSBC USA will issue each unit in registered form, unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

# **BOOK-ENTRY PROCEDURES**

## General

Unless otherwise indicated in the Prospectus Supplement with respect to any series of offered securities, upon issuance, all offered securities will be represented by one or more global securities (the "Global Security"), which shall be deposited with, or on behalf of, The Depository Trust Company ("DTC" or the "Depositary") and registered in the name of Cede & Co. (the Depositary's partnership nominee). Unless and until exchanged in whole or in part for offered securities in definitive form, no Global Security may be transferred except as a whole by the Depositary to a nominee of such Depositary or by a nominee of such Depositary to such Depositary or another nominee of such Depositary or by such Depositary or any such nominee to a successor of such Depositary or a nominee of such successor.

The Prospectus Supplement with respect to any offered securities will state whether investors may elect to hold interests in Global Securities directly through either the Depositary (in the United States) or Clearstream Banking, société anonyme ("Clearstream Luxembourg"), or Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V., as operator of the Euroclear System ("Euroclear"), if they are participants in such systems, or indirectly through organizations that are participants in such systems. Clearstream Luxembourg and Euroclear will hold interests on behalf of their participants through customers' securities accounts in Clearstream Luxembourg's and Euroclear's names on the books of their respective depositaries, which in turn will hold such interests in customers' securities accounts in the depositaries' names on the books of the Depositary. Unless otherwise indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, Citibank, N.A. will act as depositary for Clearstream Luxembourg and The Bank of New York Mellon will act as depositary for Euroclear (in such capacities, the "U.S. Depositaries").

So long as the Depositary, or its nominee, is a registered owner of a Global Security, the Depositary or its nominee, as the case may be, will be considered the sole owner or holder of offered securities represented by such Global Security for all purposes under the Indenture or other governing

documents. Except as provided below, the actual owners of offered securities represented by a Global Security (the "Beneficial Owner") will not be entitled to have the offered securities represented by such Global Security registered in their names, will not receive or be entitled to receive physical delivery of the offered securities in definitive form and will not be considered the owners or holders thereof under the applicable Indenture or other governing documents. Accordingly, each person owning a beneficial interest in a Global Security must rely on the procedures of the Depositary and, if such person is not a participant of the Depositary (a "Participant"), on the procedures of the Participant through which such person owns its interest, to exercise any rights of a holder under the applicable Indenture. We understand that under existing industry practices, in the event that the Corporation requests any action of holders or that an owner of a beneficial interest that a holder is entitled to give or take under an Indenture or other governing documents, the Depositary would authorize the Participants holding the relevant beneficial interests to give or take such action, and such Participants would authorize Beneficial Owners owning through such Participants to give or take such action or would otherwise act upon the instructions of Beneficial Owners. Conveyance of notices and other communications by the Depositary to Participants, by Participants to Indirect Participants, as defined below, and by Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

## DTC

The following is based on information furnished by DTC:

DTC will act as securities depositary for offered securities. Offered securities will be issued as fully registered securities registered in the name of Cede & Co. (DTC's partnership nominee). One or more fully registered Global Securities will be issued for the offered securities in the aggregate principal amount of such issue, and will be deposited with DTC.

DTC is a limited-purpose trust company organized under the New York Banking Law, a "banking organization" within the meaning of the New York Banking Law, a member of the Federal Reserve System, a "clearing corporation" within the meaning of the New York Uniform Commercial Code, and a "clearing agency" registered pursuant to the provisions of Section 17A of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. DTC holds securities that its direct participants ("Direct Participants") deposit with DTC. DTC also facilitates the settlement among Direct Participants of securities transactions, such as transfers and pledges, in deposited securities through electronic computerized book-entry changes in Direct Participants' accounts, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of securities certificates. Direct Participants include securities brokers and dealers, banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to DTC's system is also available to others such as both U.S. and non-U.S. securities brokers and dealers, banks and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Direct Participant, either directly or indirectly ("Indirect Participants"). The rules applicable to DTC and its Participants are on file with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Purchases of offered securities under DTC's system must be made by or through Direct Participants, which will receive a credit for offered securities on DTC's records. The ownership interest of each Beneficial Owner is in turn to be recorded on the records of Direct Participants and Indirect Participants. Beneficial Owners will not receive written confirmation from DTC of their purchase, but Beneficial Owners are expected to receive written confirmations providing details of the transaction, as well as periodic statements of their holdings, from the Direct Participants or Indirect Participants through which such Beneficial Owner entered into the transaction. Transfers of ownership interests in offered securities are to be accomplished by entries made on the books of Participants acting on behalf of Beneficial Owners. Beneficial Owners will not receive certificates representing their ownership interests in offered securities, except in the limited circumstances that may be provided in the applicable Indenture or other governing documents.

To facilitate subsequent transfers, all offered securities deposited with DTC are registered in the name of DTC's partnership nominee, Cede & Co. The deposit of offered securities with DTC and their registration in the name of Cede & Co. effect no change in beneficial ownership. DTC has no knowledge of the actual Beneficial Owners of offered securities. DTC's records reflect only the identity of the Direct Participants to whose accounts such securities are credited, which may or may not be the Beneficial Owners. The Participants will remain responsible for keeping account of their holdings on behalf of their customers.

Conveyance of notices and other communications by DTC to Direct Participants, by Direct Participants to Indirect Participants, and by Direct Participants and Indirect Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by arrangements among them, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time.

Neither DTC nor Cede & Co. (nor any other DTC nominee) will consent or vote with respect to offered securities unless authorized by a Direct Participant in accordance with DTC's procedures. Under its usual procedures, DTC mails an Omnibus Proxy to the Corporation as soon as possible after the applicable record date. The Omnibus Proxy assigns Cede & Co.'s consenting or voting rights to those Direct Participants to whose accounts securities are credited on the applicable record date (identified in a listing attached to the Omnibus Proxy).

Payments on offered securities will be made in immediately available funds to Cede & Co. or such other nominee as may be requested by DTC. DTC's practice is to credit Direct Participants' accounts upon DTC's receipt of funds and corresponding detail information from the Corporation or any agent of the Corporation, on the date payable in accordance with their respective holdings shown on DTC's records. Payments by Participants to Beneficial Owners will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices, as is the case with securities held for the accounts of customers in bearer form or registered in "street name," and will be the responsibility of such Participant and not of DTC, any indenture Trustee or the Corporation or any agent of the Corporation, subject to any statutory or regulatory requirements as may be in effect from time to time. Any payment due to Cede & Co. or such other nominee as may be requested by DTC is the responsibility of the Corporation or the applicable agent, disbursement of such payments to Direct Participants shall be the responsibility of DTC, and disbursement of such payments to the Beneficial Owners shall be the responsibility of Direct Participants and Indirect Participants.

DTC may discontinue providing its services as securities depositary with respect to offered securities at any time by giving reasonable notice to the Corporation or the applicable agent. Under such circumstances, in the event that a successor securities depositary is not obtained, offered security certificates are required to be printed and delivered.

The Corporation may decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depositary). In that event, offered security certificates will be printed and delivered.

## Clearstream Luxembourg

Clearstream Luxembourg advises that it is incorporated under the laws of Luxembourg as a professional depositary. Clearstream Luxembourg holds securities for its participating organizations ("Clearstream Participants") and facilitates the clearance and settlement of securities transactions between Clearstream Participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of Clearstream Participants, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates. Clearstream Luxembourg provides to Clearstream Participants, among other things, services for safekeeping, administration, clearance and settlement of internationally traded securities and securities lending and borrowing. Clearstream Luxembourg interfaces with domestic markets in several countries. As a professional depositary, Clearstream Luxembourg is subject to regulation by the Luxembourg Monetary

Institute. Clearstream Participants are recognized financial institutions around the world, including underwriters, securities brokers and dealers, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations and may include the Underwriters. Indirect access to Clearstream Luxembourg is also available to others, such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Clearstream Participant either directly or indirectly.

Distributions with respect to offered securities held beneficially through Clearstream Luxembourg will be credited to cash accounts of Clearstream Participants in accordance with its rules and procedures, to the extent received by the U.S. Depositary for Clearstream Luxembourg.

#### Euroclear

Euroclear advises that it was created in 1968 to hold securities for its participants ("Euroclear Participants") and to clear and settle transactions between Euroclear Participants through simultaneous electronic book-entry delivery against payment, thereby eliminating the need for physical movement of certificates and any risk from lack of simultaneous transfers of securities and cash. Euroclear includes various other services, including securities lending and borrowing and interfaces with domestic markets in several countries. Euroclear is owned by Euroclear Clearance System Public Limited Company (ECSplc) and operated through a license agreement by Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V., a bank incorporated under the laws of the Kingdom of Belgium (the "Euroclear Operator").

Euroclear Participants include banks (including central banks), securities brokers and dealers and other professional financial intermediaries and may include the underwriters or agents for offered securities. Indirect access to Euroclear is also available to others that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Euroclear Participant, either directly or indirectly.

The Euroclear Operator is regulated and examined by the Belgian Banking and Finance Commission and the National Bank of Belgium.

Securities clearance accounts and cash accounts with the Euroclear Operator are governed by the Terms and Conditions Governing Use of Euroclear and the related Operating Procedures of Euroclear, and applicable Belgian law (collectively, the "Terms and Conditions"). The Terms and Conditions govern transfers of securities and cash within Euroclear, withdrawals of securities and cash from Euroclear, and receipts of payments with respect to securities in Euroclear. All securities in Euroclear are held on a fungible basis without attribution of specific certificates to specific securities clearance accounts. The Euroclear Operator acts under the Terms and Conditions only on behalf of Euroclear Participants, and has no record of or relationship with persons holding through Euroclear Participants.

Distributions with respect to offered securities held beneficially through Euroclear will be credited to the cash accounts of Euroclear Participants in accordance with the Terms and Conditions, to the extent received by the U.S. Depositary for Euroclear.

# **Global Clearance and Settlement Procedures**

Initial settlement for offered securities will be made in immediately available funds. Secondary market trading between DTC Participants will occur in the ordinary way in accordance with the Depositary's rules and will be settled in immediately available funds using the Depositary's Same-Day Funds Settlement System. If and to the extent the Prospectus Supplement with respect to any offered securities indicates that investors may elect to hold interests in offered securities through Clearstream Luxembourg or Euroclear, secondary market trading between Clearstream Participants and/or Euroclear Participants will occur in the ordinary way in accordance with the applicable rules and operating procedures of Clearstream Luxembourg and Euroclear and will be settled using the procedures applicable to conventional eurobonds in immediately available funds.

Cross-market transfers between persons holding directly or indirectly through the Depositary on the one hand, and directly or indirectly through Clearstream or Euroclear Participants, on the other, will be effected in the Depositary in accordance with the Depositary rules on behalf of the relevant European international clearing system by its U.S. Depositary; however, such cross-market transactions will require delivery of instructions to the relevant European international clearing system by the counterparty in such system in accordance with its rules and procedures and within its established deadlines (European time). The relevant European international clearing system will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver instructions to its U.S. Depositary to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving offered securities in the Depositary, and making or receiving payment in accordance with normal procedures for same-day funds settlement applicable to the Depositary. Clearstream Participants and Euroclear Participants may not deliver instructions directly to the Depositary.

Because of time-zone differences, credits of offered securities received in Clearstream Luxembourg or Euroclear as a result of a transaction with a DTC Participant will be made during subsequent securities settlement processing and will be credited the business day following the Depositary settlement date. Such credits or any transactions in offered securities settled during such processing will be reported to the relevant Euroclear or Clearstream Participants on such business day. Cash received in Clearstream Luxembourg or Euroclear as a result of sales of offered securities by or through a Clearstream Participant or a Euroclear Participant to a DTC Participant will be received with value on the Depositary settlement date but will be available in the relevant Clearstream Luxembourg or Euroclear cash account only as of the business day following settlement in the Depositary.

Although the Depositary, Clearstream Luxembourg and Euroclear have agreed to the foregoing procedures in order to facilitate transfers of offered securities among participants of the Depositary, Clearstream Luxembourg and Euroclear, they are under no obligation to perform or continue to perform such procedures and such procedures may be discontinued at any time.

## Direct Clearance and Settlement Through Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg

## Form and Registration/Settlement

From time to time, if so indicated in the Prospectus Supplement with respect to any series of offered securities, we may register those offered securities in the name of a nominee of, and deposit with a common depositary for, Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg (a "Euroclear/Clearstream Luxembourg Global Security"). Other than as described in the Prospectus Supplement, a Euroclear/Clearstream Luxembourg Global Security will not be exchangeable for securities in definitive registered form, and will not be issued in definitive registered form. Financial institutions, acting as direct and indirect participants in Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg, will represent your beneficial interests in the Euroclear/Clearstream Luxembourg Global Security. These financial institutions will record the ownership and transfer of your beneficial interests through global accounts. Ownership of beneficial interests in the Euroclear/Clearstream Luxembourg Global Security will be limited to persons who are participants in Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg and persons who hold interests through such participants.

# Primary Distribution

Distributions will be cleared directly through the facilities of Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg, and offered securities held through Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg accounts will follow the settlement procedures applicable to conventional Eurobonds in registered form. Offered securities will be credited to the securities custody accounts of Euroclear and/or Clearstream Luxembourg participants, as the case may be, on the business day following the settlement date against payment for value on the settlement date.

## Secondary Market Trading

Secondary market trading between Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg participants will occur in the ordinary way in accordance with the applicable rules and operating procedures of Euroclear and Clearstream Luxembourg and will be settled using procedures applicable to conventional Eurobonds in registered form.

## LIMITATIONS ON ISSUANCES IN BEARER FORM

Unless otherwise provided in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, bearer securities properly classified as debt for U.S. federal income tax purposes, including bearer securities in global form, will not be issued unless (i) such bearer securities are considered to be in "registered form" for U.S. federal income tax purposes or (ii) such bearer securities are otherwise issued in compliance with applicable U.S. federal income tax laws and regulations.

# U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS RELATING TO DEBT SECURITIES

The following summary is the opinion of Sidley Austin LLP, special tax counsel to HSBC USA. The following summary describes the U.S. federal income tax considerations as of the date hereof of the acquisition, ownership and disposition of the Debt Securities to beneficial owners ("Holders") purchasing Debt Securities. The following discussion may not be applicable to a particular series of Debt Securities, depending on the terms and conditions established for such Debt Securities in the appropriate Prospectus Supplement. This summary does not discuss the tax consequences of holding Warrants, Preferred Stock, Depositary Shares, Purchase Contracts or Units. U.S. Holders intending to purchase securities should carefully examine the applicable Propsectus Supplement and consult their own tax advisors as suggested by such Prospectus Supplement. This summary is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended as of the date hereof (the "Code"), its legislative history, administrative pronouncements, judicial decisions and final, proposed and temporary Treasury Regulations, changes to any of which subsequent to the date of this prospectus may affect the tax consequences described herein. Any such changes may apply retroactively.

This summary discusses only the principal U.S. federal income tax consequences to those Holders holding Debt Securities as capital assets, within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. It does not discuss all of the tax consequences that may be relevant to a Holder in light of the Holder's particular circumstances or to Holders subject to special rules (including pension plans and other tax-exempt investors, banks, thrifts, real estate investment trusts, regulated investment companies, persons who hold Debt Securities as part of a straddle, hedging, integrated, constructive sale or conversion transaction, U.S. expatriates, insurance companies, dealers in securities or foreign currencies, persons liable for alternative minimum tax and U.S. Holders (as defined below) whose functional currency (as defined in Section 985 of the Code) is not the U.S. dollar).

The discussion below assumes that the Debt Securities will be classified for U.S. federal income tax purposes as debt of HSBC USA, and purchasers should note that in the event of an alternative characterization, the tax consequences would differ from those described below. Debt Securities could be characterized as something other than indebtedness for U.S. federal income tax purposes if they contain certain features including, for example, the potential for unlimited deferral of interest payments or contingent principal. U.S. Holders intending to purchase Debt Securities with such features should carefully examine the applicable Prospectus Supplement and consult their own tax advisors concerning the possibility that Debt Securities containing such features might not be respected as debt for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

If a partnership holds Debt Securities, the tax treatment of a partner will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Persons that are partners in a partnership holding Debt Securities should consult their own tax advisors.

PERSONS CONSIDERING THE PURCHASE OF DEBT SECURITIES SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS WITH REGARD TO THE APPLICATION OF THE U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX LAWS TO THEIR PARTICULAR SITUATIONS AS WELL AS ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM ARISING UNDER THE LAWS OF ANY STATE, LOCAL OR FOREIGN TAXING JURISDICTION.

## Tax Consequences to U.S. Holders

As used herein, the term "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a Debt Security who or which is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- an individual citizen or resident of the United States;
- a corporation created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or of any political subdivision thereof; or
- an estate or trust treated as a United States person under Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.

The term "Non-U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of a Debt Security (other than a partnership) that is not a U.S. Holder.

# Taxation of Interest

The taxation of interest on a Debt Security depends on whether the interest is "qualified stated interest" (as defined below). Interest that is qualified stated interest will generally be includible in a U.S. Holder's income as ordinary interest income when actually or constructively received (if such Holder uses the cash method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes) or when accrued (if such Holder uses an accrual method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes). Interest that is not qualified stated interest is includible in a U.S. Holder's income under the rules governing "original issue discount" described below, regardless of such U.S. Holder's regular method of tax accounting. Notwithstanding the foregoing, interest that is payable on a Debt Security with a maturity of one year or less from its issue date, referred to as a "Short-Term Note," is included in a U.S. Holder's income under the rules described below under "—Short-Term Notes."

## Definition of Qualified Stated Interest

Interest on a Debt Security is "qualified stated interest" if the interest is unconditionally payable, or will be constructively received under Section 451 of the Code, in cash or in property (other than debt instruments of HSBC USA) at least annually at a single fixed rate (in the case of a Debt Security that bears interest at a fixed rate (a "Fixed Rate Note")) or at a single "qualified floating rate" or "objective rate" (in the case of a Debt Security that bears interest at a floating rate (a "Floating Rate Note") and that qualifies as a VRDI, as defined below). If a Floating Rate Note that qualifies as a VRDI provides for interest other than at a single qualified floating rate or single objective rate, special rules apply to determine the portion of such interest that constitutes qualified stated interest. See "—Debt Securities that are VRDIs" below.

# Definition of Variable Rate Debt Instrument (VRDI)

A Floating Rate Note will qualify as a variable rate debt instrument ("VRDI") if all four of the following conditions are met. First, the "issue price" (as defined under "Taxation of Original Issue Discount") of the Floating Rate Note must not exceed the total noncontingent principal payments by

more than an amount equal to the lesser of (i) .015 multiplied by the product of the total noncontingent principal payments and the number of complete years to maturity from the issue date (or, in the case of a Floating Rate Note that provides for payment of any amount other than qualified stated interest before maturity, its weighted average maturity) and (ii) 15% of the total noncontingent principal payments. A Floating Rate Note that does not provide for contingent principal will satisfy this requirement as long as it is not issued at a significant premium.

Second, except as provided in the preceding paragraph, the Floating Rate Note must not provide for any principal payments that are contingent.

Third, the Floating Rate Note must provide for stated interest (compounded or paid at least annually) at (i) one or more qualified floating rates, (ii) a single fixed rate and one or more qualified floating rates, (iii) a single objective rate or (iv) a single fixed rate and a single objective rate that is a "qualified inverse floating rate" (as defined below).

Fourth, the Floating Rate Note must provide that a qualified floating rate or objective rate in effect at any time during the term of the Floating Rate Note is set at the value of the rate on any day that is no earlier than three months prior to the first day on which that value is in effect and no later than one year following that first day.

## Definition of a Qualified Floating Rate

Subject to certain exceptions, a variable rate of interest on a Floating Rate Note is a "qualified floating rate" if variations in the value of the rate can reasonably be expected to measure contemporaneous fluctuations in the cost of newly borrowed funds in the currency in which the Floating Rate Note is denominated. This definition includes a variable rate equal to (i) the product of an otherwise qualified floating rate and a fixed multiple that is greater than .65 but not more than 1.35 or (ii) an otherwise qualified floating rate plus or minus a spread. If the variable rate equals the product of an otherwise qualified floating rate and a single fixed multiple greater than 1.35 or less than or equal to .65, however, such rate will generally be an objective rate. A variable rate will not be considered a qualified floating rate if the variable rate is subject to a cap, floor, governor (i.e., a restriction on the amount of increase or decrease in the stated interest rate) or similar restriction that is not fixed throughout the term of the Floating Rate Note and is reasonably expected as of the issue date to cause the yield on the Floating Rate Note to be significantly more or less than the expected yield determined without the restriction.

## Definition of an Objective Rate

Subject to certain exceptions, an "objective rate" is a rate (other than a qualified floating rate) that is determined using a single fixed formula and that is based on objective financial or economic information that is neither within the control of HSBC USA (or a related party) nor unique to the circumstances of HSBC USA (or a related party). A rate is not an objective rate if it is reasonably expected that the average value of the rate during the first half of the Floating Rate Note's term will be either significantly less than or significantly greater than the average value of the rate during the final half of the term. The Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") may designate rates other than those specified above that will be treated as objective rates. As of the date hereof, no such other rates have been designated. An objective rate is a "qualified inverse floating rate" if (i) the rate is equal to a fixed rate minus a qualified floating rate and (ii) the variations in the rate can reasonably be expected to reflect inversely contemporaneous variations in the cost of newly borrowed funds (disregarding any caps, floors, governors or similar restrictions that would not, as described above, cause a rate to fail to be a qualified floating rate).

If interest on a Floating Rate Note is stated at a fixed rate for an initial period of one year or less, followed by a variable rate that is either a qualified floating rate or an objective rate for a subsequent

period, and the value of the variable rate on the issue date is intended to approximate the fixed rate, the fixed rate and the variable rate together constitute a single qualified floating rate or objective rate.

# Taxation of Original Issue Discount

U.S. Holders of Debt Securities issued with original issue discount ("OID") will be subject to special tax accounting rules, as described in greater detail below. Additional rules applicable to Debt Securities having OID that are denominated in or determined by reference to a currency other than the U.S. dollar are described under "—Foreign Currency Notes" below. OID is the excess, if any, of a Debt Security's "stated redemption price at maturity" over the Debt Security's "issue price." A Debt Security's "stated redemption price at maturity" is the sum of all payments provided by the Debt Security (whether designated as interest or as principal) other than payments of qualified stated interest. The "issue price" of a Debt Security is the first price at which a substantial amount of the Debt Securities in the issuance that includes the Debt Security is sold for money (excluding sales to bond houses, brokers or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers). If a Debt Security is issued as part of an investment unit (e.g., together with a Warrant), the issue price of the investment unit is determined in the same manner and allocated between the Debt Security and right (or rights) that comprise the unit based on their relative fair market values.

Holders of Debt Securities with OID (other than Short-Term Notes, as defined below) generally will be required to include such OID in income as it accrues in accordance with the constant yield method described below, irrespective of the receipt of the related cash payments. A U.S. Holder's tax basis in a Debt Security is increased by the amount of accrued OID and decreased by each payment other than a payment of qualified stated interest.

The amount of OID with respect to a Debt Security will be treated as zero if the OID is less than an amount equal to .0025 multiplied by the product of the stated redemption price at maturity and the number of complete years to maturity (or, in the case of a Debt Security that provides for payment of any amount other than qualified stated interest prior to maturity, the weighted average maturity of the Debt Security). If the amount of OID is less than that amount, the OID that is not included in payments of stated interest is included in income as capital gain as principal payments are made. The amount includible with respect to a principal payment equals the product of the total amount of OID and a fraction, the numerator of which is the amount of such principal payment and the denominator of which is the stated principal amount of the Debt Security.

## Inclusion of OID in Income—Fixed Rate Notes

In the case of a Fixed Rate Note issued with OID, the amount of OID includible in the income of a U.S. Holder for any taxable year is determined under the constant yield method, as follows. First, the "yield to maturity" of the Fixed Rate Note is computed. The yield to maturity is the discount rate that, when used in computing the present value of all interest and principal payments to be made under the Fixed Rate Note (including payments of qualified stated interest), produces an amount equal to the issue price of the Fixed Rate Note. The yield to maturity is constant over the term of the Fixed Rate Note and, when expressed as a percentage, must be calculated to at least two decimal places.

Second, the term of the Fixed Rate Note is divided into "accrual periods." Accrual periods may be of any length and may vary in length over the term of the Fixed Rate Note, provided that each accrual period is no longer than one year and that each scheduled payment of principal or interest occurs either on the final day of an accrual period or on the first day of an accrual period.

Third, the total amount of OID on the Fixed Rate Note is allocated among accrual periods. In general, the OID allocable to an accrual period equals the product of the "adjusted issue price" of the Fixed Rate Note at the beginning of the accrual period and the yield to maturity of the Fixed Rate

Note, less the amount of any qualified stated interest allocable to the accrual period. The adjusted issue price of a Fixed Rate Note at the beginning of the first accrual period is its issue price. Thereafter, the adjusted issue price of the Fixed Rate Note is its issue price, increased by the amount of OID previously includible in the gross income of any holder and decreased by the amount of any payment previously made on the Fixed Rate Note other than a payment of qualified stated interest. For purposes of computing the adjusted issue price of a Fixed Rate Note, the amount of OID previously includible in the gross income of any U.S. Holder is determined without regard to "premium" and "acquisition premium," as those terms are defined below under "—Premium and Acquisition Premium."

Fourth, the "daily portions" of OID are determined by allocating to each day in an accrual period its ratable portion of the OID allocable to the accrual period.

A U.S. Holder includes in income in any taxable year the daily portions of OID for each day during the taxable year that such Holder held the Fixed Rate Note. Under the constant yield method described above, U.S. Holders generally will be required to include in income increasingly greater amounts of OID in successive accrual periods.

## Taxation of OID on Floating Rate Notes and Indexed Notes

The taxation of OID on a Floating Rate Note or a Debt Security for which the principal amount payable at the stated maturity, or the interest on the Debt Security, or both, may be determined by reference to currencies, currency units, commodity prices, financial or non-financial indices or other factors (an "Indexed Note") will depend on whether the Floating Rate Note or Indexed Note is a VRDI, as that term is described above under "—Definition of Variable Rate Debt Instrument (VRDI)."

## Debt Securities that are VRDIs

In the case of a VRDI that provides for qualified stated interest (as defined above) the amount of qualified stated interest and OID, if any, includible in income during a taxable year is determined under the rules applicable to Fixed Rate Notes (described above) by assuming that the variable rate of interest is a fixed rate equal to (i) in the case of a qualified floating rate or a qualified inverse floating rate, the value, as of the issue date, of the qualified floating rate or qualified inverse floating rate, and (ii) in the case of an objective rate (other than a qualified inverse floating rate), the rate that reflects the yield that is reasonably expected for the Debt Security. Qualified stated interest allocable to an accrual period is increased (or decreased) if the interest actually paid during an accrual period exceeds (or is less than) the interest assumed to be paid during the accrual period.

If a Debt Security that is a VRDI does not provide for qualified stated interest, the amount of interest and OID accruals are determined by constructing an equivalent fixed rate debt instrument, as follows:

First, in the case of an instrument that provides for interest at a fixed rate, replace the fixed rate by a qualified floating rate (or qualified inverse floating rate, if applicable) such that the fair market value of the instrument as of the issue date would be approximately the same as the fair market value of an otherwise identical debt instrument that provides for the qualified floating rate (or qualified inverse floating rate) rather than the fixed rate.

Second, determine the fixed rate substitute for each variable rate provided by the Debt Security. The fixed rate substitute for each qualified floating rate provided by the Debt Security is the value of that qualified floating rate on the issue date. If the Debt Security provides for two or more qualified floating rates with different intervals between interest adjustment dates, the fixed rate substitutes are based on intervals that are equal in length. The fixed rate substitute for an objective rate that is a

qualified inverse floating rate is the value of the qualified inverse floating rate on the issue date. The fixed rate substitute for an objective rate (other than a qualified inverse floating rate) is a fixed rate that reflects the yield that is reasonably expected for the Debt Security.

Third, construct an equivalent fixed rate debt instrument that has terms that are identical to those provided under the Debt Security, except that the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument provides for the fixed rate substitutes determined in the second step, in lieu of the qualified floating rates or objective rate provided by the Debt Security.

Fourth, determine the amount of qualified stated interest and OID for the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument under the rules described above for Fixed Rate Notes. These amounts are taken into account as if the U.S. Holder held the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument. See "—Taxation of Interest," "—Taxation of Original Issue Discount" and "—Inclusion of OID in Income—Fixed Rate Notes" above.

Fifth, make appropriate adjustments for the actual values of the variable rates. In this step, qualified stated interest or OID allocable to an accrual period is increased (or decreased) if the interest actually accrued or paid during the accrual period exceeds (or is less than) the interest assumed to be accrued or paid during the accrual period under the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument. In general, this increase or decrease is an adjustment to qualified stated interest for the accrual period if the equivalent fixed rate debt instrument constructed under the third step provides for qualified stated interest and the increase or decrease is reflected in the amount actually paid during the accrual period, and otherwise the increase or decrease is an adjustment to OID, if any, for the accrual period.

# Contingent Notes

Unless otherwise noted in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, if any, Floating Rate Notes that are not VRDIs ("Contingent Notes") will be treated as "contingent payment debt instruments" and will be taxable under the rules applicable thereto (the "Contingent Debt Regulations") for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As a result, the Contingent Notes will generally be subject to the OID provisions of the Code and the Treasury Regulations thereunder, and a U.S. Holder will be required to accrue interest income on the Contingent Notes as set forth below.

At the time the Contingent Notes are issued, HSBC USA will be required to determine a "comparable yield" for the Contingent Notes. The comparable yield is the yield at which HSBC USA could issue a fixed rate debt instrument with terms and conditions similar to those of the Contingent Note (including the level of subordination, term, timing of payments and general market conditions, but not taking into consideration the riskiness of the contingencies or the liquidity of the Contingent Note), but is not less than the applicable federal rate (based on the overall maturity of the Contingent Note) announced monthly by the IRS (the "AFR") and in effect for the month in which the Contingent Note is issued. The comparable yield may be greater than or less than the stated interest rate, if any, with respect to the Contingent Notes. In certain cases where contingent payments with respect to Contingent Notes are not based on market information and where Contingent Notes are marketed or sold in substantial part to tax-exempt investors or other investors for whom the prescribed inclusion of interest is not expected to have a substantial effect on their U.S. tax liability, the comparable yield for the Contingent Note, without proper evidence to the contrary, is presumed to be the AFR.

Solely for purposes of determining the amount of interest income that a U.S. Holder will be required to accrue (and which HSBC USA will be required to report on an IRS Form 1099), HSBC USA will be required to construct a "projected payment schedule" for the Contingent Notes, determined under the Contingent Debt Regulations (the "Schedule"), representing a series of payments the amount and timing of which would produce a yield to maturity on the Contingent Notes equal to the comparable yield. The Schedule is determined as of the issue date and generally remains in place throughout the term of the Contingent Notes. The Schedule includes each noncontingent payment and

an amount for each contingent payment as determined below. If a contingent payment is based on market information, the amount of the projected payment is the forward price of the contingent payment. If a contingent payment is not based on market information, the amount of the projected payment is the expected value if the contingent payment as of the issue date. The Schedule must produce the comparable yield determined as set forth above. Otherwise, the Schedule must be adjusted under the rules set forth in the Contingent Debt Regulations. Neither the comparable yield nor the projected payment schedule constitutes a representation by HSBC USA regarding the actual amounts, if any, that the Contingent Notes will pay.

HSBC USA is required to provide each U.S. Holder of a Contingent Note with the Schedule described above. If HSBC USA does not create a Schedule or the Schedule is unreasonable, a U.S. Holder must set its own projected payment schedule and explicitly disclose the use of the schedule and the reason therefor. Unless otherwise prescribed by the IRS, the U.S. Holder must make the disclosure on a statement attached to the U.S. Holder's timely filed U.S. federal income tax return for the taxable year in which the Contingent Note was acquired. A U.S. Holder of a Contingent Note, regardless of accounting method, will be required to accrue as OID the sum of the daily portions of interest on the Contingent Note for each day in the taxable year on which the U.S. Holder held the Contingent Note, calculated by reference to the comparable yield and adjusted upward or downward to reflect the difference, if any, between the actual and the projected amount of any contingent payments made on the Contingent Note as set forth below. The daily portions of interest in respect of a Contingent Note are determined by allocating to each day in an accrual period the ratable portion of interest on the Contingent Note that accrues in the accrual period. The amount of interest on a Contingent Note that accrues in an accrual period is determined by multiplying the comparable yield of the Contingent Note (adjusted for the length of the accrual period) by the Contingent Note's adjusted issue price at the beginning of the accrual period. The adjusted issue price of a Contingent Note at the beginning of the first accrual period will equal its issue price and for any accrual period after the first accrual period will be (i) the sum of the issue price of the Contingent Note and any interest previously accrued on the Contingent Note by a U.S. Holder, disregarding any positive or negative adjustments (as discussed below), minus (ii) the amount of any noncontingent payment and projected contingent payments on the Contingent Note for previous accrual periods.

A U.S. Holder will be required to recognize additional interest income equal to the amount of any net positive adjustment, i.e., the excess of actual payments over projected payments, in respect of a Contingent Note for a taxable year. A net negative adjustment, i.e., the excess of projected payments over actual payments, in respect of a Contingent Note for a taxable year will first reduce the amount of interest in respect of the Contingent Note that a U.S. Holder would otherwise be required to include in income in the taxable year and, to the extent of any excess, will give rise to an ordinary loss equal to that portion of this excess as does not exceed the excess of the amount of all previous interest inclusions under the Contingent Note over the total amount of the U.S. Holder's net negative adjustments treated as ordinary loss on the Contingent Note in prior taxable years. A net negative adjustment is not subject to the two percent floor limitation imposed on miscellaneous deductions under Section 67 of the Code. Any net negative adjustment in excess of the amounts described above will be carried forward to offset future interest income in respect of the Contingent Note or to reduce the amount realized on a sale, exchange or retirement of the Contingent Note. When a U.S. Holder purchases a Contingent Note at a price other than the adjusted issue price of the Note, the difference between the purchase price and the adjusted issue price must be reasonably allocated to the daily portions of interest or projected payments with respect to the Contingent Note over its remaining term and treated as a positive or negative adjustment, as the case may be, with respect to each period to which it is allocated. Upon a sale, exchange or retirement of a Contingent Note, a U.S. Holder will generally recognize taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on the sale, exchange or retirement and the holder's adjusted tax basis in the Contingent Note. If HSBC USA delivers property, other than cash, to a holder in retirement of a Contingent Note, the amount realized

will equal the fair market value of the property, determined at the time of retirement, plus the amount of cash, if any, received in lieu of property. A U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in a Contingent Note generally will equal the cost of the Contingent Note, increased by the amount of interest income previously accrued by the holder in respect of the Contingent Note, disregarding any positive or negative adjustments, and decreased by the amount of any noncontingent payments and all prior projected contingent payments previously made in respect of the Contingent Note. A U.S. Holder generally will treat any gain as interest income, and any loss as ordinary loss to the extent of the excess of previous interest inclusions over the total net negative adjustments previously taken into account as ordinary losses, and the balance as capital loss.

# Interest Payment Deferral

As described above under "Description of Debt Securities—Events of Default; Defaults," failure to pay interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities will not give rise to an Event of Default, but instead results in a deferral of interest. Under applicable Treasury Regulations, a contingency that stated interest will not be timely paid that is "remote" will be ignored in determining whether such debt instrument is issued with OID. As a result of the terms and conditions of the Subordinated Debt Securities, HSBC USA believes that the likelihood of it deferring payments of interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities is remote. Based on the foregoing, HSBC USA believes that the mere availability of the ability to defer payments of interest will not cause the Subordinated Debt Securities to be considered to be issued with OID at the time of their original issuance unless and until HSBC USA defers interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities. If HSBC USA does in fact defer any payment of interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities, the Subordinated Debt Securities would at that time be treated as issued with OID, and all stated interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities would thereafter be treated as OID as long as the Subordinated Debt Securities remained outstanding. In such event, all of a U.S. Holder's taxable interest income with respect to the Subordinated Debt Securities generally would be accounted for as OID, as described above, regardless of such U.S. Holder's regular method of tax accounting, and actual distributions of stated interest would not be reported as taxable income. Consequently, a U.S. Holder would be required to include OID in gross income even though HSBC USA could not make any actual cash payments. The IRS has not issued specific guidance dealing with OID and the deferral of interest payments applicable to securities similar to the Subordinated Debt Securities. It is possible that the IRS could disagree with the treatment described above and take the position that the Subordinated Debt Securities are subject to the OID rules upon initial issuance. If the IRS were successful in this regard, U.S. Holders would be subject to the OID rules described above, regardless of whether HSBC USA defers payments of interest on the Subordinated Debt Securities.

#### Other Rules

Certain Debt Securities having OID may be redeemed prior to maturity. Such Debt Securities may be subject to rules that differ from the general rules discussed above relating to the tax treatment of OID. Purchasers of such Debt Securities with a redemption feature should carefully examine the applicable Prospectus Supplement and should consult their tax advisors with respect to such feature since the tax consequences with respect to interest and OID will depend, in part, on the particular terms and the particular features of the Debt Security.

## Short-Term Notes

In the case of a Debt Security that matures one year or less from its date of issuance (a "Short-Term Note"), a cash method U.S. Holder generally is not required to accrue OID for U.S. federal income tax purposes unless such Holder elects to do so. U.S. Holders who make such an election, U.S. Holders who report income for U.S. federal income tax purposes on the accrual method

and certain other U.S. Holders, including banks and dealers in securities, are required to include OID in income on such Short-Term Notes as it accrues on a straight-line basis, unless an election is made to accrue the OID according to a constant yield method based on daily compounding. In the case of a U.S. Holder who is not required, and does not elect, to include the OID in income currently, stated interest will generally be taxable at the time it is received and any gain realized on the sale, exchange or other disposition of the Short-Term Note will be ordinary income to the extent of the OID accrued on a straight-line basis (or, if elected, according to a constant yield method based on daily compounding) through the date of sale, exchange or other disposition (generally reduced by prior payments of interest, if any). In addition, such Holders will be required to defer deductions for all or a portion of any interest paid on indebtedness incurred to purchase or carry Short-Term Notes in an amount not exceeding the accrued OID not previously included in income.

# Market Discount

If a U.S. Holder acquires a Debt Security having a maturity date of more than one year from the date of its issuance and has an initial tax basis in the Debt Security that is less than its "stated redemption price at maturity" (or, in the case of a Debt Security with OID, less than its "adjusted issue price"), the amount of the difference will be treated as "market discount" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, unless such difference is less than .0025 multiplied by the product of the stated redemption price at maturity and the number of complete years to maturity (from the date of acquisition). Under the market discount rules of the Code, a U.S. Holder will be required to treat any principal payment (or, in the case of a Debt Security having OID, any payment that does not constitute a payment of qualified stated interest) on, or any gain on the sale, exchange or other disposition of, a Debt Security as ordinary income to the extent of the accrued market discount that has not previously been included in income. If such Debt Security is disposed of in certain otherwise nontaxable transactions, accrued market discount will be includible as ordinary income to the U.S. Holder as if such Holder had sold the Debt Security at its then fair market value. Market discount generally accrues on a straight-line basis over the remaining term of a Debt Security except that, at the election of the U.S. Holder, market discount may accrue on a constant yield basis. A U.S. Holder may not be allowed to deduct immediately all or a portion of the interest expense on any indebtedness incurred or continued to purchase or to carry such Debt Security. A U.S. Holder may elect to include market discount in income currently, as it accrues (either on a straight-line basis or, if the U.S. Holder so elects, on a constant yield basis), in which case the interest deferral rule set forth in the preceding sentence will not apply. An election to include market discount in income currently will apply to all debt instruments acquired by the U.S. Holder on or after the first day of the first taxable year to which such election applies and may be revoked only with the consent of the IRS.

## Premium and Acquisition Premium

A U.S. Holder that purchases a Debt Security having OID for an amount that is greater than its adjusted issue price but less than or equal to the sum of all remaining amounts payable on the Debt Security other than payments of qualified stated interest will be considered to have purchased such Debt Security at an "acquisition premium." In such a case, the amount of OID otherwise includible in the U.S. Holder's income during an accrual period is reduced by a fraction. The numerator of this fraction is the excess of the adjusted basis of the Debt Security immediately after its acquisition by the U.S. Holder over the adjusted issue price of the Debt Security. The denominator of this fraction is the excess of the sum of all amounts payable on the Debt Security after the purchase date, other than payments of qualified stated interest, over the Debt Security's adjusted issue price. As an alternative to reducing the amount of OID otherwise includible in income by this fraction, the U.S. Holder may elect to compute OID accruals by treating the purchase as a purchase at original issuance and applying the constant yield method described above.

If a U.S. Holder purchases a Debt Security for an amount in excess of the sum of all amounts payable on the Debt Security after the date of acquisition (other than payments of qualified stated interest), such Holder will be considered to have purchased such Debt Security with "amortizable bond premium" equal in amount to such excess, and generally will not be required to include any OID in income. Generally, a U.S. Holder may elect to amortize such premium as an offset to qualified stated interest income, using a constant yield method similar to that described above (see "—Taxation of Original Issue Discount"), over the remaining term of the Debt Security (where such Debt Security is not redeemable prior to its maturity date). In the case of Debt Securities that may be redeemed prior to maturity, the premium is calculated assuming that the issuer or holder will exercise or not exercise its redemption rights in a manner that maximizes the U.S. Holder's yield. A U.S. Holder who elects to amortize bond premium must reduce such Holder's tax basis in the Debt Security by the amount of the premium used to offset qualified stated interest income as set forth above. An election to amortize bond premium applies to all taxable debt obligations then owned and thereafter acquired by such Holder and may be revoked only with the consent of the IRS.

## Election to Treat all Interest as OID

A U.S. Holder may elect to include in gross income its entire return on a Debt Security (i.e., in general, the excess of all payments to be received on the Debt Security over the amount paid for the Debt Security by such Holder) in accordance with a constant yield method based on the compounding of interest. Such an election for a Debt Security with amortizable bond premium will result in a deemed election to amortize bond premium for all of the U.S. Holder's debt instruments with amortizable bond premium and may be revoked only with the permission of the IRS. Similarly, such an election for a Debt Security with market discount will result in a deemed election to accrue market discount in income currently for such Debt Security and for all other debt instruments acquired by the U.S. Holder with market discount on or after the first day of the taxable year to which such election first applies, and may be revoked only with the permission of the IRS.

The application of the foregoing rules may be different in the case of Contingent Notes. Accordingly, prospective purchasers of Contingent Notes should consult with their tax advisors with respect to the application of the market discount, acquisition premium and amortizable bond premium rules.

# Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of the Debt Securities

Upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of a Debt Security, a U.S. Holder generally will recognize taxable gain or loss equal to the difference between the amount realized on the sale, exchange or other disposition (not including any amount attributable to accrued but unpaid qualified stated interest) and such Holder's adjusted tax basis in the Debt Security. To the extent attributable to accrued but unpaid qualified stated interest, the amount realized by the U.S. Holder will be treated as a payment of interest. See "—Taxation of Interest" above. A U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in a Debt Security will equal the cost of the Debt Security to such Holder, increased by the amount of any market discount, discount with respect to a Short-Term Note and OID, in each case to the extent previously included in income by such Holder with respect to such Debt Security, and reduced by any amortized bond premium, acquisition premium and principal payments received by such Holder and, in the case of a Debt Security having OID, by the amounts of any other payments received included in the stated redemption price at maturity, as described above.

Generally, gain or loss realized on the sale, exchange or other disposition of a Debt Security will be capital gain or loss (except as provided under "—Contingent Notes," "—Short-Term Notes" and "—Market Discount" above and "—Foreign Currency Notes" below), and will be long-term capital gain or loss if at the time of sale, exchange or other disposition the Debt Security has been held for more than one year. The excess of net long-term capital gains over net short-term capital losses is taxed at a lower rate than ordinary income for certain non-corporate taxpayers. The distinction between capital gain or loss and ordinary income or loss is also relevant for purposes of, among other things, limitations on the deductibility of capital losses.

## Foreign Currency Notes

The following summary relates to Debt Securities that are denominated in, or provide for payments determined by reference to, a currency or currency unit other than the U.S. dollar ("Foreign Currency Notes").

A U.S. Holder of a Foreign Currency Note who receives a payment of interest in a foreign currency that is not required to be included in income by such Holder prior to its receipt (e.g., qualified stated interest received by a U.S. Holder using the cash method of accounting) will be required to include in income the U.S. dollar value of such foreign currency payment determined on the date such payment is received, regardless of whether the payment is in fact converted to U.S. dollars at that time, and such U.S. dollar value will be the U.S. Holder's tax basis in the foreign currency.

In the case of interest income on a Foreign Currency Note that is required to be included in income by a U.S. Holder prior to the receipt of payment (e.g., stated interest on a Foreign Currency Note held by a U.S. Holder using the accrual method of accounting, accrued OID, or accrued market discount includible in income as it accrues), a U.S. Holder will be required to include in income the U.S. dollar value of the interest income (including OID or market discount but reduced by acquisition premium and amortizable bond premium, to the extent applicable) that accrued during the relevant accrual period. OID, market discount, acquisition premium, and amortizable bond premium of a Foreign Currency Note are to be determined in the relevant foreign currency. Unless the U.S. Holder makes the election discussed below, the U.S. dollar value of such accrued income will be determined by translating such income at the average rate of exchange for each business day during the accrual period or, with respect to an accrual period that spans two taxable years, at the average rate for each business day during the partial period within the taxable year. Such U.S. Holder will recognize ordinary income or loss with respect to accrued interest income on the date such income is actually received, reflecting fluctuations in currency exchange rates between the time the income accrued and the date of payment. The amount of ordinary income or loss recognized will equal the difference between the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency payment received (determined on the date such payment is received) and the U.S. dollar value of interest income that has accrued during such accrual period (as determined above). A U.S. Holder may elect to translate interest income (including OID and market discount) into U.S. dollars at the spot rate on the last day of the interest accrual period (or, in the case of a partial accrual period, the spot rate on the last date of the taxable year) or, if the date of receipt is within five business days of the last day of the interest accrual period, the spot rate on the date of receipt. Such U.S. Holder will recognize ordinary income or loss with respect to accrued interest income on the date such income is actually received, equal to the difference (if any) between the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency payment received (determined on the date such payment is received) and the U.S. dollar value of interest income translated at the relevant spot rate described in the preceding sentence. Any such election will apply to all debt instruments held by the U.S. Holder at the beginning of the first taxable year to which the election applies or thereafter acquired by the U.S. Holder, and will be irrevocable without the consent of the IRS.

The amount of accrued market discount (other than market discount currently includible in income) taken into account upon receipt of any partial principal payment or upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of a Foreign Currency Note will be the U.S. dollar value of such accrued market discount determined on the date of receipt of such partial principal payment or on the date of such sale, exchange or other disposition.

Any gain or loss realized on the sale, exchange or other disposition of a Foreign Currency Note with amortizable bond premium by a U.S. Holder who has not elected to amortize such premium (under the rules described above) will be ordinary income or loss to the extent attributable to fluctuations in currency exchange rates determined as described in the second succeeding paragraph. Exchange gain or loss will be realized on any amortized bond premium with respect to any period by

treating the bond premium amortized in such period as a return of principal as described in the second succeeding paragraph. Similar rules apply in the case of acquisition premium.

A U.S. Holder's tax basis in a Foreign Currency Note, and the amount of any subsequent adjustment to such Holder's tax basis, will be the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency amount paid for such Foreign Currency Note, or the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency amount of the adjustment, determined on the date of such purchase or adjustment. In the case of an adjustment resulting from an accrual of OID or market discount, such adjustment will be made at the rate at which such OID or market discount is translated into U.S. dollars under the rules described above. A U.S. Holder that converts U.S. dollars to a foreign currency and immediately uses that currency to purchase a Foreign Currency Note denominated in the same currency normally will not recognize gain or loss in connection with such conversion and purchase. A U.S. Holder who purchases a Foreign Currency Note with previously owned foreign currency will recognize ordinary income or loss in an amount equal to the difference, if any, between such U.S. Holder's tax basis in the foreign currency and the U.S. dollar value of the Foreign Currency Note on the date of purchase.

Gain or loss realized upon the sale, exchange or other disposition of, or the receipt of principal on, a Foreign Currency Note, to the extent attributable to fluctuations in currency exchange rates, will be ordinary income or loss. Gain or loss attributable to fluctuations in exchange rates will equal the difference between (i) the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency purchase price for such Foreign Currency Note, determined on the date such Foreign Currency Note is disposed of, and (ii) the U.S. dollar value of the foreign currency purchase price for such Foreign Currency Note, determined on the date such U.S. Holder acquired such Foreign Currency Note. Any portion of the proceeds of such sale, exchange or other disposition attributable to accrued interest income may result in exchange gain or loss under the rules set forth above. Such foreign currency gain or loss will be recognized only to the extent of the overall gain or loss realized by a U.S. Holder on the sale, exchange or other disposition of the Foreign Currency Note. In general, the source of such foreign currency gain or loss will be determined by reference to the residence of the U.S. Holder or the "qualified business unit" of such Holder on whose books the Foreign Currency Note is properly reflected. Any gain or loss realized by a U.S. Holder in excess of such foreign currency gain or loss will be capital gain or loss (except to the extent of any accrued market discount not previously included in such Holder's income or, in the case of a Short-Term Note, to the extent of any OID not previously included in such Holder's income).

A U.S. Holder will have a tax basis in any foreign currency received on the sale, exchange or other disposition of a Foreign Currency Note equal to the U.S. dollar value of such foreign currency, determined at the time of such sale, exchange or other disposition. Treasury Regulations provide a special rule for purchases and sales of publicly traded debt instruments by a cash method taxpayer under which units of foreign currency paid or received are translated into U.S. dollars at the spot rate on the settlement date of the purchase or sale. Accordingly, no exchange gain or loss will result from currency fluctuations between the trade date and the settlement of such a purchase or sale. An accrual method taxpayer may elect the same treatment required of cash method taxpayers with respect to the purchases and sale of publicly traded debt instruments provided the election is applied consistently. Such election cannot be changed without the consent of the IRS. U.S. Holders should consult their tax advisors concerning the applicability of the special rules summarized in this paragraph to Foreign Currency Notes.

A Foreign Currency Note that is denominated either in a so-called hyperinflationary currency or in more than one currency (e.g., a Foreign Currency Note providing for payments determined by reference to the exchange rate of one or more specified currencies relative to an indexed currency), or that is treated as a Contingent Note under the rules described above may be subject to rules that differ from the general rules discussed above. U.S. Holders intending to purchase Foreign Currency Notes with such features should carefully examine the applicable Prospectus Supplement and should consult with

their own tax advisors with respect to the purchase, ownership and disposition of such Foreign Currency Notes.

Pursuant to certain Treasury Regulations (the "Disclosure Regulations"), any taxpayer that has participated in a "reportable transaction" and who is required to file a U.S. federal income tax return must generally attach a disclosure statement disclosing such taxpayer's participation in the reportable transaction to the taxpayer's tax return for each taxable year for which the taxpayer participates in the reportable transaction. The Disclosure Regulations provide that, in addition to certain other transactions, a "loss transaction" constitutes a "reportable transaction." A "loss transaction" is any transaction resulting in the taxpayer claiming a loss under Section 165 of the Code in an amount equal to or in excess of certain threshold amounts. For certain taxpayers, the Disclosure Regulations specifically provide that a loss resulting from a "Section 988 transaction" will constitute a Section 165 loss. In general, a Foreign Currency Note will be subject to the rules governing foreign currency exchange gain or loss. Therefore, any exchange loss realized with respect to a Foreign Currency Note will constitute a loss resulting from a Section 988 transaction. Based upon the foregoing, in the absence of future administrative pronouncements to the contrary, certain U.S. Holders of a Foreign Currency Note that recognize an exchange loss with respect to the Foreign Currency Notes in an amount that exceeds the loss threshold amount applicable to such U.S. Holder may be required to file a disclosure statement (i.e., IRS Form 8886 or other applicable form) as an attachment to the U.S. Holder's tax return for the first taxable year in which the threshold amount is reached and to any subsequent tax return that reflects any amount of such Section 165 loss realized with respect to the Foreign Currency Note. U.S. Holders purchasing Foreign Currency Notes should consult their own tax advisors regarding the potential application of the Disclosure Regulations to their investment in such Foreign Currency Notes.

#### Medicare Tax

Recently enacted legislation will impose an additional 3.8% tax on some or all of the net investment income (which includes interest (including OID) and gains from a disposition of a Debt Security) of certain U.S. individuals, trusts and estates, for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2012. Prospective investors in the Debt Securities should consult their tax advisors regarding the possible applicability of this tax to an investment in the Debt Securities.

## Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders

Subject to the discussion of effectively connected income, backup withholding and information reporting below, payments of principal and interest (including OID) with respect to a Debt Security by HSBC USA or any paying agent to a Non-U.S. Holder are not subject to the withholding of U.S. federal income tax, *provided* in the case of interest (including OID), that (i) the Non-U.S. Holder does not own, actually or constructively, 10% or more of the total combined voting power of all classes of HSBC USA's stock entitled to vote, is not a controlled foreign corporation related, directly or indirectly, to HSBC USA through stock ownership, and is not a bank receiving interest described in Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code; (ii) the payments are not payments of contingent interest (generally, interest (including OID), the amount of which is determined by reference to receipts, sales, cash flow, income, profits, property values, dividends or comparable attributes of HSBC USA or a party related to HSBC USA); and (iii) the statement requirement set forth in Section 871(h) or Section 881(c) of the Code has been fulfilled with respect to the Non-U.S. Holder, as discussed in the following paragraph.

The statement requirement set forth in Section 871(h) or 881(c) of the Code is satisfied if either (1) the beneficial owner of the Debt Security certifies, under penalties of perjury, to the last United States payor (or non-United States payor who is an authorized foreign agent of the United States payor, a qualified intermediary, a United States branch of a foreign bank or foreign insurance company, a withholding foreign partnership or a withholding foreign trust) in the chain of payment (the

"withholding agent") that such owner is a Non-U.S. Holder and provides other required certifications and such owner's name and address or (2) a securities clearing organization, a bank or another financial institution that holds customers' securities in the ordinary course of its trade or business (a "financial institution") that holds the Debt Security certifies to the withholding agent, under penalties of perjury, that the certificate has been received from the beneficial owner by it or by a financial institution between it and the beneficial owner and furnishes the withholding agent with a copy thereof. The beneficial owner's certified statement must be made on an IRS Form W-8BEN, W-8ECI or W-8EXP, or substantially similar form, each of which is effective for the remainder of the year of signature plus three full calendar years unless a change in circumstances makes any information on the form incorrect. Notwithstanding the preceding sentence, an IRS Form W-8BEN or an IRS Form W-8EXP with a U.S. taxpayer identification number will remain effective until a change in circumstances makes any information on the form incorrect, provided that the withholding agent reports at least one payment annually to the beneficial owner on IRS Form 1042-S. The beneficial owner must inform the withholding agent (or financial institution) within 30 days of any change in circumstances that makes any information on the form incorrect by furnishing a new IRS Form W-8BEN, W-8ECI or W-8EXP, or substantially similar form (and the financial institution must promptly so inform the withholding agent). A Non-U.S. Holder that is not an individual or corporation (or an entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) holding Debt Securities on its own behalf may have substantially increased reporting requirements. In particular, in the case of Debt Securities held by a non-withholding foreign partnership (or non-withholding foreign trust), the partners (or grantors or beneficiaries), rather than the partnership (or trust), are required to provide the certifications discussed above, and the partnership (or trust) is required to provide, in general, a Form W-8IMY and certain additional information. If a Debt Security is held through a non-U.S. securities clearing organization or a non-U.S. financial institution (other than a U.S. branch or office of such organization or institution) or a non-U.S. branch or office of a U.S. financial institution or U.S. clearing organization, the organization or institution must provide a signed statement on an IRS Form W-8IMY to the withholding agent. However, in such case, unless the organization or institution is a qualified intermediary, a withholding foreign partnership or withholding foreign trust, the signed statement must be accompanied by a copy of the IRS Form W-8BEN, W-8ECI, W-8EXP or W-9 or the substantially similar form provided by the beneficial owner (or Form W-8IMY provided by another intermediary along with the beneficial owner's forms) to the organization or institution and such other information that is required by the IRS Form W-8IMY and Treasury Regulations, and such information must be updated as required. If the institution or organization is a qualified intermediary, withholding foreign partnership or withholding foreign trust that has entered into a qualified intermediary or similar agreement with the IRS, it must provide the withholding agent or other intermediary such additional information as is required by the agreement, IRS Form W-8IMY and Treasury Regulations.

If a Non-U.S. Holder of a Debt Security is engaged in a trade or business in the United States, and if interest (including OID) on the Debt Security is effectively connected with the conduct of that trade or business, the Non-U.S. Holder, although exempt from the withholding of tax discussed in the preceding paragraphs, will generally be subject to regular U.S. federal income tax on such interest in the same manner as if it were a U.S. Holder. The Non-U.S. Holder will be required to provide to the withholding agent an appropriate form (generally IRS Form W-8ECI), executed under penalties of perjury, in order to claim an exemption from withholding tax. In addition, if the Non-U.S. Holder is a foreign corporation, it may be subject to a branch profits tax equal to 30% (or the lower rate provided by an applicable treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, subject to certain adjustments. Generally, any gain or income (other than that attributable to accrued interest (including OID), which is taxable in the manner described above) realized by a Non-U.S. Holder on the disposition of a Debt Security is not subject to U.S. federal income tax unless (i) such gain or income is effectively connected with a United States trade or business of the Non-U.S. Holder; or (ii) in the case of a Non-U.S. Holder who is an individual, the Non-U.S. Holder is present in the

United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the disposition and either (1) the individual has a "tax home" (as defined in Section 911(d)(3) of the Code) in the United States or (2) the gain is attributable to an office or other fixed place of business maintained by the individual in the United States.

Withholding of U.S. federal income tax with respect to accrued OID may apply to payments on a redemption (or certain other sales or dispositions) of a Debt Security held by a Non-U.S. Holder that does not provide appropriate certification to the withholding agent.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

## U.S. Holders

In general, information reporting requirements will apply to payments of principal, interest, OID and premium paid on Debt Securities and to the proceeds of sale of a Debt Security paid to U.S. Holders other than certain exempt recipients (such as corporations). A backup withholding tax may apply to such payments if the U.S. Holder fails to provide a taxpayer identification number and required certifications (generally on IRS Form W-9) or certification of foreign or other exempt status or if the withholding agent is informed by the IRS that the U.S. Holder failed to report in full dividend and interest income.

Any amounts withheld under backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or credit against such U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

#### Non-U.S. Holders

Information reporting will generally apply to payments of interest (including OID) and the amount of tax, if any, withheld with respect to such payments to Non-U.S. Holders of Debt Securities in registered form. Copies of the information returns reporting such interest payments and any withholding may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which the Non-U.S. Holder resides under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty.

Backup withholding generally will not be required if the statement requirement set forth in Section 871(h) or Section 881(c) of the Code has been fulfilled with respect to the Non-U.S. Holder, as discussed above.

In addition, except as otherwise set forth in this discussion (and provided that the payor does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that the beneficial owner is a United States person), backup withholding and information reporting will not apply to the amount payable (whether in respect of principal, interest, OID, premium or otherwise) in respect of a Debt Security paid or collected by a foreign office of a foreign custodian, foreign nominee or other foreign agent on behalf of the beneficial owner of such Debt Security, or to the payment outside the United States of the proceeds of a sale (including a redemption) of a Debt Security through a foreign office of a foreign "broker" (as defined in applicable United States Treasury Regulations). If, however, such nominee, custodian, agent or broker is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a United States person, a controlled foreign corporation, a foreign person that derives 50% or more of its gross income for certain periods from the conduct of a United States trade or business or a foreign partnership, in which one or more United States persons, in the aggregate, own more than 50% of the income or capital interests in the partnership or which is engaged in a trade or business in the United States, then such payments will not be subject to backup withholding, but will be subject to information reporting unless such custodian, nominee, agent or broker has documentary evidence in its records that the beneficial owner is not a United States person and certain other conditions are met, or the beneficial owner otherwise establishes an exemption.

Payments on a Debt Security to the beneficial owner thereof by a United States office of a custodian, nominee or agent, or the payment by the United States office of a broker of the proceeds of sale (including a redemption) of a Debt Security, will be subject to both backup withholding and information reporting unless the beneficial owner certifies as to its non-U.S. status under penalties of perjury, and the payor does not have actual knowledge or reason to know that the beneficial owner is a United States person, or the beneficial owner otherwise establishes an exemption.

Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules will be allowed as a refund or a credit against such Non-U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability provided the required information is furnished to the IRS.

## Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act

On March 18, 2010, the Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act (the "HIRE Act") was signed into law. Under certain circumstances, the HIRE Act will impose a withholding tax of 30% on payments of U.S. source income (including interest and original issue discount) on, and the gross proceeds from a disposition of, securities made to certain foreign entities unless various information reporting requirements are satisfied. We will not pay any additional amounts in respect of such withholding. These rules generally would apply to payments made after December 31, 2012. Despite the December 31, 2012 date set forth in the HIRE Act, the U.S. Treasury Department has issued preliminary guidance indicating that the withholding tax on U.S. source income will not be imposed with respect to payments made prior to January 1, 2014 and that the withholding tax on gross proceeds from a disposition of securities will not be imposed with respect to payments made prior to January 1, 2015. Under the HIRE Act, the withholding and reporting requirements generally will not apply to payments made on, or gross proceeds from a disposition of, securities outstanding as of March 18, 2012 (the "Grandfather Date"). However, the U.S. Treasury Department has released proposed regulations that would extend the Grandfather Date to January 1, 2013. These proposed regulations would be effective once finalized. Prospective investors should consult their tax advisors regarding the HIRE Act.

THE FEDERAL INCOME TAX DISCUSSION SET FORTH ABOVE IS INCLUDED FOR GENERAL INFORMATION ONLY AND MAY NOT BE APPLICABLE DEPENDING UPON A HOLDER'S PARTICULAR SITUATION. HOLDERS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS WITH RESPECT TO THE TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF THE OWNERSHIP AND DISPOSITION OF THE DEBT SECURITIES, INCLUDING THE TAX CONSEQUENCES UNDER STATE, LOCAL, FOREIGN AND OTHER TAX LAWS AND POSSIBLE EFFECTS OF CHANGES IN FEDERAL OR OTHER TAX LAWS.

#### PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION (CONFLICTS OF INTEREST)

## **Initial Offering and Sale**

HSBC USA may sell the securities in their initial offering in any of four ways: (i) through underwriters or dealers for resale; (ii) directly to purchasers; (iii) through agents; or (iv) through a combination of any of these methods of sale. The securities HSBC USA distributes by any of these methods may be sold to the public, in one or more transactions, either (i) at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed; (ii) at market prices prevailing at the time of sale; (iii) at prices related to prevailing market prices; or (iv) at negotiated prices. Any underwriters, dealers and agents may include HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., an affiliate of HSBC USA, for offers and sales in the United States, and other affiliates for offers and sales outside of the United States, as described below. The applicable Prospectus Supplement will set forth the terms of the securities being offered, including the name or names of any underwriters, dealers or agents, the purchase price of the offered securities and the proceeds to HSBC USA from such sale, any underwriting discounts and other items constituting underwriters' compensation and any discounts and commissions allowed or paid to dealers. Any initial public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

If the offered securities are sold through underwriters, the applicable Prospectus Supplement will describe the nature of the obligation of the underwriters to take and pay for the offered securities. The offered securities may be offered to the public either through underwriting syndicates represented by one or more managing underwriters or directly by one or more underwriting firms acting alone. The underwriter or underwriters with respect to a particular underwritten offering of offered securities will be named in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, and, if an underwriting syndicate is used, the managing underwriter or underwriters will be set forth on the cover of such Prospectus Supplement. Unless otherwise set forth in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the offered securities will be subject to certain conditions precedent, and the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all the offered securities if any are purchased.

The offered securities may be sold directly by HSBC USA or through agents designated by HSBC USA from time to time. Any agent involved in the offer or sale of the offered securities in respect of which this prospectus is delivered is named, and any commissions payable by HSBC USA to such agent are set forth, in the applicable Prospectus Supplement.

Underwriters, dealers and agents who participate in the distribution of the offered securities may be entitled under agreements that may be entered into with HSBC USA, to indemnification by HSBC USA against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, or to contribution with respect to payments that the underwriters or agents may be required to make in respect thereof.

If so indicated in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, HSBC USA will authorize underwriters, dealers or other persons acting as HSBC USA's agents to solicit offers by certain institutions to purchase offered securities from HSBC USA pursuant to contracts providing for payment and delivery on a future date. Institutions with which such contracts may be made include commercial and savings banks, insurance companies, pension funds, investment companies, educational and charitable institutions and others, but in all cases such institutions must be approved by HSBC USA. The obligations of any purchaser under any such contract will not be subject to any conditions except that (i) the purchase of the offered securities shall not at the time of delivery be prohibited under the laws of the jurisdiction to which such purchaser is subject, and (ii) if the offered securities are also being sold to underwriters, HSBC USA must sell to such underwriters the offered securities not sold for delayed delivery. The underwriters, dealers and such other persons will not have any responsibility in respect of the validity or performance of such contracts.

In order to facilitate the offering of the securities, the underwriters may engage in transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the securities. Specifically, the underwriters may overallot in connection with an offering, creating a short position in the securities for their own account. In addition, to cover overallotments or to stabilize the price of the securities, the underwriters may bid for, and purchase, the securities in the open market. Finally, the underwriting syndicate may reclaim selling concessions allowed to an underwriter or a dealer for distributing the securities in the offering, if the syndicate repurchases previously distributed securities in transactions to cover syndicate short positions, in stabilization transactions or otherwise. Any of these activities may stabilize or maintain the market price of the securities above independent market levels. The underwriters are not required to engage in these activities, and may end any of these activities at any time.

Certain of the underwriters, dealers, agents or their affiliates have provided from time to time, and expect to provide in the future, investment or commercial banking services to HSBC USA and its affiliates, for which such underwriters, dealers, agents or their affiliates have received or will receive customary fees and commissions.

In addition, in the ordinary course of their business activities, one or more of the underwriters, dealers or agents and/or their respective affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (including bank loans) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers. These investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of HSBC USA or its affiliates. These underwriters, dealers and agents, or their affiliates, that have a lending relationship with HSBC USA routinely hedge their credit exposure to HSBC USA consistent with their customary risk management policies. Typically, these parties would hedge such exposure to HSBC USA by entering into transactions which consist of either the purchase of credit default swaps or the creation of short positions in HSBC USA's securities, including potentially the securities offered hereby. Any such short positions could adversely affect future trading prices of the securities offered hereby. These underwriters, dealers and agents, or their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

HSBC USA and HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. are wholly owned indirect subsidiaries of HSBC Holdings. HSBC Securities (USA) Inc., a broker-dealer subsidiary of HSBC Holdings, is a member of the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority, Inc. ("FINRA") and may participate in distributions of the offered securities. Accordingly, offerings of the offered securities in which HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. participates will conform to the requirements of FINRA Rule 5121 and, in accordance with FINRA Rule 5121, in such offerings HSBC Securities USA Inc. will not confirm sales to any accounts over which it exercises discretionary authority without the prior written approval of the customer. The maximum underwriting discounts and commissions to be received by any FINRA member or independent broker/dealer in connection with any distribution of offered securities will not exceed of 8% of the principal amount of such offered securities.

Each series of offered securities will be a new issue of securities and will not have an established trading market prior to its original issue date. Any underwriters to whom offered securities are sold for public offering and sale may make a market in such offered securities, but such underwriters will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. The offered securities may or may not be listed on a national securities exchange or admitted for trading in an automated quotation system. No assurance can be given as to the liquidity or trading market for any of the offered securities.

Unless otherwise specified in the applicable Prospectus Supplement, payment of the purchase price for the securities will be required to be made in immediately available funds on the date of settlement.

#### Market-Making Resales by Affiliates

This prospectus together with the applicable Prospectus Supplement and your confirmation of sale may also be used by HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. in connection with offers and sales of the offered securities in market-making transactions at negotiated prices related to prevailing market prices at the time of sale. In a market-making transaction, HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. may resell a security it acquires from other holders after the original offering and sale of the security. Resales of this kind may occur in the open market or may be privately negotiated, at prevailing market prices at the time of resale or at related or negotiated prices. In these transactions, HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. may act as principal or agent, including as agent for the counterparty in a transaction in which HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. acts as principal, or as agent for both counterparties in a transaction in which HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. does not act as principal. HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. may receive compensation in the form of discounts and commissions, including from both counterparties in some cases. Other affiliates of HSBC USA may also engage in transactions of this kind and may use this prospectus for this purpose. Neither HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. nor any other affiliate of HSBC USA has an obligation to make a market in any of the offered securities and may discontinue any market-making activities at any time without notice, in its sole discretion.

The securities to be sold in market-making transactions include securities to be issued after the date of this prospectus, as well as securities that have previously been issued.

HSBC USA does not expect to receive any proceeds from market-making transactions. HSBC USA does not expect that HSBC Securities (USA) Inc. or any other affiliate that engages in these transactions will pay any proceeds from its market-making resales to HSBC USA.

Information about the trade and settlement dates, as well as the purchase price, for a marketmaking transaction will be provided to the purchaser in a separate confirmation of sale.

Unless HSBC USA or an agent informs you in your confirmation of sale that your security is being purchased in its original offering and sale, you may assume that you are purchasing your security in a market-making transaction.

#### NOTICE TO CANADIAN INVESTORS

The offering of the offered securities in Canada is being made solely by this prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement and any decision to purchase offered securities should be based solely on information contained in or incorporated by reference into these documents. No person has been authorized to give any information or to make any representations concerning this offering other than those contained in or incorporated by reference into these documents. These documents constitute an offering in Canada of the offered securities described herein only in the provinces of British Columbia, Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, Ontario and Québec (the "Private Placement Provinces").

## Responsibility

Except as otherwise expressly required by applicable law or as agreed to in contract, no representation, warranty, or undertaking (express or implied) is made and no responsibilities or liabilities of any kind or nature whatsoever are accepted by any dealer as to the accuracy or completeness of the information contained in this prospectus or any accompanying Prospectus Supplement or any other information provided by HSBC USA in connection with the offering of the offered securities in Canada.

## **Resale Restrictions**

The distribution of the offered securities in Canada is being made only on a private placement basis exempt from the requirement that HSBC USA prepare and file a prospectus with the securities

regulatory authorities in each of the Private Placement Provinces. Accordingly, any resale of the offered securities in Canada must be made in accordance with applicable securities laws which will vary depending on the relevant jurisdiction, and which may require resales to be made in accordance with the available statutory exemptions or pursuant to a discretionary exemption granted by the applicable Canadian securities regulatory authority. Purchasers are advised to seek legal advice prior to any resale of the offered securities.

HSBC USA is not a "reporting issuer," as such term is defined under applicable Canadian securities laws, in any Private Placement Province or elsewhere in Canada. Canadian investors are advised that HSBC USA currently does not intend to file a prospectus or similar document with any securities regulatory authority in Canada qualifying the resale of the offered securities to the public in any province or territory of Canada in connection with this offering.

# Representations of Purchasers

Each purchaser of offered securities in Canada will be deemed to have represented to HSBC USA and any dealer who sells offered securities to such purchaser that: (a) the offer and sale of the offered securities was made exclusively through the final version of the prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement and was not made through an advertisement of the offered securities in any printed media of general and regular paid circulation, radio, television or telecommunications, including electronic display, or any other form of advertising in Canada; (b) such purchaser has reviewed and acknowledges the terms referred to above under "Resale Restrictions;" (c) where required by law, such purchaser is purchasing as principal for its own account and not as agent for the benefit of another person; and (d) such purchaser, or any ultimate purchaser for which such purchaser is acting as agent, is entitled under applicable Canadian securities laws to purchase such offered securities without the benefit of a prospectus qualified under such securities laws, and without limiting the generality of the foregoing:

- (i) in the case of a purchaser resident in Ontario, the purchaser is:
  - (A) an "accredited investor" as defined in section 1.1 of National Instrument 45-106 Prospectus and Registration Exemptions ("NI 45-106") and is purchasing the securities from a dealer registered as an "investment dealer" or "exempt market dealer" within the meaning of subsection 26(2) of the *Securities Act* (Ontario); or
  - (B) an "accredited investor" as defined in section 1.1 of NI 45-106 and a "permitted client" as defined in section 1.1 of National Instrument 31-103 Registration Requirements and Exemptions ("NI 31-103") and is purchasing the securities through a dealer permitted to rely on the "international dealer exemption" contained in section 8.18 of NI 31-103;
- (ii) in the case of a purchaser in a Private Placement Province other than Ontario, the purchaser is:
  - (A) an "accredited investor" as defined in section 1.1 of NI 45-106 and is purchasing the securities from a dealer registered as an "investment dealer" or "exempt market dealer" within the meaning of subsection 7.1(2)(a) and 7.1(2)(d) of NI 31-103, respectively; or
  - (B) an "accredited investor" as defined in section 1.1 of NI 45-106 and a "permitted client" as defined in section 1.1 of NI 31-103 and is purchasing the securities from a dealer permitted to rely on the "international dealer exemption" contained in section 8.18 of NI 31-103.

In addition, each resident of Ontario who purchases offered securities will be deemed to have represented to HSBC USA and each dealer from whom a purchase confirmation is received, that such purchaser: (a) has been notified by HSBC USA (i) that HSBC USA is required to provide information

("personal information") pertaining to the purchaser as required to be disclosed in Schedule I of Form 45-106F1 under NI 45-106 (including its name, address, telephone number and the number and value of any offered securities purchased), which Form 45-106F1 is required to be filed by HSBC USA under NI 45-106; (ii) that such personal information will be delivered to the Ontario Securities Commission (the "OSC") in accordance with NI 45-106; (iii) that such personal information is being collected indirectly by the OSC under the authority granted to it under the securities legislation of Ontario; (iv) that such personal information is being collected for the purposes of the administration and enforcement of the securities legislation of Ontario; and (v) that the public official in Ontario who can answer questions about the OSC's indirect collection of such personal information is the Administrative Support Clerk to the Director of Corporate Finance at the OSC, Suite 1903, Box 5520 Queen Street West, Toronto, Ontario M5H 3S8, Telephone: (416) 593-3684; and (b) has authorized the indirect collection of the personal information by the OSC. Further, the purchaser acknowledges that its name, address, telephone number and other specified information, including the number of offered securities it has purchased and the aggregate purchase price to the purchaser, may be disclosed to other Canadian securities regulatory authorities and may become available to the public in accordance with the requirements of applicable Canadian securities laws. By purchasing the offered securities, each Canadian purchaser consents to the disclosure of such information.

## **Certain Relationships and Related Transactions**

HSBC USA and certain of the dealers who may effect sales of offered securities in Canada are indirect subsidiaries of HSBC Holdings plc. By virtue of such common ownership, HSBC USA is a "related issuer" and may be a "connected issuer" for the purposes of Canadian securities legislation. This relationship and other related matters are set forth in greater detail in this prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement. See "HSBC USA, INC.," "USE OF PROCEEDS" and "PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION (CONFLICTS OF INTEREST)" in this prospectus and the description of the use of proceeds and underwriting arrangements in any accompanying Prospectus Supplement. Any decision of HSBC Securities (Canada) Inc. to act as dealer in respect of the offered securities will be made independently of its affiliates.

## Taxation and Eligibility for Investment

Any discussion of taxation and related matters contained in this prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement does not purport to be a comprehensive description of all the tax considerations that may be relevant to a decision to purchase the offered securities and, in particular, does not address Canadian tax considerations. Canadian investors should consult their own legal and tax advisers with respect to the tax consequences of an investment in the offered securities in their particular circumstances and with respect to the eligibility of the offered securities for investment by such investor under relevant Canadian legislation and regulations. Canadian investors should likewise consult with their own legal and tax advisers concerning the foreign income tax consequence of an investment in the offered securities, if any.

## Rights of Action for Damages or Rescission

Securities legislation in certain of the Canadian Private Placement Provinces provides purchasers of securities with a remedy for damages or rescission, or both, in addition to any other rights they may have at law, where this prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement and any amendment to them contains a "Misrepresentation." Where used herein, "Misrepresentation" means an untrue statement of a material fact or an omission to state a material fact that is required to be stated or that is necessary to make any statement not misleading in light of the circumstances in which it was made. These remedies, or notice with respect to these remedies, must be exercised or delivered, as the case may be, by the purchaser within the time limits prescribed by applicable securities legislation.

#### Ontario

Section 130.1 of the Securities Act (Ontario) provides that every purchaser of securities pursuant to an offering memorandum (such as this prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement) shall have a statutory right of action for damages or rescission against the issuer and any selling security holder in the event that the offering memorandum contains a Misrepresentation. A purchaser who purchases securities offered by the offering memorandum during the period of distribution has, without regard to whether the purchaser relied upon the Misrepresentation, a right of action for damages or, alternatively, while still the owner of the securities, for rescission against the issuer and any selling security holder provided that:

- (a) if the purchaser exercises its right of rescission, it shall cease to have a right of action for damages as against the issuer and the selling security holders, if any;
- (b) the issuer and the selling security holders, if any, will not be liable if they prove that the purchaser purchased the securities with knowledge of the Misrepresentation;
- (c) the issuer and the selling security holders, if any, will not be liable for all or any portion of damages that it proves do not represent the depreciation in value of the securities as a result of the Misrepresentation relied upon; and
- (d) in no case shall the amount recoverable exceed the price at which the securities were offered.

Section 138 of the *Securities Act* (Ontario) provides that no action shall be commenced to enforce these rights more than:

- (a) in the case of an action for rescission, 180 days from the day of the transaction that gave rise to the cause of action; or
- (b) in the case of an action for damages, the earlier of:

180 days from the day that the purchaser first had knowledge of the facts giving rise to the cause of action; or

three years from the day of the transaction that gave rise to the cause of action.

This prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement are being delivered in reliance on exemptions from the prospectus requirements contained under NI 45-106 (the "accredited investor" exemption). The rights referred to in section 130.1 of the *Securities Act* (Ontario) do not apply in respect of an offering memorandum (such as this prospectus and any accompanying Prospectus Supplement) delivered to a prospective purchaser in connection with a distribution made in reliance on the exemption from the prospectus requirement in section 2.3 of NI 45-106 if the prospective purchaser is:

- (a) a Canadian financial institution (as defined in NI 45-106) or a Schedule III bank,
- (b) the Business Development Bank of Canada incorporated under the *Business Development Bank of Canada Act* (Canada), or
- (c) a subsidiary of any person referred to in paragraphs (a) and (b), if the person owns all of the voting securities of the subsidiary, except the voting securities required by law to be owned by directors of that subsidiary.

## Saskatchewan

Saskatchewan securities legislation provides that in the event that an offering memorandum, together with any amendments thereto, or advertising and sales literature disseminated in connection with an offering of securities contains a misrepresentation, a purchaser who purchases such securities

has, without regard to whether the purchaser relied on the misrepresentation, a right of action for damages against: (a) the issuer and the selling security holder on whose behalf the distribution is made; (b) every promoter and director of the issuer or the selling security holder, as the case may be, at the time the offering memorandum or any amendment to it was sent or delivered; (c) every person or company whose consent has been filed respecting the offering, but only with respect to reports, opinions or statements that have been made by them; (d) every person who or company that, in addition to the persons or companies mentioned in clauses (a) to (c), signed the offering memorandum or the amendment to the offering memorandum; and (e) every person who or company that sells securities on behalf of the issuer and the selling security holder under the offering memorandum or amendment to the offering memorandum. If such purchaser elects to exercise a statutory right of rescission against the issuer or selling security holder, it shall have no right of action for damages against that person or company. No such action for rescission or damages shall be commenced more than, in the case of a right of rescission, 180 days after the date of the transaction that gave rise to the cause of action or, in the case of any action, other than an action for rescission, before the earlier of (i) one year after the purchaser first had knowledge of the facts giving rise to the cause of action, and (ii) six years after the date of the transaction that gave rise to the cause of action.

The Saskatchewan legislation provides a number of limitations and defences, including: (a) no person or company will be liable if the person or company proves that the purchaser purchased the securities with knowledge of the misrepresentation; (b) in the case of an action for damages, no person or company will be liable for all or any portion of the damages that it proves do not represent the depreciation in value of the securities as a result of the misrepresentation; and (c) in no case will the amount recoverable in any action exceed the price at which the securities were offered to the purchaser. No person or company, other than the issuer, will be liable if the person or company proves that: (a) the offering memorandum or any amendment to it was sent or delivered without the person's or company's knowledge or consent and that, on becoming aware of it being sent or delivered, that person or company gave reasonable general notice that it was so sent or delivered; (b) after the filing of the offering memorandum or any amendment to it and before the purchase of securities by the purchaser, on becoming aware of any misrepresentation in the offering memorandum or any amendment to it, the person or company withdrew the person's or company's consent to it and gave reasonable general notice of the person's or company's withdrawal and the reason for it; (c) with respect to any part of the offering memorandum or any amendment to it purporting to be made on the authority of an expert, or purporting to be a copy of, or an extract from, a report, an opinion or a statement of an expert, that person or company had no reasonable grounds to believe and did not believe that (i) there had been a misrepresentation, or (ii) the part of the offering memorandum or any amendment to it did not fairly represent the report, opinion or statement of the expert or was not a fair copy of, or an extract from, the report, opinion or statement of the expert; (d) with respect to any part of the offering memorandum or any amendment to it purporting to be made on the person's or company's own authority as an expert or purporting to be a copy of or an extract from the person's or company's own report, opinion or statement as an expert that contains a misrepresentation attributable to failure to represent fairly his, her or its report, opinion or statement as an expert, (i) the person or company had, after reasonable investigation, reasonable grounds to believe, and did believe, that the part of the offering memorandum or any amendment to it fairly represented the person's or company's report, opinion or statement, or (ii) on becoming aware that the part of the offering memorandum or of any amendment to it did not fairly represent the person's or company's report, opinion or statement as an expert, the person or company immediately advised the Saskatchewan Securities Commission and gave reasonable general notice that such use had been made of it and that the person or company would not be responsible for that part of the offering memorandum or of the amendment to it; or (e) with respect to a false statement purporting to be a statement made by an official person or contained in what purports to be a copy of or extract from a public official document, the statement

was a correct and fair representation of the statement or copy of or extract from the document and the person or company had reasonable grounds to believe, and did believe, that the statement was true.

The Saskatchewan legislation also provides that where an individual makes a verbal statement to a prospective purchaser that contains a misrepresentation relating to the security purchased and the verbal statement is made either before or contemporaneously with the purchase of the security, the purchaser is deemed to have relied on the misrepresentation, if it was a misrepresentation at the time of purchase, and has a right of action for damages against the individual who made the verbal statement.

The Saskatchewan legislation provides a purchaser with the right to void the purchase agreement and to recover all money and other consideration paid by the purchaser for the securities if the securities are sold in contravention of Saskatchewan securities legislation, regulations or a decision of the Saskatchewan Financial Services Commission. The Saskatchewan legislation also provides a right of action for rescission or damages to a purchaser of securities to whom an offering memorandum or any amendment to it was not sent or delivered prior to or at the same time as the purchaser enters into an agreement to purchase the securities, as required by the Saskatchewan legislation.

The Saskatchewan legislation also provides that a purchaser who has received an amended offering memorandum that was amended and delivered in accordance with such legislation has a right to withdraw from the agreement to purchase the securities by delivering a notice to the person who or company that is selling the securities, indicating the purchaser's intention not to be bound by the purchase agreement, provided such notice is delivered by the purchaser within two business days of receiving the amended offering memorandum.

# Enforcement of Legal Rights

All of HSBC USA's directors and officers as well as the experts named herein may be located outside of Canada and, as a result, it may not be possible for Canadian purchasers to effect service of process within Canada upon HSBC USA or such persons. All or a substantial portion of the assets of HSBC USA and such persons may be located outside of Canada and, as a result, it may not be possible to satisfy a judgment against HSBC USA or such persons in Canada or to enforce a judgment obtained in Canadian courts against HSBC USA or such persons outside of Canada.

# Language of Documents

Upon receipt of this document, each Canadian investor hereby confirms that it has expressly requested that all documents evidencing or relating in any way to the sale of the securities described herein (including for greater certainty any purchase confirmation or any notice) be drawn up in the English language only. Par la réception de ce document, chaque investisseur canadien confirme par les présentes qu'il a expressément exigé que tous les documents faisant foi ou se rapportant de quelque manière que ce soit à la vente des valeurs mobilières décrites aux présentes (incluant, pour plus de certitude, toute confirmation d'achat ou tout avis) soient rédigés en anglais seulement.

# NOTICE TO EEA INVESTORS

In relation to any Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (2003/71/EC) (each, a "Relevant Member State"), with effect from and including the date (the "Relevant Implementation Date") on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State, no offering has been made, and no offering will be made, of securities which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this base prospectus and the relevant prospectus supplement and pricing supplement to the public in that Relevant Member State except that the

underwriters may, with effect from and including the Relevant Implementation Date, make an offer of such securities to the public in that Relevant Member State:

- (a) if any offer of the securities may be made other than pursuant to Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive in that Relevant Member State (a "Non-exempt Offer"), following the date of publication of a prospectus in relation to such securities which has been approved by the competent authority in that Relevant Member State or, where appropriate, approved in another Relevant Member State and notified to the competent authority in that Relevant Member State, *provided* that any such prospectus has subsequently been completed by the final offering document contemplating such Non-exempt Offer, in accordance with the Prospectus Directive, in the period beginning and ending on the dates specified in such prospectus or final offering document, as applicable, and the issuer has consented in writing to its use for the purpose of that Non-exempt Offer;
- (b) at any time to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;
- (c) at any time to fewer than 100 or, if the Relevant Member State has implemented the relevant provision of the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), subject to obtaining the prior consent of the relevant underwriter nominated by the issuer for any such offer; or
- (d) at any time in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive,

provided that no such offer of notes referred to in (b) to (d) above shall require the issuer or any underwriter to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive, or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer of securities to the public" in relation to any securities in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the securities to be offered so as to enable a prospective investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the securities, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State) and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State, and "2010 PD Amending Directive" means Directive 2010/73/EU.

## **CERTAIN ERISA MATTERS**

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended ("ERISA"), imposes certain restrictions on employee benefit plans ("ERISA Plans") that are subject to Title I of ERISA and on persons who are fiduciaries with respect to such ERISA Plans. In accordance with ERISA's general fiduciary requirements, a fiduciary with respect to any such ERISA Plan who is considering the purchase of offered securities on behalf of such ERISA Plan should determine whether such purchase or holding is permitted under the governing ERISA Plan documents and is prudent and appropriate for the ERISA Plan in view of its overall investment policy and the composition and diversification of its portfolio. Other provisions of ERISA and Section 4975 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") prohibit certain transactions between an ERISA Plan or other plan subject to Section 4975 of the Code, including individual retirement accounts and other plans described in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Code (such plans and ERISA Plans, "Plans") and persons who have certain specified relationships to the Plan ("parties in interest" within the meaning of ERISA or "disqualified persons" within the meaning of Section 4975 of the Code). Thus, a Plan fiduciary or other person

considering the purchase of offered securities should consider whether such a purchase or holding might constitute or result in a prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code.

HSBC USA, the underwriter, dealer or agent selling offered securities, may be considered a "party in interest" or a "disqualified person" with respect to many Plans. The purchase and/or holding of offered securities by a Plan that is subject to the fiduciary responsibility provisions of ERISA or the prohibited transaction provisions of Section 4975 of the Code (including individual retirement accounts and other plans described in Section 4975(e)(1) of the Code) and with respect to which HSBC USA, or the underwriter, dealer or agent selling offered securities, is a party in interest or a disqualified person may constitute or result in a prohibited transaction under ERISA or Section 4975 of the Code, unless such offered securities are acquired and is held pursuant to and in accordance with an applicable exemption, such as Prohibited Transaction Class Exemption ("PTCE") 84-14 (an exemption for certain transactions determined by an independent qualified professional asset manager), PTCE 91-38 (an exemption for certain transactions involving bank collective investment finds), PTCE 95-60 (an exemption for certain transactions involving life insurance general accounts), PTCE 96-23 (an exemption for certain transactions determined by in-house investment managers), or PTCE 90-1 (an exemption for certain transactions involving insurance company pooled separate accounts), although there can be no assurance that all of the conditions of any such exemptions will be satisfied. By purchase of the offered securities, a Plan will be deemed to represent that such purchase and the subsequent holding of the offered securities will not result in a non-exempt prohibited transaction. Each pension or other employee benefit plan proposing to acquire any offered securities should consult with its counsel.

## **LEGAL OPINIONS**

The legality of certain of the offered securities will be passed upon for HSBC USA by Mick Forde, Senior Vice President, Deputy General Counsel—Corporate and Assistant Secretary of HSBC USA. The validity of certain debt securities offered hereby will be passed upon for HSBC USA by Sidley Austin LLP, New York, New York. Certain matters of Maryland law will be passed upon for HSBC USA by Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP. Sidley Austin LLP, New York, New York has acted as special tax counsel to HSBC USA in connection with tax matters related to the issuance of the securities. Certain legal matters will be passed upon for the underwriters and agents by Shearman & Sterling LLP, New York, New York, or such other counsel as is named in the applicable Prospectus Supplement. Mr. Forde is an officer of HSBC USA and owns equity securities of HSBC. Sidley Austin LLP and Wilmer Cutler Pickering Hale and Dorr LLP have in the past represented and continue to represent HSBC USA and its affiliates on a regular basis and in a variety of matters.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of HSBC USA Inc. as of December 31, 2011 and 2010, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2011, incorporated in this prospectus by reference, and the effectiveness of HSBC USA Inc.'s internal control over financial reporting have been audited by KPMG LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports dated February 27, 2012, which are incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the reports of KPMG LLP and upon the authority of said firm as experts in accounting and auditing.